

SPECIAL ARTICLE

# European evidence-based Consensus on the management of ulcerative colitis: Current management

S.P.L. Travis<sup>\*, 1</sup>, E.F. Stange<sup>\*, 1</sup>, M. Lémann, T. Øresland, W.A. Bemelman, Y. Chowers, J.F. Colombel, G. D'Haens, S. Ghosh, P. Marteau, W. Kruis, N.J.McC. Mortensen, F. Penninckx, M. Gassull for the European Crohn's and Colitis Organisation (ECCO)

Received 23 November 2007; accepted 23 November 2007

## **KEYWORDS**

Ulcerative colitis; Acute severe colitis; Mesalazine; Azathioprine; Infliximab; Ileal pouch-anal anastomosis

## Contents

5.	Medic	al manag	gement of active ulcerative colitis
	5.1.	General	26
		5.1.1.	Disease activity
		5.1.2.	Approach
	5.2.	Treatme	nt according to site of disease and disease activity
		5.2.1.	Proctitis
		5.2.2.	Left sided colitis
		5.2.3.	Extensive ulcerative colitis
		5.2.4.	Severe ulcerative colitis of any extent
		5.2.5.	Intravenous-steroid resistant ulcerative colitis of any extent
		5.2.6.	Toxic dilatation and complications of severe ulcerative colitis
		5.2.7.	Refractory proctitis and distal colitis

\* Corresponding authors. Travis is to be contacted at John Radcliffe Hospital, Oxford, OX3 9DU, UK. Tel.: +44 1865 228753; fax: +44 1865 228763. Stange, Department of Internal Medicine 1, Robert Bosch Krankenhaus, PO Box 501120 Auerbachstr, 110, 70341 Stuttgart, Germany. Tel.: +49 711 81013404; fax: +49 711 81013793.

E-mail addresses: simon.travis@ndm.ox.ac.uk (S.P.L. Travis), Eduard.Stange@rbk.de (E.F. Stange).

<sup>1</sup> These authors acted as convenors of the Consensus and contributed equally to the work.

1873-9946/\$ - see front matter © 2007 European Crohn's and Colitis Organisation. Published by Elsevier B.V. All rights reserved. doi:10.1016/j.crohns.2007.11.002

	5.3.		nt according to the course or behaviour of disease	
		5.3.1.	Treatment of relapse compared to new cases	
		5.3.2.	Early relapse	
		5.3.3.	'Steroid-dependent', active ulcerative colitis	32
		5.3.4.	Oral steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis	
		5.3.5.	Immunomodulator-refractory ulcerative colitis	
	5.4.	Therapy	-specific considerations	
		5.4.1.	Aminosalicylates	35
		5.4.2.	Corticosteroids	36
		5.4.3.	Infliximab (IFX)	36
		5.4.4.	Other biological therapy	37
		5.4.5.	Thiopurines	37
		5.4.6.	Methotrexate (MTX)	37
		5.4.7.	Calcineurin inhibitors (ciclosporin (CsA) and tacrolimus)	38
		5.4.8.	Alternative therapies whose role remains to be established	38
	5.5.	Preparat	tion for the period after treatment of active disease	39
6.	Maint		f remission	
	6.1.			
		6.1.1.	Maintenance therapy trial design	39
		6.1.2.	Pattern of disease	
		6.1.3.	Risk factors for relapse	39
	6.2.	Medicat	ions for maintenance of remission	
		6.2.1.	Aminosalicylates	
		6.2.2.	Thiopurines	
		6.2.3.	Infliximab (IFX)	
		6.2.4.	Probiotics	
		6.2.5.	Other treatments	
	6.3.	Duration	of maintenance therapy	
7.	Surge			
	7.1.			
	7.2.		al considerations	
		7.2.1.	Surgery for acute severe colitis	
		7.2.2.	Managing the rectal remnant	
		7.2.3.	Site of anastomosis for restorative poctocolectomy	
		7.2.4.	Anastomostic technique for restorative proctocolectomy	
		7.2.5.	Site of anastomosis for neoplasia complicating colitis	
		7.2.6.	Role of covering ileostomy for restorative proctocolectomy	
		7.2.7.	Number of procedures to maintain competency.	
		7.2.8.	Salvage surgery for pouches.	
	7.3.			
			General pouch follow up	
		7.3.2.	Pouch surveillance	
	7.4.		and delivery in patients with a restorative proctocolectomy	
		7.4.1.	Impact of pelvic surgery on fecundity	
		7.4.2.	Mode of delivery for patients with restorative proctocolectomy	
	7.5.		choices in addition to restorative proctocolectomy	
		7.5.1.	Age	
		7.5.2.	Continent ileostomy	
		7.5.3.	Ileorectal anastomosis	
		7.5.4.	Cancer surveillance of the rectal remnant after colectomy	
		7.5.5.	Pouch excision after pouch failure	
		7.5.6.	Laparoscopic pouch surgery	
		7.5.7.	Pouch surgery for indeterminate colitis, or IBD yet-to-be classified	
	7.6.		and medication	
		7.6.1.	Perioperative prednisolone	
		7.6.2.	Perioperative azathioprine.	
		7.6.3.	Perioperative anti-TNF therapy	
	7.7.		my in practice	
Co				
			S	
			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	

# 5. Medical management of active ulcerative colitis

## 5.1. General

The general principles for treating active ulcerative colitis are to consider the activity, distribution (proctitis, left-sided, extensive,<sup>1</sup> and pattern of disease (relapse frequency, course of disease, response to previous medications, side-effect profile of medication, extra-intestinal manifestation), before treatment decisions are made in conjunction with the patient.

## 5.1.1. Disease activity

The principal scoring systems used for clinical trials are covered in Section 5.1.2 and have been comprehensively reviewed.<sup>2</sup> Some additional points are clinically relevant. In clinical practice it matters most to distinguish severe ulcerative colitis necessitating hospital admission from those with mild or moderate disease who can generally be treated as outpatients. The simplest, best validated and most widely used index for identifying acute severe UC remains that of Truelove & Wi\_tts <sup>3</sup>: any patient who has a bloody stool frequency  $\geq 6/day$  and a tachycardia (>90 bpm), or temperature >37.8 °C, or anaemia (haemoglobin <10.5 g/dL), or an elevated ESR (>30 mm/ h) has severe ulcerative colitis (Table 1.3). This index has been used in 20/32 studies of intensive intravenous treatment for severe UC.<sup>4</sup> Only one additional criterion in addition to the bloody stool frequency  $\geq 6/day$  is needed to define a severe attack.<sup>5</sup> While these criteria have the major limitation of being unresponsive and cannot track the course of disease, they do distinguish the severe from the moderate or mild and have value in everyday practice because they are easy to use, which no other index achieves. It should be standard practice to confirm active colitis by sigmoidoscopy or proctoscopy before starting treatment. Rectal mucosal biopsy helps exclude unexpected causes of symptoms similar to active disease (such as cytomegalovirus, amoebic, or other infection, rectal mucosal prolapse, Crohn's disease, or even irritable bowel syndrome and haemorrhoidal bleeding).

#### 5.1.2. Approach

Patients should be encouraged to participate actively in therapeutic decisions. In a systematic review of clinical trials, a mean 15% (95%CI 10–21%) of patients entered remission when receiving placebo.<sup>9</sup> Prescribing no treatment, however, is rarely an option, because rectal bleeding and urgency are sufficiently concerning to the patient to justify topical therapy even if no systemic therapy is recommended.

The appropriate choice of medication depends on many factors that are best tailored to the individual. Despite general agreement that treatment decisions for active UC should be based on the distribution, activity and pattern of disease, numbers in clinical trials often become too small for statistically valid conclusions to be drawn when patients are stratified according to the distribution and pattern of disease.<sup>7</sup> Different galenic preparations are released at different sites and may have local activity (such as mesalazine preparations, budesonide, or types of enema). The choice is influenced by the balance between drug potency and side-effects; previous response to treatment (especially when considering treatment of a relapse, treatment of steroid-dependent or -refractory disease, or immunomodulator-refractory disease, Section 5.3); and the presence of extraintestinal manifestations (indicating the need for systemic therapy).

# 5.2. Treatment according to site of disease and disease activity

5.2.1. Proctitis

## ECCO statement 5A

Mesalazine 1 g suppository daily is the preferred initial treatment for mild or moderately active proctitis [EL1b, RG B]. Mesalazine foam enemas are an effective alternative [EL1b]. Suppositories may deliver drug more effectively to the rectum and are better tolerated than enemas [EL3, RG C]. Combining topical mesalazine with oral mesalazine or topical steroid, may be more effective than either alone and should be considered for escalation of treatment [EL1b, RG B]. Oral mesalazine alone is less effective [EL1b]

Active colitis limited to the rectum should first be treated topically. Suppositories are more appropriate than enemas, because suppositories target the site of inflammation; only 40% of foam enemas and 10% of liquid enemas can be detected in the rectum after 4 hr.<sup>10</sup> Topical mesalazine (5-ASA) induced remission in active proctitis and distal colitis in 31-80% (median 67%) compared to 7-11% given placebo in a meta-analysis of 11 trials in 778 patients.<sup>11</sup> Topical mesalazine is at least twice as effective as topical steroids whether for symptoms (OR 2.42, 95%CI 1.72-3.41), endoscopy (OR 1.89, 95%CI 1.29-2.76), or histology (OR 2.03, 95%CI 1.28-3.20).<sup>12</sup> Mesalazine suppositories 1 g daily are highly effective.<sup>13</sup> There is no dose response to topical therapy above a dose of 1 g mesalazine daily. Clinical (and endoscopic) remission can occur in up to 64% (52%) within 2 weeks.<sup>13</sup> Topical steroids should be reserved as second line therapy for patients who are intolerant of topical mesalazine.<sup>14</sup> Topical mesalazine is more effective than oral mesalazine for proctitis,15 but the combination of oral and topical mesalazine may be better than either alone for colitis <50 cm from the anal verge.<sup>16</sup> There have been no trials on combination therapy for proctitis alone. Combining topical mesalazine and steroids also helps: beclomethasone dipropionate (3 mg) and mesalazine (2 g) enemas produced significantly better clinical, endoscopic and histological improvement than either agent alone.<sup>17</sup> Patients who fail to improve on topical mesalazine and topical corticosteroids should be treated with additional oral mesalazine or, alternatively, oral prednisolone, as if the colitis was more extensive or severe (below). Treatment of refractory proctitis is discussed in Section 5.2.7.

#### 5.2.2. Left sided colitis

#### ECCO statement 5B

Left-sided active ulcerative colitis of mild-moderate severity should initially be treated with topical aminosalicylates [EL1b, RG B] combined with oral mesalazine >2 g/day [EL1a, RG A]. Topical steroids or mesalazine alone are also effective, but less effective than combination therapy [EL1b, RG B]. Topical mesalazine is more effective than topical steroid [EL1a, RG A]. Oral aminosalicylates alone are less effective [EL1a, RG A]. Systemic corticosteroids are appropriate if symptoms of active colitis do not respond rapidly to mesalazine [EL1b, RG C]. Severe left-sided colitis is usually an indication for hospital admission for intensive treatment with systemic therapy [EL1b, RG B]

Combined oral and topical mesalazine therapy is recommended.<sup>14</sup> There has been just one trial on 60 patients of combined therapy for distal colitis compared to oral or topical therapy alone, showing it to work more rapidly and effectively.<sup>16</sup> However, extrapolation from a trial of combination therapy for extensive colitis,<sup>18</sup> evidence that topical therapy achieves higher rectal mucosal 5ASA concentrations than oral therapy<sup>19</sup> and is associated with improved clinical outcome,<sup>19,20</sup> are consistent with the recommendation.

Most therapeutic trials of mild or moderate active colitis include patients with any disease distribution other than proctitis, but both oral and topical aminosalicylates (mesalazine) are effective for left-sided colitis. In a meta-analysis of oral 5-ASA compounds for active colitis,<sup>21</sup> mesalazine was more than twice as effective as placebo (OR 0.40, 95%CI 0.30-0.53), but not significantly better than sulphasalazine (OR 0.83, 95%CI 0.60–1.13) for the failure to induce global clinical improvement or remission. There was a trend for mesalazine to be better than sulfasalazine for endoscopic improvement (OR 0.66, 95%CI 0.42-1.04) and mesalazine is better tolerated than sulfasalazine.<sup>21</sup> This is a modest benefit — (NNT to induce remission = 10 (95% CI 7–21), and NNT=4 to induce response or remission (95% CI 3-6)<sup>22</sup>). A systematic review of 9 placebo controlled trials of oral aminosalicylates for active ulcerative colitis showed the overall remission rate to be only 20%.<sup>22</sup> Two further placebo controlled trials of a multimatrix mesalazine formulation for mild-moderate UC have been published more recently,<sup>23,24</sup> as well as a combined analysis.<sup>25</sup> The first study randomized 280 patients to either MMx 4.8 g once daily, MMx 1.2 g twice daily, or placebo for 8 weeks. The primary endpoint was remission at 8 weeks. Once and twice daily dosing produced similar results, with remission rates of 29% and 34% respectively, compared to 13% on placebo  $(p < 0.01)^{23}$  (see also Section 6.2.1). A further placebo-controlled study compared MMx mesalazine with Asacol® in 346 patients with active, mild-to-moderate UC.<sup>24</sup> Clinical and endoscopic remission was achieved in 40.5% given MMx mesalazine 2.4 g/day once daily and 41.2% given 4.8 g/day once daily compared to 22.1% on placebo (p=0.01 and 0.007 respectively) and 32.6% given Asacol® (ns).

Meta-analysis of mesalazine for active UC shows a doseresponse for *improvement* from <2.0 g, 2.0-2.9 g and >3.0 g daily (p=0.002), but not for remission.<sup>21</sup> This trend is confirmed by a trial of 4.8 g mesalazine (Asacol®) vs 2.4 g mesalazine daily in 268 patients with moderately active UC, half of whom had distal disease. Treatment response was 71.8% in the 4.8 g group and 59.2% in the 2.4 g group (p=0.036), although remission rates were only 20.2% and 17.7% respectively (ns).<sup>8</sup> Treatment worked just as well for left-sided disease as for extensive colitis, and there was no increase in side-effects at the higher dose, so higher doses of mesalazine are recommended for moderately active colitis. A peripheral benefit is a reduction in the median time to cessation of rectal bleeding (from 16 days to 9 days (p < 0.05)) at the higher dose. This gives a useful timescale for determining the speed of response. If rectal bleeding persists beyond 10-14 days, then the response can be said to be slow and therapy augmented, which usually means decisive treatment with steroids.

There is something of a transatlantic divide on the threshold for using steroids. The practice in many European countries is to introduce oral steroids at an early stage, because aminosalicylates cannot match the speed of response for patients suffering miserable symptoms. The US concern about steroid-induced side-effects is shared by their patients, but may also be selffulfilling. Late introduction of steroids selects a more refractory population. Steroids with a colonic release mechanism and low systemic bioavailabilty such as beclomethasone diproprionate or budesonide are becoming available. In the largest and most recent study of 177 patients with active left-sided or extensive colitis, beclomethasone diproprionate 5 mg/day had an effect similar to that of 2.4 g mesalazine, but without systemic steroid side-effects.<sup>26</sup>

## 5.2.3. Extensive ulcerative colitis

#### ECCO statement 5C

Extensive ulcerative colitis of mild-moderate severity should initially be treated with mesalazine >2 g/day [EL1a, RG A], combined with topical mesalazine [EL1b, RG A]. Oral aminosalicylates alone induce remission only in a minority of patients [EL1a, RG A]. Systemic corticosteroids are appropriate if symptoms of active colitis do not respond rapidly to mesalazine [EL1b, RG C], or who are already taking appropriate maintenance therapy. Severe extensive colitis is usually an indication for hospital admission for intensive treatment [EL1b, RG B]

The approach is similar to that described for left-sided colitis, with the important caveat that there should be a lower threshold for decisive treatment with systemic steroids. Oral mesalazine is effective,<sup>27</sup> but combination with topical mesalazine is better. Oral mesalazine (Pentasa®) 4 g/day with a 1 g mesalazine enema in 116 patients induced clinical remission by 8 weeks in 64% compared to 43% on oral mesalazine alone (p=0.03).<sup>18</sup> This confirms that added benefit of topical mesalazine for extensive colitis. Failure of mild or moderately active disease to respond within 2 weeks to mesalazine is an indication to consider oral prednisolone. Similarly, if a

patient already on mesalazine >2 g/day or immunomodulators as maintenance therapy has a relapse, decisive treatment with steroids is considered appropriate. The reason for this proactive approach is the risk of complications (including toxic dilatation) in patients with extensive disease who are under-treated.

Treatment with oral and rectal corticosteroids is based on two early studies on active UC of any extent, including extensive colitis. Oral prednisolone (starting at 40 mg daily, with steroid enemas) induced remission in 77% of 118 patients with mild to moderate disease within 2 weeks, compared to 48% treated with 8 g/day sulphasalazine and steroid enemas.<sup>28</sup> Similar findings were reported by Lennard-Jones, 29 who found the combination of oral and rectal steroids to be better than either alone. An appropriate regimen for moderately active disease is prednisolone 40 mg/day for 1 week, 30 mg/day for 1 week, then 20 mg/day for 1 month before decreasing by 5 mg/ day/week. Many different regimes are used, but it is sensible to have a standard approach at any single centre, so that steroid-dependence is recognised at an early stage and a decision to start immunomodulators is facilitated. Shorter courses (<3 weeks) are associated with early relapse and doses of prednisolone <15 mg day are ineffective for active disease.<sup>30</sup> Oral steroids with low systemic bioavailability (budesonide or prednisolone metasulphobenzoate, with colonic release mechanisms) are available or being developed.<sup>31,32</sup>

#### 5.2.4. Severe ulcerative colitis of any extent

Acute severe ulcerative colitis is a potentially life-threatening condition. The only prevalence data date from 1963: 47/ 250 (18.8%) first attacks and 109/619 (17.6%) of all patients have a severe attack as defined by the criteria in Statement  $5D.^{33}$  To grasp the implications of current medical and surgical therapy requires knowledge of the historical context.

In 1933, 16/21 (75%) died in the first year after acute presentation with ulcerative colitis in Birmingham<sup>34</sup> and in 1950 a mortality of 22% was reported from Oxford among 129 cases in the first year after diagnosis.<sup>6</sup> In 1955 the introduction of steroid therapy reduced mortality of severe colitis to 7%, compared to 24% in the placebo group<sup>3</sup> and it is now <1% in specialist centres.<sup>35</sup> Nevertheless, the response to steroids of severe colitis has remained unchanged for 50 years.<sup>3,4</sup> In view of this and the 29% colectomy rate (95%CI 28–31%<sup>4</sup>), the Consensus believes that patients meeting these criteria are best admitted to hospital for intensive treatment. Management involves more than pharmacotherapy.

## ECCO statement 5D

Severe active ulcerative colitis is best defined by Truelove and Witts' criteria [EL3, RG C]. Patients with bloody diarrhoea  $\geq 6/day$  and signs of systemic toxicity (tachycardia >90 bpm, fever >37.8 °C, Hb <10.5 g/dL, or an ESR >30 mm/h) should be admitted to hospital for intensive treatment [EL5, RG D]

#### S.P.L. Travis et al.

5.2.4.1. Investigations on admission. See Section 7.5.3.

5.2.4.2. Therapeutic approach. Intravenous corticosteroids remain the mainstay of conventional therapy for acute severe colitis,<sup>36</sup> although details (such as the value of antibiotics or parenteral nutrition) are debated by some. As therapeutic options increase (ciclosporin, tacrolimus, or infliximab among others), so too does the opportunity for procrastinating about surgical decisions. The principal clinical dilemmas are how to identify at an early stage those who are likely to need colectomy, and when to start rescue medical therapy in time so that surgery, if it becomes necessary, is not inappropriately delayed. The two are not mutually exclusive and management demands the most taxing clinical judgement. Only one patient in a hundred need die as a result of complications caused by operating too late to negate any benefits of medical therapy. This is why it is recommended that patients should be treated in hospital jointly by a specialist Gastroenterologist and Colorectal surgeon.

### 5.2.4.3. Conventional therapy.

#### ECCO statement 5E

Severe active ulcerative colitis with signs of systemic toxicity should be treated in hospital [EL5, RG D] with intravenous steroids (such as methylprednisolone 60 mg or hydrocortisone 400 mg daily) [EL1b, RG B]. Monotherapy with intravenous ciclosporin (to achieve a minimum therapeutic concentration) [EL1b, RG C] is an option for patients intolerant of intravenous steroids. Patients are best cared for jointly by a gastroenterologist and colorectal surgeon [EL5, RG D]

Treatment with corticosteroids should not be delayed awaiting microbiological results for possible infective causes. Corticosteroids are generally given intravenously using, for example, methylprednisolone 40 mg or hydrocortisone 100 mg four times daily. Higher doses (including 500 mg–1 g methylprednisolone) are no more effective, but lower doses are less effective.<sup>4,37</sup> Bolus injection is as effective as continuous infusion.<sup>38</sup> Treatment is usually given for about 5 days, since extending therapy beyond 7 to 10 days carries no benefit.<sup>4</sup>

In a systematic review of 32 trials of steroid therapy for acute severe colitis involving 1991 patients from 1974–2006, the overall response to steroids (intravenous hydrocortisone, methylprednisolone, or betamethasone) was 67% (95%CI 65–69%, or 1429/1991).<sup>4</sup> Out of the 1991 patients, 565 (29%, 95% CI 28–31%) came to colectomy. Mortality was 1% (22/1991, 95% CI 0.7–1.6%) and none of these outcomes changed between 1974 and 2006 ( $R^2$ =0.07, p=0.8). Because of substantial heterogeneity, it was not possible to discriminate between complete and partial responses to steroids. Only a minority (100/1991) received ciclosporin (below).

Other measures are considered appropriate in addition to intravenous steroids:

• Intravenous fluid and electrolyte replacement to correct and prevent dehydration or electrolyte imbalance.

Potassium supplementation of at least 60 mmol/day is almost invariably necessary. Hypokalaemia or hypomagnesaemia can promote toxic dilatation.<sup>39</sup>

- Sigmoidoscopy or proctosopy and biopsy to confirm the diagnosis and exclude cytomegalovirus infection.
- Stool cultures and assay for *Cl difficile* toxin.
- Subcutaneous heparin to reduce the risk of thromboembolism.<sup>40</sup>
- Nutritional support if the patient is malnourished. Enteral nutrition is most appropriate and associated with significantly fewer complications than parenteral nutrition in acute colitis (9% vs 35%<sup>41</sup>,). Bowel rest through intravenous nutrition does not alter the outcome,<sup>42</sup> but some centres use a food challenge after 5 days in an attempt to discriminate between complete and partial responders to intensive therapy.
- Withdrawal of anticholinergic, antidiarrhoeal agents, NSAID and opioid drugs, which risk precipitating colonic dilatation.<sup>39</sup>
- Topical therapy (corticosteroids or mesalazine) if tolerated and retained, although there have been no systematic studies in acute severe colitis.<sup>36</sup>
- Antibiotics only if infection is considered (such as in an acute, first attack of short duration, or after recent admission to hospital), or immediately prior to surgery. Controlled trials of oral or intravenous metronidazole, tobramycin, ciprofloxacin or vancomycin in acute colitis have shown no consistent benefit in addition to conventional therapy.<sup>43–48</sup>
- Blood transfusion to maintain a haemoglobin >10 g/dl.

Ciclosporin monotherapy (CsA, 4 mg/kg/day intravenously) is as effective as intravenous methylprednisolone (MeP) 40 mg/ day for acute severe colitis. In a randomized trial there was a response in 10/15 CsA patients vs 8/15 MeP patients.<sup>49</sup> Furthermore, half of all patients in another study comparing low dose with high dose  $CsA^{50}$  also received CsA monotherapy, without concomitant intravenous steroids. Consequently monotherapy with CsA is a useful option in those patients with severe colitis when steroids are best avoided, such as those susceptible to steroid-psychosis (schizophrenics or previous psychosis), or for some other reason (concomitant osteoporosis, diabetes, or personal preference).

# 5.2.5. Intravenous-steroid resistant ulcerative colitis of any extent

The timing of colectomy for severe colitis remains one of the most difficult decisions that a gastroenterologist has to make. No individual patient wants a colectomy, but it is becoming easier for physicians to aquiesce with every patient who does not want a colectomy as therapeutic options increase. The question is how to do this safely. There are two principal options that can be added to intravenous steroids: calcineurin inhibitors (ciclosporin or tacrolimus) or infliximab (IFX).

Simple, objective measures are needed to aid decisionmaking. Factors that predict the need for colectomy in acute severe colitis can broadly be divided into clinical, biochemical and radiological markers. Genetic polymorphisms have the potential to predict the outcome of disease in an individual from the time of diagnosis<sup>51,52</sup> but they cannot be used for decision-making when colectomy is imminent.

Clinical markers depend on the objective measures of stool frequency, or temperature. A stool frequency >12/day

The response to intravenous steroids is best assessed objectively (by stool frequency, CRP and abdominal radiography) on or about the third day [EL2b, RGB]. Surgical options should be considered and discussed at this stage or earlier. Second line therapy with *either* ciclosporin [EL1b, RG B], *or* infliximab [EL1b, RG B] *or* tacrolimus [EL1b, RG B] will often be appropriate. If there is clinical deterioration colectomy is recommended. If there is no improvement within a further 4– 7 days, colectomy should usually be recommended [EL5, RG D]. Third line therapy may be considered at a specialist centre

on day 2 was associated with 55% colectomy,<sup>53</sup> while a frequency >8/day on day 3 of intensive treatment predicted colectomy in 85% on that admission ('Oxford index').<sup>5</sup> This latter measure has been validated: a frequency >4 and CRP >25 mg/L on day 3 (or when the stool frequency × 0.14CRP is >8 on day 3: 'Sweden index') predicted colectomy in 75%.<sup>54</sup> More recently, CRP and stool frequency on day 3, as well as temperature in children with acute severe colitis predicted the need for colectomy, in studies that developed a Pediatric UC Activity Index<sup>55,56</sup> (Section 11.3.3).

Biochemical markers include CRP, albumin and pH. An ESR >75 or a pyrexia >38 °C on admission have been associated with a 5–9-fold increase in the need for colectomy in a prospective study of 67 patients.<sup>57</sup> In this study, lack of response to steroids was predicted by <40% reduction in stool frequency within 5 days. Nevertheless, patients (and their doctors) prefer to know an absolute estimate of the likelihood of colectomy, rather than relative measures. A retrospective study of 167 patients in whom a high proportion (40%) came to colectomy, developed a numerical score combining mean stool frequency over 3 days, presence or absence of colonic dilatation and hypoalbuminaemia (<30 g/L) on admission that was associated with the need for colectomy in up to 85%.<sup>58</sup> This needs prospective validation.

Radiological criteria include the presence of colonic dilatation >5.5 cm (associated with a 75% need for colectomy), or mucosal islands on a plain abdominal radiograph (75% colectomy).<sup>53</sup> The presence of an ileus (indicated by 3 or more small bowel loops of gas) was associated with colectomy in 73% in a retrospective study,<sup>59</sup> but only 50% in a prospective study from the same institution.<sup>5</sup> The depth of colonic ulceration after gentle air insufflation identified 42/ 49 patients with deep ulcers that were associated with the need for colectomy,<sup>60</sup> but this is not widely used in clinical practice.

Indices exist to be applied, as a threshold for triggering appropriate action at an early stage. This means surgical consultation and assessment by a stomatherapist *in addition to* augmenting medical treatment. The CRP and stool frequency criteria<sup>5</sup> are the simplest objective measure, but neither immutable nor always reproduced. Other criteria may do as well, but must be as straightforward so that a decision to start a calcineurin inhibitor, infliximab, or proceed to colectomy is not inappropriately delayed. 5.2.5.1. Ciclosporin (CsA). A placebo-controlled trial in 1994 identified CsA as potential rescue therapy for intravenous steroid-resistant UC (IVSR-UC).<sup>61</sup> Nine of 11 patients failing steroids improved on ciclosporin whilst all 9 on placebo failed to improve (RR 0.18, 95%CI 0.05-0.64). However, 3/11 and 4/9 eventually underwent colectomy in the treatment and placebo groups respectively. The narrow therapeutic index of CsA and its side-effect profile has limited acceptability. In 2001, out of the 116 consecutive patients admitted to 29 UK hospitals with severe UC, only 17 (15%) received CsA and only 7 of 33 (21%) who came to colectomy had received CsA.<sup>62</sup> In nine studies that used CsA as rescue therapy in the systematic review of severe colitis, only 100/622 (16%) patients treated received CsA.<sup>4</sup> The short term response was 51% (95% CI 41-60%) and 29% colectomy (95% CI 25-32), but other case series report 70-80% early response.<sup>63–65</sup> Concerns about early toxicity have been partly addressed by low dose (2 mg/kg) intravenous induction therapy (Section 5.4.7). In the largest randomized study of CsA to date, 73 patients were randomized to either 2 mg/ kg or 4 mg/kg of intravenous CsA.<sup>50</sup> Response rates at 8 days were similar in both groups (83% and 82% respectively), with 9% coming to colectomy in the 2 mg/kg group and 13% in the 4 mg/kg group. The long-term outcome indicates that a minority avoid colectomy. In two series, 58% of 76 patients<sup>64</sup> and 88% of 142 patients<sup>65</sup> came to colectomy over 7 years. A Cochrane review<sup>66</sup> concluded that numbers in controlled trials were so few (only 5049,61) that there was limited evidence for CsA being more effective than standard treatment alone for severe UC.

5.2.5.2. Tacrolimus. Tacrolimus is another calcineurin inhibitor, acting through a mechanism similar to CsA (Section 5.4.7). One randomised controlled trial has been performed in ulcerative colitis that included 27/60 patients with acute severe colitis.<sup>67</sup> 9/16 had a partial response to 0.05 mg/kg/ day adjusted to trough levels (up to 15 ng/mL), compared to 2/11 on placebo and the remainder had no response. Results did not reach significance. Case series have shown broadly similar results to ciclosporin after both intravenous (0.01 to 0.02 mg/kg) and oral (0.1 to 0.2 mg/kg) administration (Table 5.2). It carries many of the risks (including nephrotoxicity) of ciclosporin, although tacrolimus is a more effective immunomodulator than ciclosporin in renal or liver transplantation (see Table 5.1).<sup>68,69</sup>

5.2.5.3. Infliximab. Infliximab as a single dose (5 mg/kg) may also be effective rescue therapy. A Swedish–Danish study treated 45 patients (24 IFX and 21 placebo with continued intravenous betamethasone).<sup>73</sup> 7/24 in the IFX

group and 14/21 in the placebo group had a colectomy within 3 months (p=0.017; OR 4.9, 95% CI 1.4–17). No patient died. Two different scores were used to identify patients before randomization to IFX or placebo. The Sweden Index<sup>54</sup> on day 3 identified sicker patients at an earlier stage than the Seo Index<sup>74</sup> calculated on day 5-7. It was the group with less active disease after 5-7 days of intravenous steroids who benefited most from IFX. There have been other small studies of IFX for acute severe colitis refractory to steroids that have not shown a difference in colectomy.75-77 It should be noted that hospitalized patients with severe colitis represent a very different population to the outpatients in the ACT 1 & 2 studies<sup>78</sup> (see Section 5.4.3). A large controlled trial is needed, because case series report 20%, 33%, 57% or 75% ultimately coming to colectomy after IFX for intravenous-steroid resistant ulcerative colitis.79-82

5.2.5.4. Selection. A recommendation on the best choice between calcineurin inhibitors and IFX in addition to intravenous steroids is not possible until there has been a comparative, randomised controlled trial. Controlled trials comparing CsA and IFX are n progress (2007/08). The individual circumstances of each patient have always to be considered. If a patient has acute severe colitis despite existing treatment with an immunomodulator at an appropriate dose and duration, then there is little that medical therapy can hope to offer since it is unlikely that remission can be maintained. The effect of IFX as maintenance therapy in these circumstances is unclear: such patients are a different to those in the ACT trials and the risks, as well as the potential benefit, of deferring (or even avoiding) colectomy need careful discussion with individual patients. Many gastroenterologists will be more familiar with the adverse-event profile of IFX compared to CsA or tacrolimus. The short half life of CsA, however, is a potential advantage compared to IFX. Consequently if CsA does not work, it is only a matter of hours before it disappears from the circulation, while IFX will circulate for weeks. This may matter if colectomy is performed, since septic complications are the major cause of post-operative morbidity and mortality.<sup>82</sup> Although IFX is reported not to increase post-operative sepsis,<sup>83</sup> no data are available that relate only to emergency colectomy for sick patients with acute severe UC (Section 7.6.3). In general only a single attempt at rescue therapy with a calcineurin inhibitor or IFX should be considered before colectomy, after careful discussion between the patient, gastroenterologist and colorectal surgeon about the options and potential outcomes. If doubt persists, specialist advice should be sought at an

**Table 5.1** Case series of tacrolimus for steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis, compared to a case series of ciclosporin therapy in similar patients

Series	п	Response	Colectomy at			Ref
			1–3mo	1 year	2 year	
Ciclosporin (iv 4 mg/kg, then oral)	76	56/76	10/76	16/76	16/76	64
Tacrolimus iv 0.01/oral 0.2 mg/kg	38	18/38	3/38	12/38	19/38	70
Tacrolimus iv 0.01 mg/kg	23	22/23		2/23	3/23	71
Tacrolimus oral 0.15 mg/kg	9	9/9	1/9	_	3/9	72

early stage from a referral centre. Use of IFX with CsA has been associated with a particularly high rate of adverse events (see Section 7.6.3).

# 5.2.6. Toxic dilatation and complications of severe ulcerative colitis

5.2.6.1. Toxic megacolon. Toxic dilatation (megacolon) represents the end of a spectrum of severe colitis that has been unrecognized, undertreated, or refractory to appropriate treatment. It is defined as total or segmental non-obstructive dilatation of the colon >6.0 cm associated with systemic toxicity.<sup>39,84</sup> The incidence has never been studied systematically. About 5% of patients with acute, severe colitis admitted to hospital will have toxic dilatation.<sup>39</sup> Metabolic disturbance (hypokalaemia or hypomagnesaemia), bowel preparation, or anti-diarrhoeal therapy have been associated with toxic dilatation,<sup>39</sup> so these should be corrected or avoided. Earlier diagnosis of severe colitis, more intensive medical management and earlier surgery has reduced the incidence of toxic megacolon complicating ulcerative colitis, but the incidence for infective colitis is rising, reflecting the increasing prevalence and severity of pseudomembranous colitis.<sup>85</sup>

The key aspects of management are aggressive medical therapy and early surgical decision making. It is no different to conventional therapy for acute severe colitis, except that metronidazole 500 mg three times daily is appropriate on empirical grounds in case of an infective aetiology. The combination of steroids and antibiotics is safe even for infective colitis; steroids reduce inflammation in pseudo-membranous colitis.<sup>86</sup> Nasogastric suction cannot be expected to decompress the colon and is unnecessary. The classic knee-elbow position may relieve distension,<sup>87</sup> but is generally impracticable. A senior surgical opinion is best sought on the day of admission. It should be made clear to all that there is a 24 h window of opportunity for medical treatment to work and that if there is no improvement then early colectomy will be necessary.

5.2.6.2. Perforation, haemorrhage and others. Perforation is the most serious complication of acute severe colitis, almost invariably associated with colonoscopy or toxic dilatation where colectomy has been inappropriately delayed. It carries a mortality of up to 50%.<sup>39</sup> Other complications appear exceptional, including massive haemorrhage (1/66 patients operated on for acute severe colitis in one series<sup>88</sup>), cerebral sinus thrombosis<sup>40</sup> and a poorly recognised panenteritis.<sup>89–91</sup> In a review of 158 middle-aged or older American patients with ulcerative colitis, however, 20/158 had toxic dilatation, perforation or massive haemorrhage and 7/20 died.<sup>92</sup>

5.2.6.3. Long term outcome of severe colitis. The long term outcome after admission with acute severe ulcerative colitis is not good. When the outcome of a small, but prospectively-collected cohort of patients who had avoided surgery on the index admission was reexamined after 15 years, 8/22 (36%) complete responders to steroids came to colectomy, compared to 8/10 incomplete responders (stool frequency >3/day, or those with visible blood in the stools at day 7, p=0.082).<sup>93</sup> Median time to colectomy was 33.0 months (CI 12.6–67.1) for complete responders vs 6.0 months (95% CI 0.9–17.7) for incomplete responders

(p=0.033). The longest period of steroid-free remission was a median 45.0 months (CI 28.2–63.2, range 0–120) for complete, but a median 8.5 months (CI 4.3–22.1, range 1– 35) for incomplete responders (p=0.017). Data on the burden of medical and surgical treatment of severe colitis and attendant complications, related to patient-orientated outcomes (hospitalization, time off work, colectomy and mortality) are still required.

#### 5.2.7. Refractory proctitis and distal colitis

Refractory proctitis and distal colitis present common clinical dilemmas.<sup>94,95</sup> There are few trials on this specific population, but a coherent therapeutic strategy is needed if patients (and their doctors) are not to get frustrated by persistent symptoms.

Reasons for refractoriness include poor adherence with therapy, inadequate concentrations of the active drug, the wrong drug, unrecognised complications (such as proximal constipation or infection) or inappropriate diagnosis (such as co-existent irritable bowel syndrome, unrecognised infection, Crohn's, mucosal prolapse, or very rarely, cancer). The first step is therefore an empathetic review of symptoms and treatment to date, followed by reassessment of the diagnosis by colonoscopy and serial biopsy. Commonly, a co-existent irritable bowel accounts for more symptoms than active disease. The next step is to ensure that conventional therapy (Sections 1.2.1 and 1.2.2) has been vigorously applied. Attention in particular should be paid to topical therapy (topical mesalazine together with topical steroids, after considering suppositories and the type of enema for the distribution of disease) in conjunction with oral therapy. The next step is to treat proximal constipation, since abnormal intestinal motility induces proximal colonic stasis in patients with distal colitis and this affects drug delivery. In 12 patients with active left-sided disease, scintigraphy showed that 91% of a labelled, Eudragit-coated resin remained in the proximal colon, so that only 9% (95%CI 4-15) reached the distal colon compared to 31% (95%CI 24-37) in 22 healthy controls (p < 0.001).<sup>96</sup> Consequently, if sigmoidoscopic inflammation persists after treatment with topical mesalazine and oral steroids, a plain abdominal radiograph is appropriate. If there is visible faecal loading in the descending colon, a vigorous laxative is appropriate, after explaining the paradox of proximal constipation despite distal diarrhoea. If symptoms do not resolve within another 2-4 weeks, distal colitis is best treated as if it was more extensive or severe.

Refractory distal colitis responds more rapidly and better to intensive treatment than oral or topical therapies. In 39 patients with distal disease refractory to outpatient treatment with oral steroids and mesalazine, remission was achieved by intensive treatment within a week in 90%.97 Should the response be poor, CsA, tacrolimus, or IFX can be tried, but only if there is a prospect for maintaining remission. There is a tendency to opt for these treatments before admission for intensive therapy, with a view to continuing treatment as an outpatient. 56% in the ACT 1&2 studies had left-sided or distal colitis. However, the patient must realise that the steroid-free remission rate after 7 months (30 weeks) on IFX is only 21%78 (see also Section 5.3.3). If disease persists in spite of these approaches, surgery is likely to be the outcome, but if the patient is not acutely ill then the decision should never be precipitate and a range of topical or anecdotal

therapies are available (Table 5.2).<sup>98–134</sup>. The choice depends on local availability and personal preference, since many have to be made up individually by pharmacy. Clinical judgement and an honest appraisal about the impact of symptoms on the quality of life or employment are necessary.

Up to 10% of patients who have a colectomy for refractory UC only have distal disease. A total colectomy has to be performed, usually with ileoanal pouch formation (Section 7.2), because segmental resection leaves that part of the colon most affected and is almost invariably followed by relapse affecting previously normal bowel. The outcome of colectomy and pouch formation for distal colitis is usually good. In 263 patients who had a restorative proctocolectomy at one French centre (1986–96), 27 had surgery for distal disease.<sup>135</sup> There was a significant decrease after surgery in mean (SD) diurnal stool frequency (8.2(4) vs 4.7 (2) p<0.05), nocturnal stool frequency and urgency (p<0.001). Previously unknown severe dysplasia was identified in 2 patients. All but one patient were satisfied with the results and 25/27 wished that they had had surgery sooner.

# 5.3. Treatment according to the course or behaviour of disease

Treatment decisions differ between patients at initial presentation and subsequent relapse, depending on the pattern of relapse and previous response to therapy. Some patients have active disease that persists in spite of appropriate treatment and these are best considered as a separate group with steroid-refractory disease (see definitions). It helps management to recognise other treatment-refractory groups (immunomodulator-refractory, or anti-TNF-refractory), but precise definitions have not been agreed (Section 5.2). They represent an important group of patients who merit study.

#### 5.3.1. Treatment of relapse compared to new cases

ECCO statement 5G Patients who relapse should usually be treated with the therapy that was previously effective [EL5, RG D]

The initial treatment of relapse best uses the treatment that worked first time, but consideration should be given to other factors and maintenance therapy should be optimised. These include the views of the patient (adverse effects, necessary speed of response, convenience, etc), timing of relapse, concurrent therapy (whether a relapse occurred during treatment with immunomodulators) and adherence with maintenance therapy.

#### 5.3.2. Early relapse

Any patient who has an early (<3 months) relapse is best started on azathioprine (AZA) or mercaptopurine (MP), because the treatment strategy should think beyond the current relapse and aim to reduce the risk of a further relapse. Opinion is divided whether to use the same treatment to induce remission and taper more slowly, use more potent induction therapy, or to increase maintenance therapy. It is generally unnecessary to re-evaluate the distribution of disease unless this will influence medical or surgical management. Continued medical therapy that does not achieve steroid-free remission is not recommended.

#### 5.3.3. 'Steroid-dependent', active ulcerative colitis

Azathioprine is significantly more effective than mesalazine at inducing clinical and endoscopic remission in the treatment of steroid-dependent UC. 72 patients with steroid-dependent, active UC were randomised to receive AZA 2 mg/kg/day or oral mesalazine 3.2 g/day, in addition to prednisolone 40 mg/day.<sup>136</sup> 53% on AZA achieved steroidfree clinical and endoscopic remission after 6 months compared to 21% on mesalazine (OR 4.78, 95%CI 1.57-14.5). Infliximab also has a steroid-sparing effect when administered every 8 weeks for up to 1 year.<sup>78</sup>. 408/728 (56%) were taking steroids at study entry in the two ACT studies. After 7 months (30 weeks), 10/139 (7%) on placebo and 28/130 (21%) on 5 mg/kg IFX every 8 weeks had achieved steroid-free remission (p=0.01). After 12 months (ACT 1), the figures were 9% and 26% respectively (p = 0.006) (Section 5.3.4). AZA should be the first choice of therapy in apparent steroid dependence. The balance in decision-making between IFX and surgery is addressed above (Sections 1.2.3, 1.2.4) and the efficacy of continued AZA or IFX for maintaining remission in Sections 2.2.2 and 2.2.3.

#### 5.3.4. Oral steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis

#### ECCO statement 5H

Patients with persistently active, steroid-refractory disease should be treated with azathioprine/mercaptopurine [EL1b, RG B], although surgical options should also be considered and discussed. Intravenous steroids, infliximab [EL1b, RG B] or calcineurin inhibitors [EL3, RG C] should also be considered

For active UC that is refractory to steroids, other causes of persistent symptoms including coexistent cytomegalovirus, or cancer should be considered. If active UC is confirmed, immunomodulators should be added and calcineurin inhibitors, biological therapy or surgery considered (Section 5.2.5, 5.4.3). Infliximab is indicated if sepsis has been excluded and surgery thought inappropriate at that stage. The timing of surgery depends on the severity of symptoms, inflammatory burden and other considerations (Sections 1.2.4, 1.2.5, 1.4.3). The patient's gender, age, fecundity and extent of disease should be taken into account. The sequence (or hierarchy) of therapy has to depend on the individual circumstances and views of the patient.

#### 5.3.5. Immunomodulator-refractory ulcerative colitis

Immunomodulator-refractory disease is also best reassessed by colonoscopy and biopsy to confirm the diagnosis and exclude complications. A therapeutic strategy that includes consideration of how steroid-free remission will be achieved and maintained should be discussed with the patient. In the

ECCO
õ
0
Consensus on UC: Current I
В
Se
Ľ,
ns
S
9
2
Ы
:
2
Ę
ē
Ď
Ξ
Ľ,
Ľ
â
ıanagemer
Ξ
er
Ħ

-----

## Table 5.2 Summary of therapies for distal colitis

Agent	Proposed mechanism	Dose and duration	Design	n	Outcome	Re
Anaesthetic gel	Neuroimmune modulation	Lignocaine (800 mg) daily. 6–34 weeks	Open	100	Remission 10% proctitis, 83% distal colitis. Most had refractory disease; response in 6 patients with pancolitis	99
		Lignocaine (600 mg) daily. 6 weeks	Open	22	12/22 'excellent', 4/22 'very good' response (refractory UC)	10
		Ropivacaine (400 mg) daily. 2 weeks	Open	12	Clinical and endoscopic improvement $(p < 0.05)$	10
		Ropivacaine (200 mg) single dose	Random	33	Rectal eicosanoid & neuropeptide concentrations similar after ropivacaine in 19 distal UC compared to 14 controls	10
ppendicectomy	Altered Th1/Th2 balance	Surgery	Cases	16	Remission, with no recurrence for up to 3years	10
rsenic	Uncertain	Acetarsol (500 mg) vs prednisolone (5 mg) suppositories. 2 weeks	Random	20	9/10 clinical/endoscopic improvement (refractory distal colitis). Potential toxicity in 6/10 (1 week) 2/10 (4 weeks)	10
ismuth compounds	Enhanced mucosal barrier? Reduced bacterial adhesion	Bismuth carbomer (450 mg) enema vs 5-ASA (2 g) enema. 4 weeks	Random	63	Bismuth 39% remission, 56% 5-ASA (p=0.16)	10
ovine colostrum	Source of growth factors for epithelial restitution	Colostrum 10% (100 mL enema) vs placebo (albumin) 4 weeks	Random	14	Activity index $-2.9$ ( $-0.3$ to $-5.4$ ) in colostrum group, vs +0.5 ( $-2.4$ to +3.4) in placebo	10
iclosporin enemas	T-cell immunosuppression	Cyclosporin 350 mg vs placebo. 4 weeks	Random	40	Cyclosporin 40% improvement vs placebo 45%. Open trials in refractory distal UC more favourable	10
pidermal growth factor enemas	Epithelial restitution/repair	EGF 5mcg (100 mL enema) vs placebo. 12 weeks	Random	24	83% remission at 4 weeks vs 8% on placebo. Rapid and promising; needs repeating. Concern about malignancy	10
cabet sodium enema	Mucosal protection	Ecabet sodium 1 g in 20–50 mL. 2 weeks	Open	8	Clinical activity index decreased $(5.3+1.4 \text{ to } 0.5+0.8, p<0.05)$	10
mmunoglobulin G enemas	Immune response promoter	IgG enema	Open	7	Ineffective. 1/7 improved.	11
nterleukin-10 enemas	? IL-10 deficiency in UC	IL-10 100mcg enema for 10 days	Open	3	Endoscopic response in refractory left-sided colitis	11
eukocytapheresis	?monocyte adsorption	Weekly for 5 weeks	Open	30	Clinical remission 21/30	11
icotine	Smoking protective.	Transdermal nicotine (15–25 mg) vs placebo 6 weeks	Random	72	Nicotine 48% remission, placebo 24% (p=0.03)	11
		Transdermal nicotine vs placebo. 6 m			No difference between groups for maintenance therapy	11
		Transdermal nicotine (15–25 mg) vs prednisolone (5–15 mg). 6 weeks	Random	61	Nicotine 21% remission vs 47% prednisolone $(p=0.035)$ , intention to treat. 11/31 nicotine withdrawals (side-effects)	11

(continued on next page)

ယ္ထ

## Table 5.2 (continued)

Agent	Proposed mechanism	Dose and duration	Design	n	Outcome	Ref
Nicotine	Smoking protective.	Transdermal nicotine vs placebo. 4weeks	Random	64	Nicotine 39% clinical response, placebo 9% (p=0.007)	116
		Transdermal nicotine (15 mg) with 5ASA enema vs enema+mesalazine 2.4 g. 4 weeks	Random	30	Remission 12/15 on nicotine + 5ASA enema, 5/15 on oral 5ASA + enema ( <i>p</i> = 0.027)	117
		Nicotine tartrate enemas (3–6 mg). 4 weeks	Open	10	5/7 improved (previously unresponsive UC). 3 withdrawals	118
		Nicotine carbomer enemas (6 mg). 4 weeks	Open	22	16/17 improved (previously unresponsive). 6 withdrawals	119
Propionyl- L-carnitine (PLC) enemas	Epithelial (SCFA) nutrition	PLC 6 g (200 mL) twice daily.	Open	10	8/10 'improved significantly'	120
Rebamipide	Cytoprotective proprionic acid	Enema twice daily, oral steroids continued	Open	20	55% remission 9still on steroids) at 3 weeks	121
Short chain fatty acids (variable composition)	Epithelial nutrition	SCFA mixture vs 5-ASA or steroid enema. 6 weeks	Random	45	Most improved in all three groups	122
1 /		SCFA mixture vs placebo. 6 weeks	Random	40	70% SCFA clinical response, 20% placebo No change in endoscopic or histology scores	12
		SCFA mixture. 6 weeks	Open	10	5/10 responded well (refractory distal colitis)	124
		SCFA mixture vs placebo. 6 weeks	Random	103	No difference in clinical or histological response	12
		SCFA vs butyrate or placebo. 6 weeks	Random	47	No difference between three groups	120
		Butyrate vs placebo. 6 weeks	Random		No difference	127
Sucralfate	Enhanced mucosal barrier	Sucralfate 4 g vs prednisolone meta- sulphobenzoate 20 mg enemas. 4 weeks	Random	44	Predenema 71% cessation of bleeding, sucralfate 28%	128
		Sucralfate 10 g vs 5-ASA 2 g vs placebo 4 weeks	Random	50	5-ASA superior. Sucralfate no different from placebo	129
		Sucralfate 10 g vs hydrocortisone 100 mg enemas. 4 weeks	Random	40	Hydrocortisone 42% remission, sucralfate $15\%$ , ( $p < 0.05$ )	130
		Sucralfate 20 g vs methylprednisolone 20 mg (100 mL) twice daily. 4 weeks.	Random	60	No difference between groups	13′
Thromboxane A2 inhibitor	Inhibition of inflammatory mediator	Ridrogel 300 mg vs prednisolone 30 mg enemas. 4 weeks	Random	40	Ridrogel 65% endoscopic remission vs prednisolone 75% (no difference)	132
		Ridogrel 300 mg (40 mL)	Open	11	Decrease in mucosal TxB2, but not other PGs	133
Wheat grass juice	Prebiotic and antioxidant Triticum aestivum	WGJ (100 mL) vs placebo	Random	21	Decrease in activity index $(p=0.031)$ and rectal bleeding $(p=0.025)$ compared to controls	134

34 34

S.P.L. Travis et al.

ECCO statement 5I

Infliximab [EL1b, RG B] or surgical options should be considered. Continued medical therapy that does not achieve steroid-free remission is not recommended [EL5, RG D]

absence of contraindications infliximab should be considered (Section 5.4.3) as well as colectomy, which may be most appropriate.

## 5.4. Therapy-specific considerations

The therapeutic goal should be to induce steroid-free clinical remission, but it is essential to keep in mind how remission will be maintained (Section 6). The treatment strategy depends primarily on the activity and distribution of UC (Section 5.2); the current section considers drug-specific aspects of treatment not addressed in that section.

#### 5.4.1. Aminosalicylates

5.4.1.1. Efficacy of aminosalicylates. Much is made of how different delivery systems may influence response, but evidence that it matters in clinical practice is remarkably thin. Delivery systems can be divided into azo-compounds. controlled release, pH-dependent (either pH6 or pH7) and composite (pH-dependent combined with controlled release) (Table 5.3 $^{137-139}$ ).

Systematic reviews and meta-analyses concur that aminosalicylates are effective for treating active UC.<sup>21,22,27</sup> The NNT

## to induce remission is 10 (95%CI 7-21), although for the lesser target of response or remission the NNT is 4 (95%Cl 3-6)<sup>22</sup>). Available data do not suggest a difference in efficacy between any of the 5-ASA preparations for active UC. Six trials with mesalazine (including two trials on MMX mesalazine) show statistical significance vs placebo.<sup>23, 24,140-142,147</sup> Those with olsalazine<sup>143–146</sup> or balsalazide [unpublished, see ref 27] do not.

Mesalazine is shown to be as effective as sulfasalazine for inducing response or remission (OR 0.83, 95%CI 0.60-1.13<sup>21</sup>) in the most recent meta-analysis, and is better tolerated. There have been few clinical trials comparing the efficacy of newer aminosalicylates for inducing remission. In 2 of 3 trials of balsalazide vs mesalazine, results for defined primary and secondary endpoints failed to demonstrate statistically significant differences.<sup>148–150</sup> Another study compared Ipocol, a pH7-dependent release mesalazine, with Asacol and found no significant difference in remission rates after 2.4 g/d for 8 weeks.<sup>151</sup> Proprietary prescribing of mesalazine is recommended.<sup>152</sup> but for active UC the choice of 5ASA cannot be made on the grounds of efficacy alone. The route of delivery, dose frequency, cost and availability are more relevant factors in the choice.

5.4.1.2. Adverse effects of aminosalicylates. Mesalazine has a topical action on colonic epithelial cells, where it is also metabolised. Systemic exposure is therefore unnecessary. This means that drug efficacy cannot be deduced from pharmacokinetic comparisons, but absorption might conceivably influence adverse events. Despite variable differences in peak serum concentrations, ratio of 5ASA to its metabolite N-acetyl 5ASA, however, the systemic exposure to equimolar doses of all 5-ASA compounds is similar

Table 5.3         Delivery systems for \$	5-ASA <sup>137,138</sup>		
	Delivery system	Mean peak plasma [5ASA] (µmol/L)	Mean systemic exposure (AUC, μmol/L.h)
Azo-bond			
Sulfasalazine	Sulfapyridine carrier	0.7-3.5	9.6-27.5
Olsalazine	5-ASA dimmer	1.2-4.5	-
Balsalazide	4-amino-benzoyl- $\beta$ -alanine	2.3–3.5	13.9–22.8
Controlled release			
Pentasa®	Ethylcellulose coated microgranules	6.5	28.5
pH7-dependent			
Asacol®	Eudragit-S coating, dissolves at pH7	2.1-10.5	21.5-25.1
Mesren®	Same	-	-
lpocol®	Same	-	-
pH6-dependent			
Salofalk®	Eudragit-L coating, dissolves at pH6	10.9	38.3
Mesasal®	Same	5.2 (median)	21.5 (median)
Claversal®	Same	-	
Composite			
('multimatrix')Mezavant® (EU) Lialda® (US)	Eudragit-S coating of hydrophilic polymer with some 5ASA and lipophilic excipients encapsulating 5ASA	-	no published data

	п	Dose, g (n)	Weeks	Remission (unless otherwise stated)	Ref
Asacol®					
Schroeder 1987	87	4.8 (38), 1.6 (11), 0 (36)	6	24% vs 5% (4.8 vs 0, p=0.047)	140
Sninsky 1991	158	2.4 (53), 1.6 (53), 0 (52)	6	Response 49% vs 23% (2.4 vs 0, p=0.004)	141
Balsalazide					
Salix (unpublished)	180	6.75 (72), 4.5 (73), 0 (35)	4	Response 45% vs 45% (6.75 vs 0, ns)	27
MMx mesalazine					
Lichtenstein 2007	280	4.8 g×1 (94), 1.2 g×2 (93), 0 (93)	8	29% vs 13% (4.8 g×1 vs 0, p=0.009)	23
Kamm 2007	343	4.8 g×1 (85), 2.4 g×1 (84), 0 (86)	8	41.2% vs 40.5% vs 22.1% vs 32.6%	24
		Asacol 0.8g×3 (86)		(4.8g×1 vs 0, p=0.007)	
Pentasa®					
Hanauer 1993	374	4 (95), 2 (97), 1 (92), 0 (90)	8	29% vs 12% ( 4g vs 0, p=0.0012)	142
Olsalazine					
Meyers 1987	66	3 (15), 1.5 (16), 0.75 (15), 0 (20)	3	Improvement 50% vs 16% (3 vs 0, p=0.055)	143
Hetzel 1988	30	2 (15), 0 (15)	8	Improvement 40% vs 11% (p=0.11)	144
Feurle 1989	105	2 (52), 0 (53)	4	Improvement (ns, no absolute numbers)	145
Zinberg 1990	15	3 (7), 0 (8)	4	Improvement (4/7 vs 0/8, p<0.05)	146
Rowasa®					
Sutherland 1990	136	4 (47), 2 (45), 0 (44)	6	Improvement 45% vs 18% (4 vs 0, <i>p</i> <0.05)	147

Table 5.4 Placebo-controlled trials of newer aminosalicylates for active UC

(Table 5.4). Mesalazine intolerance occurs in up to 15%. Diarrhoea (3%), headache (2%), nausea (2%), rash (1%) and thrombocytopenia (<1%) are reported, but a systematic review has confirmed that all new 5-ASA agents are safe, with adverse events that are similar to placebo for mesalazine or olsalazine.<sup>153</sup> Acute intolerance in 3% may resemble a flare of colitis since it includes bloody diarrhoea. Recurrence on rechallenge provides the clue. Renal impairment (including interstitial nephritis and nephrotic syndrome) is rare and idiosyncratic. A population-based study found the risk (OR 1.60, CI 1.14–2.26 compared to normal) to be associated with disease severity rather than the dose or type of mesalazine.<sup>154</sup>

5.4.1.3. Monitoring. Patients with pre-existing renal impairment, other potentially nephrotoxic drugs, or comorbid disease should have renal function monitored during 5-ASA therapy. Many clinicians believe that creatinine and full blood count should be monitored every 3– 6 months during aminosalicylate therapy, although there is no evidence favouring one monitoring regime over another.

## 5.4.2. Corticosteroids

5.4.2.1. Efficacy of steroids. There have been only two placebo controlled trials of conventional oral steroids for outpatients with active UC,  $^{29,155}$  giving an NNT of 2 (95%CI 1.4–5).<sup>22</sup> More recently, when 86 (out of a total of 136) newly diagnosed patients with UC were treated with steroids, 51%, 31% and 18% had a complete response, partial or no response respectively at 30 days.<sup>156</sup> However, this includes a group of 22/86 who had acute severe colitis needing intravenous treatment. At one year, 55% were in steroid-free remission, 17% were steroid-dependent, 21% had surgery and 7% lost to follow up, but the inclusion of severe colitis makes this

difficult to extrapolate to outpatient therapy. Adverse effects and monitoring of steroid therapy are the same as described in the Consensus guidelines on Crohn's disease.<sup>157</sup>

#### 5.4.3. Infliximab (IFX)

5.4.3.1. Efficacy of IFX. A systematic review of the efficacy of IFX for treating patients with moderate to severe UC refractory to corticosteroids and/or immunomodulators, concluded that it was effective for inducing clinical remission, clinical response, promoting mucosal healing, and reducing the need for colectomy in the short term.<sup>158</sup> The review took the description of 'severe' at face value and failed to discriminate between out-patients and in-patients with acute severe colitis. Nevertheless, in seven RCTs, IFX (three intravenous infusions at 0, 2, and 6 weeks) was more effective than placebo in inducing clinical remission (RR 3.22, 95%CI 2.18–4.76). It was also more effective than placebo at inducing endoscopic remission (RR 1.88, 95%CI 1.54-2.28) and clinical response (RR 1.99, 95% CI 1.65-2.41) at 8 weeks.78,159-162 A single infusion of infliximab was also more effective than placebo in reducing the need for colectomy within 90 days after infusion (RR 0.44, 95%CI 0.22-0.87).73 The ACT 1&2 studies are pivotal.<sup>78</sup> They are impressively consistent, showing double the remission rate compared to placebo. ACT 1 was a 364 patient study in moderately active UC refractory to oral steroids and/or thiopurines, given IFX 5 mg/kg, 10 mg/kg, or placebo at 0, 2 and 6 weeks, then every 8 weeks for a year. The primary endpoint at week 8 was response (>30% and a 3 point decrease in the Mayo activity index, with virtual cessation of rectal bleeding). This was achieved: 37.2% (placebo), 69.4% (5 mg/kg) and 61.5% (10 mg/kg), p<0.001). So too were pre-defined secondary endpoints of remission (14.9%, 38.8% and 32.0% respectively) and mucosal healing

(33.9%, 62.0%, and 59.0%). Duration of effect was maintained through week 30 in all respects (remission in 15.7%, 33.9% and 36.9%, p < 0.001). The same goes for ACT 2, an almost identical trial of a further 364 patients, but who could have moderately active UC despite 5-ASA alone (26%) and was 6 months' duration. Response (and remission) rates at week 8 were 29.3% (5.7%, placebo), 64.5% (33.9%, 5 mg/kg) and 69.2% (27.5%, 10 mg/kg, p < 0.001). The flat dose-response is comparable to that of IFX for Crohn's disease.<sup>157</sup> Unfortunately, a large therapeutic gap persists despite being on 5 mg/kg IFX every 8 weeks, because only 21% (at 7 months) and 26% (at 12 months) achieved steroid-free remission (see Section 5.3.3). This is important because the Consensus stresses the importance of achieving steroid-free remission. Further analysis of the ACT 1 & 2 trial data indicates that there was an associated reduction in colectomy (hazard ratio 0.57, 95% CI 0.37-0.89) during the trial,<sup>165</sup> but whether this benefit is maintained remains unclear. The actual role of IFX for UC refractory to conventional therapy for both outpatients and inpatients is discussed in Sections 1.2.5, 1.2.7, 1.3.3, 1.3.4 and 1.3.5.

5.4.3.2. Adverse effects of IFX. Treatment with IFX is relatively safe if used for appropriate indications. Adverse events in the ACT studies<sup>78</sup> were no different to those expected from large experience of treating Crohn's disease.<sup>163,164</sup> Nevertheless, in common with other biological therapy there is a risk of serious infection, demyelinating disease and associated mortality. In the combined analysis of 484 patients with UC who received IFX in the ACT trials there were 8 who developed pneumonia, 1 tuberculosis and 1 histoplasmosis (who later died) as well as 4 neoplasia (all probably preexisting, but presenting in the trial period) and 3 neuropathies (2 optic neuritis, 1 multifocal motor), equivalent to 3.5% (17/ 484). By contrast, in the 244 who received placebo there was just 1 basal cell carcinoma. Prolonged medical therapy for a potentially pre-malignant condition with anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy creates its own anxieties. Tighter surveillance to detect dysplasia may be necessary, although no evidencebased recommendations can currently be given.

#### 5.4.4. Other biological therapy

Despite the proliferation of biological therapies, only few have been applied to UC. Adalimumab is an anti-TNF agent similar to IFX, but given subcutaneously with less immunogenicity. There are current trials in UC. Visilizumab is an anti-CD3 monoclonal antibody binding to activated T-cells to induce apoptosis. A dose-ranging study in 69 patients with severe, intravenous steroid-resistant UC showed a 30 day remission rate of 30% (60% response) to 5microg/kg given on two consecutive days.<sup>166</sup> A Phase III study in intravenous steroid-resistant UC, however, was suspended in Q307 when interim analysis showed no benefit. Alicaforsen is an anti-sense oligonucleotide to human ICAM1. A complex dose-ranging protocol in 112 patients showed that a 240 mg enema every night for 6 weeks was more effective than placebo. Remission was only 14% at 6 weeks, but response was then maintained for 6 months in 80% compared to 44% on placebo,<sup>167</sup> or a median 146 days compared to 54 days after mesalamine enemas in another study.<sup>168</sup> Another selective antiadhesion molecule strategy is also effective for UC. Intravenous *MLN-02* (an  $\alpha 4\beta 7$  integrin antagonist) was given to 181 patients with moderately active UC.<sup>169</sup> Clinical remission rates at week 6 were 33% and 32% for 0.5 mg and 2.0 mg/kg respectively, compared to 14% on placebo (p=0.03). Although one IL-2 receptor (CD25) inhibitor, *basiliximab*, has shown potential in open studies for steroid-refractory UC<sup>170</sup> another CD25 inhibitor, *daclizumab*, was ineffective in a controlled trial of 159 patients with moderately active UC.<sup>171</sup> *Certolizumab* has not yet been evaluated for UC.<sup>172</sup> An American–European review on biological therapy for UC has been published.<sup>173</sup>

#### 5.4.5. Thiopurines

5.4.5.1. Efficacy of azathioprine/mercaptopurine. Data on thiopurines for active UC are few.<sup>167</sup> There have been five placebo-controlled trials of AZA for active UC, of between 20 and 80 patients each, with differing entry criteria, dose and duration.<sup>136,174–178</sup> Data from a recent, well conducted study on steroid-dependent active UC131 are discussed in Section 5.3.3. The main role for thiopurines are as steroid sparing agents (NNT 3). Immunomodulators should be started in steroid-dependent or steroid-refractory patients. For arbitrary but practical purposes, thiopurines are considered appropriate for the same indications as for Crohn's disease: patients who have a severe relapse; those who require two or more corticosteroid courses within a 12 month period; those whose disease relapses as the dose of steroid is reduced below an arbitrary 15 mg; and relapse within 3 months of stopping steroids.<sup>158</sup> There is some evidence from a retrospective multicentre study of 1176 patients that those on AZA for UC are more likely to relapse if it is discontinued after 4 years than are patients who have Crohn's disease.179

#### 5.4.5.2. Dose, monitoring and adverse effects of thiopurines.

All aspects are considered similar to the use of thiopurines for Crohn's disease.<sup>158</sup> More recent work on measuring thiopurine methyl transferase (TPMT) and ITPA genotypes, TPMT activity, TPMT gene expression and thiopurine metabolites, is consistent with previous reports that the development of different types of toxicity is unpredictable.<sup>180</sup> This prospective study on 60 patients (27 with UC) study did, however, find that measurement of meTIMP early in the steady state phase might identify patients at risk of developing myelotoxicity. No recommendation can be made about routine measurement of TPMT activity or genotype prior to initiating thiopurine therapy, although all agree that monitoring of the full blood count before and after starting therapy is appropriate.

#### 5.4.6. Methotrexate (MTX)

5.4.6.1. Efficacy of MTX. Studies on MTX for UC are small, use varying doses or routes of administration and have inconsistent outcomes.<sup>181–183</sup> The only randomised placebo-controlled trial using a dose of 12.5 mg per week of oral MTX in UC showed no benefit.<sup>181</sup> The low dose may account for disappointing efficacy as well as the lack of side effects. A randomized comparison of oral MTX 15 mg/ week (still a relatively low dose) with mercaptopurine (MP) 1.5 mg/kg/day and 3 g/day 5-ASA for 72 steroid-dependent patients (34 UC and 39 Crohn's) showed a remission rate at 30 weeks of 79% for MP, 58% for MTX 25% for 5-ASA (p<0.05 vs MP, ns vs MTX).<sup>182</sup> This is the only published comparison of MP and MTX. Until more data are available it cannot generally be considered an alternative to thiopurines for steroid-resistant UC (see also Section 6.2.5).

5.4.6.2. Dose and monitoring and adverse effects of MTX. As with thiopurines, all aspects are considered similar to Crohn's disease, for which evidence from controlled trials supports its use.<sup>158,184</sup>

# 5.4.7. Calcineurin inhibitors (ciclosporin (CsA) and tacrolimus)

5.4.7.1. Efficacy of CsA. Details of the role of CsA and tacrolimus for severe UC are given in Sections 1.2.4 and 1.2.5.

5.4.7.2. Dose and monitoring. Low dose CsA (2 mg/kg iv) induction therapy has largely addressed concerns about early toxicity. In the largest randomized study of CsA to date, 73 patients were randomized to either 2 mg/kg or 4 mg/kg of intravenous CsA.<sup>50</sup> Response rates at 8 days were similar in both groups (86% and 84% respectively), with 9% coming to colectomy in the 2 mg/kg group and 13% in the 4 mg/kg group. The study was too small to show a difference in serious side effects, but there was less hypertension in the lower dose group. The majority of CsA side-effects are dosedependent. At the 2 mg/kg dose, the mean CsA concentration on day 4 was 246+64 ng/mL, but 345+146 ng/ml with the 4 mg/kg dose. Suitable target levels to induce remission are not known, but in responders on oral medication, wholeblood trough levels of 100-200 ng/ml using a monoclonal radioimmunoassay are generally considered satisfactory. It is said that 2 h post-dose peak levels give the best estimate of drug exposure by correlating with the pharmacokinetic area under the curve<sup>185</sup> and an appropriate target appears to be 700 ng/mL, but this has not been correlated with efficacy for UC.

Tacrolimus is more effective when given at a dose that achieves a trough concentration of 10-15 ng/m.<sup>67</sup> The initial oral dose in this randomized trial of 60 steroid-refractory patients with active UC was 0.05 mg/kg/day, increased according to the trough level after 24 hr. 13 (68%) achieving this trough level responded within 2 weeks, compared to 8 (38%) achieving a lower trough level and 2 (10%) in the placebo group. None had a complete response. Oral dosing may be an alternative to intravenous administration but only retrospective data are available.<sup>70</sup>

In practice, either calcineurin inhibitor appears able to induce remission, although whether either alter the long-term pattern of disease is unknown. First principles indicate that treatment is best continued until immunomodulator therapy (AZA/MP/MTX) is established. Although this reduces the short-term colectomy rate, the risk of clinical relapse remains high in the first year after treatment<sup>63–65</sup> (see Section 6.2.2).

5.4.7.3. Adverse effects of calcineurin inhibitors. Hypertension, paraesthesiae or tremor and headache are the commonest adverse events. Hypomagnesaemia, renal impairment, or gastrointestinal upset affect around half of patients.<sup>67</sup> Tacrolimus may induce diabetes mellitus. Opportunistic infection is the main concern; 3/86 patients (3.5%) died of opportunistic infections (1 of *Pneumocystis jiroveci (carinii)* pneumonia and 2 of *Aspergillus fumigatus* pneumonia) in a series from a major specialist centre.<sup>186</sup> Opportunistic infections and the value of chemoprophylaxis is the topic of a separate ECCO Consensus.

#### S.P.L. Travis et al.

# 5.4.8. Alternative therapies whose role remains to be established

5.4.8.1. Antibiotics. Antibiotics as an adjunct to steroids do not alter the outcome of severe colitis (Section 5.2.4,<sup>43–48</sup>), but treatment of refractory colitis UC associated with *Fusobacterium varium* has been reported.<sup>187</sup> Two weeks' triple therapy with amoxicillin 500 mg, tetracycline 500 mg and metronidazole 250 mg all three times daily improved clinical, endoscopic and histological scores in a randomised trial of 20 patients.<sup>187</sup> More evidence is needed.

5.4.8.2. Helminths. Observations that there is an epidemiological mismatch between UC and helminth infections, together with experimental evidence that several helminths moderate immune-mediated models of colitis lead to therapeutic trials of *Trichuris suis* ova. *Tsuis*, the pig whipworm, transiently colonises the gut, but is non-pathogenic in man. In a randomised trial of 54 patients with mild-moderately active UC, 3/30 of those treated with 2500 T suis ova every 2 weeks for 12 weeks achieved remission compared to 1/24 given placebo (ns), with a response in 43% and 17% respectively (p=0.04).<sup>188</sup> The optimal dose, interval and duration of treatment need to be established and the response confirmed in a larger study.

5.4.8.3. Heparin. Heparin promotes epithelial restitution and repair in addition to anticoagulant properties. Out of two small controlled trials of unfractionated heparin and three using low molecular weight heparin in up to 100 patients, only the smallest trial has shown benefit for active UC.<sup>189</sup> It cannot currently be recommended, although novel delivery systems are being developed.

5.4.8.4. Interferon-alpha. Interferon alpha induces antiinflammatory cytokines ((IL-1RA, among others) and down regulates IL-13, giving it a potential role in the treatment of active UC. A trial of 60 patients randomised to weekly injections of pegylated interferon alpha at 1.0 mcg/kg, 0.5 mcg/kg, or placebo for 12 weeks showed no consistent differences between the groups.<sup>190</sup>

5.4.8.5. Leucocytapheresis. Leucocytapheresis involves extracorporeal removal of leucocytes through an adsorptive system of cellulose acetate beads (Adacolumn®, Otsuka Pharmaceuticals), or a polyester fibre filter (Cellsorba®, Asahi Medical Company). The former removes 65% of neutrophils, 55% monocytes, and 2% lymphocytes while the latter removes up to 100% of neutrophils and monocytes, and 20-60% lymphocytes. Sessions last an hour, during which time 2-3 l of blood is drawn from one arm, filtered, and infused into the other arm. A course of treatment is typically 5-10 sessions at intervals of 1-2/week. There have been a multiplicity of observational studies, two unusually designed randomised trials comparing leucocytapheresis with prednisolone<sup>191</sup> or a sham column,<sup>192</sup> and one large trial comparing it with sham apheresis for active UC that has yet to report. It appears that leucocytapheresis does something for active UC, but guite what and how much is difficult to define.<sup>193</sup> It has wide-spread acceptance in Japan. Expense may limit its use, but the outcome of controlled trials will govern its future role in Europe.

# 5.5. Preparation for the period after treatment of active disease

A patient's response to initial therapy should be assessed within several weeks. If treatment is effective, the patient should continue until symptomatic remission is achieved or further improvement ceases. An outcome other than steroid-free remission after treatment of active disease is considered unacceptable, whether or not immunomodulators or biological therapy is used. Maintenance therapy is recommended after successful medical treatment of active disease.

## 6. Maintenance of remission

## 6.1. General

#### 6.1.1. Maintenance therapy trial design

Most trials of maintenance therapy for UC have enrolled patients in clinical and endoscopic remission. In such studies, steroids are typically not permitted as concomitant therapy. The endpoint is the absence of relapse (or failure to maintain clinical remission) after 6 or 12 months.<sup>2</sup> Clinical relapse is defined by an increase in stool frequency and recurrence of rectal bleeding, confirmed by endoscopy (Section 1.1.5). This approach to the evaluation of maintenance therapy is not cast in stone, because in two recent studies, both induction and subsequent maintenance therapy were assessed in the same trial of infliximab.<sup>78</sup> Using this approach, the clinical response at week 8 was defined as the primary endpoint, and the efficacy of maintenance therapy evaluated by the secondary endpoints of clinical response, clinical remission and mucosal healing at weeks 30 and 54 (Section 6.2.3). The pivotal endpoint that matters to patients is clinical remission with complete corticosteroid discontinuation in those who were receiving steroids at baseline.

## ECCO statement 6A

The goal of maintenance therapy in UC is to maintain steroid-free remission, clinically [EL1, RG A] and endoscopically defined [EL2, RG B]

## 6.1.2. Pattern of disease

More than half of patients with UC have a relapse in the year following a flare. In clinical trials designed for the maintenance of remission in patients with clinical remission at baseline, clinical relapse rates among patients receiving placebo range from 29% to 43% at 6 months, and from 38% to 76% at 12 months.<sup>2,9,194</sup> A population-based study carried out in the county of Copenhagen,<sup>195</sup> described the outcome in1575 patients in the first 5 years following diagnosis of

## ECCO statement 6B

Maintenance treatment is recommended for all patients [EL1a, RG A]. Intermittent therapy is acceptable in a few patients with disease of limited extent [EL5, RG D]

UC between 1962 and 2005. In the most recent period, the percentage of patients experiencing an 'indolent' course (no relapse during the first 5 years after diagnosis) was 13%, while 74% had 'moderate' course (two or more relapses within the first 5 years, but less than every year), and 13% had an 'aggressive' course (disease activity at least every year during the first 5 years). This highlights using the term 'moderate' to refer sometimes to the pattern of disease and also to the activity at a point in time, which can be the source of confusion (Sections 5.1.2, 1.1.6, 5.2.1). Furthermore, grouping activity into quintiles seems too long a period for everyday practice, although highly relevant from an epidemiological perspective. The alternative is to define relapse as infrequent (<1/yr), frequent (>2 relapses/y), or continuous (persistent symptoms of active UC without a period of remission)<sup>33</sup> (Section 1.1.6).

#### 6.1.3. Risk factors for relapse

Few prospective studies have assessed risk factors for relapse in patients with inactive UC.<sup>196-200</sup> In one study of 92 patients, a shorter duration of current remission and a higher relapse frequency were predictive of further relapse.<sup>196</sup> In a second study of 64 patients, the frequency of previous relapses, extraintestinal manifestations and a low-fibre diet were independent variables associated with a higher risk of relapse.<sup>197</sup> In another study of 74 patients including various biomarkers and clinical measures, a younger age, multiple previous relapses (for women), and basal plasmacytosis on rectal biopsy specimens were independent predictors of relapse.<sup>198</sup> This study did not confirm the two-fold increase in relapse rate in those with persisting active inflammation (polymorphonuclear leukocytes in the rectal mucosa) observed in two earlier histopathology studies.<sup>201,202</sup> The impact of life events in relapse of UC has been examined by a number of studies<sup>199,200,203</sup> with contradictory results (Section 11.3). Adherence to medical therapy appears to be the governing factor associated with relapse, since the risk of relapse was more than 5-fold higher (OR 5.5, 95%CI 2.3–13.0) among 99 patients who collected <80% of their prescriptions for maintenance mesalazine.<sup>204</sup>

## ECCO statement 6C

Choice of maintenance treatment in UC is determined by disease extent [EL1b, RG B], disease course (frequency of flares) [EL5, RG D], failure of previous maintenance treatment [EL5, RG D], severity of the most recent flare [EL5, RG D], treatment used for inducing remission during the most recent flare [EL5, RG D], safety of maintenance treatment [EL1b, RG B], and cancer prevention [EL2a, RG B]

Patients with disease requiring steroids probably have a different outcome to the overall population of patients with UC. In a population-based study from Olmsted County, Minnesota, the outcome of 183 patients with UC diagnosed between 1970 and 1993 was analysed one year after a first course of steroids.<sup>205</sup> Among the 63/183 patients treated with corticosteroids, 49% had a prolonged response, 22%

## ECCO statement 6D

Oral 5-aminosalicylate (5-ASA) containing compounds are the first line maintenance treatment in patients responding to 5-ASA or steroids (oral or rectal) [EL1a, RG A]. Maintenance with topical 5-ASA is a valuable alternative in proctitis and leftsided colitis [EL1b, RG A]. A combination of oral and rectal 5-ASA can be used as a second line maintenance treatment [EL1b, RG B]

were steroid dependent and 29% came to colectomy, but only 3/183 were treated with AZA/MP (see also Section 5.4.2).

## 6.2. Medications for maintenance of remission

Details of the action, dosage, side effects and monitoring of aminosalicylates, steroids, thiopurines, and infliximab are in the Active Disease section.

## 6.2.1. Aminosalicylates

6.2.1.1. Oral 5-ASA. The most recent version of the Cochrane meta-analysis showed that the Peto odds ratio for the failure to *maintain* clinical or endoscopic remission (withdrawals and relapses) for oral 5-ASA vs placebo was 0.47 (95% CI, 0.36–0.62), with a number-needed-to-treat (NNT) of  $6.^{206}$  Randomised controlled trials (RCTs) designed to evaluate the efficacy of oral 5-aminosalicylates (5-ASA) – including sulfasalazine, mesalazine and olsalazine – for maintaining remission are shown in Table 6.1.<sup>207–214</sup>

6.2.1.2. Rectal 5-ASA. Several RCTs have compared rectal mesalazine in various formulations and regimens with placebo for maintenance of remission in distal UC (Table 6.2).<sup>215,227–237</sup> At 12 months, failure to maintain clinical or endoscopic remission was 20-48% in the active arms compared to 47-89% in the placebo arms. In all but one of the trials, the differences in failure to maintain remission between active and placebo groups were statistically significant. The only RCT that failed to demonstrate efficacy of 5-ASA suppositories<sup>215</sup> followed a three times a week regimen; the difference between the two arms was significant at 3, 6 and 9 months but did not reach the significance level at 12 months. Other trials have demonstrated efficacy with similar intermittent rectal 5-ASA regimens, either alone or in combination with oral 5-ASA. A meta-analysis which included the two placebo-controlled trials, showed a superiority of rectal mesalazine over placebo for remission maintenance at 1 year (OR 16.2, 95% CI 4.7–55.9).<sup>11</sup>

6.2.1.3. Combining oral and topical 5-ASA therapy. There have been two RCTs comparing combination treatment with oral mesalazine plus intermittent mesalazine enema to oral mesalazine alone for maintaining remission (Table 6.2). Remission rates were higher in patients receiving the combination. There are also three small RCTs comparing sulfasalazine 2 g/day or oral mesalazine 1.6 g/day to intermittent rectal mesalazine, with a trend in favour of the rectal treatment (Table 6.2).

It is therefore clear that oral or rectal 5-ASA is superior to placebo in maintaining remission in UC. The data suggest that rectal 5-ASA has equivalent or slightly superior efficacy to oral mesalazine in distal UC. The combination of oral mesalazine and intermittent rectal 5-ASA appears to provide further benefit. Although most authors in the studies claimed that patients found long-term rectal treatment acceptable, a postal survey of the UK patients showed that 80% pre-ferred oral treatment alone.<sup>216</sup> However, in another study in Spain, 5-ASA suppositories were generally well tolerated

Table 6.1 Placebo-controlled trials of oral 5-aminosalicylates for maintaining remission in UC Failure to Author [ref] Year Number of Study drug Dosage (g/day) Duration maintain clinical or patients (months) endoscopic remission Misiewicz<sup>207</sup> 1965 67 SZP 2 12 29% Placebo 76%<sup>1</sup> Dissanayake<sup>208</sup> 1973 64 SZP 2 6 22% Placebo 55%<sup>1</sup> Riis<sup>209</sup> 1973 59 SZP 2 6 29% Placebo 24% Sandberg-Gertzen<sup>210</sup> 1986 101 OLZ 1 6 23% 45%<sup>1</sup> Placebo Wright<sup>211</sup> 1993 101 OLZ 2 12 63% Placebo **69**% Miner<sup>212</sup> MSZ<sup>2</sup> 1995 205 4 12 43% Placebo 62%<sup>1</sup> Hanauer<sup>213</sup> 1996 MSZ<sup>3</sup> 0.81.6 56% 264 6 MSZ 56% **71**%<sup>4</sup> Placebo MSZ<sup>3</sup> Hawkey<sup>214</sup> 1997 323 1.6 6 40% **59**%<sup>1</sup> Placebo

 $^{1}p<0.05$ ;  $^{2}$ Pentasa;  $^{3}$ Asacol/Claversal;  $^{4}p<0.05$  for comparison of 5-ASA (both groups) vs placebo;  $^{5}$ comparison of 5-ASA, zileuton (not shown) and placebo; (sulfasalazine: SZP; olsalazine: OLZ, and mesalazine: MSZ).

41

## ECCO statement 6E

The minimal effective dose of oral 5-ASA is around 1 g per day [EL1a, RG A]. For rectal treatment 3 g/ week in divided doses is sufficient to maintain remission. The dose can be tailored individually according to efficacy and in some cases higher doses ± topical 5-ASA may be useful [EL5, RG D]. Although sulfasalazine is equally or slightly more effective [EL1a, RG A], other oral 5-ASA preparations are preferred for toxicity reasons. All the different available preparations of oral 5-ASA are effective [EL1a, RG A]. At the moment, there is no robust evidence to support the choice of any specific 5-ASA preparation for maintenance [EL1a, RG A]

and considered comfortable for treatment of at least one year.<sup>217</sup> The choice and options should be discussed with patients. Adding rectal therapy is a treatment option for patients who have relapsed on oral 5-ASA alone, although adherence to prescribed therapy should be addressed.

6.2.1.4. Dose-response effect. A dose-response for maintenance of remission with mesalazine at doses greater than 0.8 g/day has not been established (Tables 6.1-6.3). In an Italian study, no difference was found in relapse rates at 1 year on mesalazine 1.2 g compared to 2.4 g/day.<sup>218</sup> Patients taking the higher dose were in remission for longer than those on the lower dose (median time in remission of 175 days vs 129 days, p < 0.001), but it may be debated whether this is clinically significant. For those with extensive UC, however, the benefit of the higher dose was more marked (143 days vs 47 days, p < 0.005). When the results for patients in remission at 12 months were analysed after stratifying for frequently relapsing (>3 relapses per year) vs less frequent relapses, 2.4 g/day was also performed significantly better than 1.2 g/day (75% vs 33%, respectively). This post hoc analysis must, however, be treated with caution.<sup>219</sup> Another trial has also reported a trend for benefit in subjects receiving the higher dose of Pentasa 3 g/ day compared with 1.5 g/day (p=0.051).<sup>220</sup> As with other studies of high doses of 5-ASA, there was no increase in the frequency of adverse events. It is possible that high doses of maintenance oral mesalazine are required in some patients, perhaps in those that required high doses of oral 5-ASA to induce remission or those with frequently relapsing disease,

 Table 6.2
 Randomized controlled trials of rectal mesalazine compared to placebo or oral formulations for maintaining remission

 in distal UC
 Image: Compared to placebo or oral formulations for maintaining remission

Author [ref]	Year	Number of patients	Study drugs	Dosage (g/day)	Duration (months)	Failure to maintain clinical or endoscopic remission
Sutherland <sup>227</sup>	1987	29	MSZ enema	2	6	40%
			MSZ enema	4		46%
Biddle <sup>228</sup>	1988	25	MSZ enema	1	12	25%
			Placebo	-		85% <sup>1</sup>
D'Arienzo <sup>229</sup>	1990	101	MSZ suppository	0.8	12	20%
			Placebo	_		80% <sup>1</sup>
D'Albasio <sup>230</sup>	1990	79	MSZ enema	4 g×7/month 4 g/3days	24	31%
			MSZ enema	<i>c c ,</i>		28%
			Oral SZP	2g/day		39%
Miner <sup>231</sup>	1994	92	MSZ enema	4 g/day	6	19%
			MSZ enema	4 g/2 days		28%
			MSZ enema	4 g/3 days		35%
			Placebo	_		52% <sup>1</sup>
Andreoli <sup>232</sup>	1994	31	MSZ enema	4 gx2/week	12	25%
			Oral SZP	2g/day		40%
Mantzaris <sup>233</sup>	1994	38	MSZ enema	4 g / 3 day	24	26%
			Oral MLZ	1.5g/day		68% <sup>1</sup>
D'Albasio <sup>234</sup>	1997	69	MSZ enema+oral	2×4 g/week+1.6 g/day	12	39%
			Oral MSZ alone	1.6g/day		64% <sup>1</sup>
D'Albasio <sup>235</sup>	1998	111	MSZ suppository	0.5×2/day	12	10%
			MSZ suppository	0.5/day		32%
			Placebo	_		47% <sup>1</sup>
Marteau <sup>215</sup>	1998	95	MSZ suppository	3×1 g/week	12	48%
			Placebo	_		62% <sup>2</sup>
Hanauer <sup>236</sup>	2000	65	MSZ suppository	0.5	24	46%
			Placebo			89% <sup>1</sup>
Yokoyama <sup>237</sup>	2007	24	MSZ enema+oral	1 g×2/week+3 g/day	_	18%
			Oral MSZ alone	3g/day		77%

 ${}^{1}p$ <0.05;  ${}^{2}p$ <0.05 at months 3,6 and 9, but the difference did not reach the significance level at month 12. MSZ: mesalazine; SZP: sulfasalazine.

but at present, there is no good evidence to support this.<sup>221</sup> There are also no data supporting a dose-response relationship with rectal 5-ASA for maintaining remission in distal UC (Table 6.2), and no more than 1 g/day is necessary for rectal 5-ASA therapy.

6.2.1.5. Comparison of oral 5-ASA formulations. In the Cochrane meta-analysis<sup>206</sup> the odds ratio for the failure to maintain clinical or endoscopic remission (withdrawals and relapses) was calculated for the trials in which sulfasalazine and 5-ASA were compared (Table 6.3).<sup>238–250</sup> The odds ratio was 1.29 (95%CI 1.05–1.57), with a negative NNT, suggesting greater therapeutic effectiveness for sulfasalazine. Sulfasalazine and 5-ASA had similar adverse event profiles (OR 1.16, 95% CI 0.62–2.16, and OR 1.31, 95% CI 0.86–1.99 respectively). However, the trials that compared 5-ASA and sulfasalazine are likely to have been biased in favour of

sulfasalazine, because most trials enrolled sulfasalazinetolerant patients, which would have minimized sulfasalazine-related adverse events. There is only one, single-blind RCT<sup>218,220,222</sup> comparing olsalazine 1 g/day head to head with oral mesalazine 1.2 g/day as maintenance for UC. At 1 year, remission rates were 75% and 54%, respectively (p=0.02). The frequency of adverse events was low in this study, especially the rate of diarrhoea in the olsalazine group, perhaps because there was a predominance of patients with distal UC. This study has not been replicated and the dose inequivalence noted, although this is unlikely to have mattered (above). No controlled trial has yet been published on maintenance of remission with mesalazine MMx.

6.2.1.6. Adherence to 5-ASA treatment. Adherence to 5-ASA appears to be important for improving outcome of

Author [ref]	Year	Number of patients	Study drugs	Dosage (g/day)	Duration (months)	Failure to maintain clinical or endoscopic remission
Azad Khan <sup>238</sup>	1980	170	SZP	1	6	33%
			SZP	2		14%
			SZP	4		<b>9</b> % <sup>2,6</sup>
Andreoli <sup>239</sup>	1987	13	MSZ	0.75	12	43%
			SZP	1.5		17%
Ireland <sup>240</sup>	1988	164	OLZ SZP	1	6	43%
				2		26% <sup>2</sup>
Riley <sup>241</sup>	1988	92	MSZSZP	0.82	12	40%
						46%
Mulder <sup>242</sup>	1988	72	MSZSZP	1.5	12	45%
				3		56%
McIntyre <sup>243</sup>	1988	79	BLZ	2	6	49%
			SZP	2		37%
Rutgeerts <sup>244</sup>	1989	273	MSZ <sup>1</sup> SZP	0.75–1.5	12	54%
J. J. L. L.				2		42%
Kiilerich <sup>245</sup>	1992	226	OLZ	1	12	54%
			SZP	2		49%
Rijk <sup>246</sup>	1992	46	OLZ	_ 1.5–2	12	46%
			SZP	3–4		48%
Courtney <sup>222</sup>	1992	99	OLZ	1	12	25%
			MSZ <sup>1</sup>	1.2		46% <sup>2</sup>
Travis <sup>247</sup>	1994	198	OLZ	0.51	12	52%
			OLZ	2		40%
			OLZ	-		40% <sup>3</sup>
Ardizzone <sup>248</sup>	1995	88	MSZ <sup>1</sup>	1	12	38%
			SZP	2		51%
Kruis <sup>249</sup>	1995	160	OLZ	0.51.25	6	36%
			OLZ	2	· ·	<b>49</b> %
			OLZ	2		24%
			SZP	-		32%
Nilsson <sup>250</sup>	1995		OLZ			52/0
	1775		SLZ			
Fockens <sup>220</sup>	1995	169	MSZ	1.5	12	46%
	1775	107	MSZ <sup>4</sup>	3	12	33% <sup>5</sup>
Paoluzi <sup>218</sup>	2005	156	MSZ <sup>1</sup>	1.2	12	74%
	2005	150	MSZ <sup>1</sup>	2.4	12	70%

 Table 6.3
 Trials comparing different oral 5-aminosalicylate formulations and dosages for maintaining remission in UC

<sup>1</sup>Asacol/Claversal; <sup>2</sup>p = 0.05; <sup>3</sup>failure including relapses plus study withdrawals; <sup>4</sup>Pentasa; <sup>5</sup>p = 0.057; unacceptable side-effects were frequent in the 3 g group.

patients with UC. When the adherence rate in 94 outpatients on 5-ASA with clinically guiescent UC for at least 6 months was studied, the overall adherence rate was 40% and the median amount of medication dispensed per patient was 71% (8–130%) of the prescribed regimen.<sup>223</sup> Logistic regression identified a history of four or more prescriptions and male gender increased the risk of non-adherence. Being married, having extensive disease or having an endoscopy within the past 24 months reduced non-adherence. The same group conducted a prospective study to determine the effects of non-adherence with 5-ASA among 99 patients with quiescent UC. After 12 months, patients who collected <80% of their prescriptions had a 5-fold higher OR (5.5, 95% CI 2.3-13.0).<sup>204</sup> In a pilot study, patients were randomized to receive either once-daily or conventional (twice or three times daily), mesalazine for maintenance of remission in UC.<sup>224</sup> After 6 months, patients in the once-daily arm appeared more satisfied with their regimen and consumed more medication than those in the conventional arm (90% vs 76%; p=0.07). The authors concluded that once-daily oral formulations of 5-ASA were likely to be a better therapeutic option due to their ability to offer comparable efficacy and improved adherence. This premise appears correct. An investigator-blinded study of 362 patients randomised to receive Pentasa 2 g once daily or 1 g twice daily, showed a 12% better remission rate at 1 year (73.8% vs 63.6% respectively) in the single daily dose group.<sup>225</sup> Patient questionnaires showed significantly greater compliance (p < 0.05) and acceptability (p < 0.001) in the once daily group. The study has yet to be reported in full, but given comparable efficacy between once daily and divided dosing regimes for the treatment of active UC with mesalazine MMx (Mezavant®/Lialda®) and Salofalk®,<sup>23-25,226</sup> the effect is likely to be generic rather than compound-specific.

#### 6.2.2. Thiopurines

## ECCO statement 6F

Azathioprine/mercaptopurine is recommended for patients who have experienced early or frequent relapse while taking 5-ASA at optimal dose or who are intolerant to 5-ASA [EL5, RG D], patients that are steroid-dependent [EL1a, RG A] and for patients responding to ciclosporin (or tacrolimus) for induction of remission [EL3, RG C]. Azathioprine/6-MP can also be considered in a patient responding to intensive treatment with intravenous steroids for induction of remission [EL5, RG D]. Addition or continuation of oral 5-ASA can be recommended with special attention to potential myelotoxicity [EL5, RG D]

6.2.2.1. Efficacy of thiopurines for maintenance of remission. Seven RCTs evaluating the efficacy of thiopurines azathioprine (AZA) and mercaptopurine (MP) for maintenance of remission in UC are listed in Table 6.4.<sup>136,175,182,251–254</sup> In the Cochrane meta-analysis published after the Consensus meeting,<sup>255</sup> six of these studies on 286 patients were

considered. The study quality was judged generally poor and the evidence for using thiopurines in UC is weaker than that for Crohn's disease.<sup>158</sup> AZA was shown to be superior to placebo on the basis of four trials (OR for failure to maintain remission 0.41, 95% CI 0.24–0.70). The results were similar when analyses were limited to patients who had successful induction of remission (data available for two studies). There was no clear evidence of a dose-response effect for AZA, or for use of co-medication with mesalazine in these studies. The two open label studies that compared MP to mesalazine and AZA to sulfasalazine showed significant heterogeneity and could not be pooled. Adverse effects occurred in 11/127 patients receiving AZA, including acute pancreatitis (3 cases) and bone marrow suppression (5 cases). Since this meta-analysis, a further RCT has been published by Ardizzone et al.<sup>136</sup>72 patients with active steroid-dependent UC were randomised (investigator-blind) to AZA 2 mg/kg/day or mesalazine 3.2 g/day for 6-months. Steroid-free, clinical and endoscopic remission was achieved in 53% on AZA, compared to 21% given 5-ASA (intention to treat analysis: OR 4.78, 95% CI 1.57-14.5). This is the best trial to date.

Evidence in support of the thiopurines for UC also comes from observational cohorts in retrospective series.<sup>256–262</sup> The best among these is the 30 year cohort from the Oxford IBD clinic between 1968 and 1999.<sup>262</sup> In this series, the overall remission rate in the 346 patients with UC who were treated with AZA was 58%, but increased to 87% among patients on therapy for more than 6 months. The proportion of patients in remission at 5 years was 62% applying a strict definition of relapse, or 81% allowing for a brief relapse with a short corticosteroid course. The median time to relapse after stopping AZA was 18 months.

6.2.2.2. Thiopurines after ciclosporin (or tacrolimus) for induction of remission. Calcineurin inhibitors are rescue therapy options for steroid-refractory UC (see Section 5.2.5). Since calcineurin inhibitors are best discontinued within 6 months because of nephrotoxicity, these agents are generally proposed as induction therapy until slower-acting immunomodulators such as AZA or MP become effective. AZA or MP are introduced while the patient is still on ciclosporin (CsA) or tacrolimus and steroids are being tapered. The justification of thiopurines in this setting, even in patients who are 5-ASA naive, is the high colectomy rate (36-69% in the 12 months following introduction of CsA, Section 5.2.5 <sup>63–65</sup>). Restrospective series have suggested that thiopurines reduce the risk of colectomy after the induction period with CsA.<sup>63,263–265</sup> In 1996, a series of 29 patients successfully treated with ciclosporin were followed for a median 92 weeks, and 22% of patients taking MP required a colectomy, compared to 72% of those not taking MP.<sup>263</sup> In another series 5/19 patients receiving AZA (26%) underwent colectomy during the follow-up, compared to 9/11 subjects (81%) who did not receive AZA maintenance (p=0.01).<sup>265</sup> Similar results have been reported from Chicago: of 36/42 initial responders to CsA, 25 (69%) also received MP or AZA, of whom 20% required colectomy vs 45% who did not thiopurines during the 5 year follow up.63

After intravenous CsA, a switch to oral therapy occurs as soon as a clinical response has been achieved, with a view to acting as a 'bridge' until the therapeutic effect of AZA is achieved. Nevertheless, the usefulness of the oral

Author [ref]	Year	Number of patients	Study drugs	Dosage	Study design	Duration (months)	Failure to maintain clinical or endoscopic remission
Jewell <sup>175</sup>	1974	80	Azathioprine	2.5 mg/kg/day then reduced to 1.5–2 mg/kg/day after 3 months	Double-blind	12 <sup>1</sup>	60%
			Placebo	-			77%
Hawthorne <sup>251</sup>	1992	67 <sup>2</sup>	Azathioprine	100 mg/day	Double-blind	12	36%
			Placebo	-			<b>59</b> % <sup>3</sup>
Mate-Jimenez <sup>182</sup>	2000	34	6-mercaptopurine	1.5 mg/kg/day	Open label	18 <sup>1</sup>	50%
			Methotrexate	15 mg/week			85%
			MSZ	3g/day			<b>93</b> % <sup>3</sup>
Sood <sup>252</sup>	2000	50	Azathioprine <sup>4</sup>	2.mg/kg/day	Single (patient)- blind	12 <sup>1</sup>	44%
			Placebo	_			60% <sup>3</sup>
Sood <sup>253</sup>	2002	35	Azathioprine <sup>4</sup>	2.5 mg/kg/day	Double-blind	12 <sup>1</sup>	23%
			Placebo	-			56%
Sood <sup>254</sup>	2003	25	Azathioprine + SZP	2 .5 mg/kg/day+ 6 g/day	Open label	18 <sup>1</sup>	77%
			SZP	6g/day			44% <sup>3</sup>
Ardizzone <sup>136</sup>	2006	72	Azathioprine	2 m g/kg/day	Single	6	47%
			MSZ	3.2g/day	(Investigator)- blind		<b>79</b> % <sup>3</sup>

Table 6.4 Randomized trials of thiopurines compared to placebo or oral 5-aminosalicylates for maintaining remission in UC

<sup>1</sup>Inclusion of patients with active disease who initially received steroids for induction of remission.

 $^{2}$ All patients included in this study were in remission on azathioprine for at least 6 months (withdrawal design); co-medication with 5-ASA was permitted and taken by 82% of patients.

<sup>3</sup>*p*<0.05.

<sup>4</sup>Co-medication with sulfasalazine 6 g/day in all patients.

CsA bridge has been challenged. In a retrospective series from Barcelona, all responders to iv CsA were treated with AZA, without oral ciclosporin.<sup>266</sup> Cumulative probabilities of relapse were 42%, 72% and 77% at 1, 3 and 5 years, and cumulative probabilities of colectomy were respectively 29%, 35% and 42%. These are similar to or better than those reported in the literature, so the authors concluded that the 'bridging step' with oral CsA may not be necessary. This needs more investigation.

Three retrospective studies have assessed the long term outcome of patients after an attack of UC treated with intravenous CsA.<sup>63-65</sup> All describe a high rate of relapse and colectomy. In 76 patients treated with CsA for intravenous steroid-refractory UC, 65% relapsed within 1 year, and 90% within 3 years 90%.<sup>64</sup> Unusually, a beneficial effect of AZA (given to 35/56 who could tolerate it) could not be demonstrated either to maintain remission or prevent colectomy (ns). After 5 years 47% in the non-AZA and 40% in the AZA-treated patients came to colectomy, and after 7 years the overall colectomy rate was 58%. The Leuven experience described 142 patients, 118 (83%) of whom had an initial response to CsA and avoided colectomy during initial hospitalization.<sup>65</sup> 64/118 (54%) subsequently required colectomy. The rate of colectomy in those already on AZA compared with those starting AZA concurrently with CsA was 59% vs 31%, respectively (p < 0.05). Life-table analysis showed that 33% of patients required colectomy at 1 year, but the probability increased to 88% at 7 years if CsA was used in patients already on AZA. Consequently CsA has little role for patients who have failed AZA of an appropriate dose and duration.

#### 6.2.3. Infliximab (IFX)

#### ECCO statement 6G

In a patient responding to infliximab, infliximab is recommended for maintenance treatment [EL1b, RG A]. In azathioprine naïve patients responding to infliximab induction, azathioprine is an option instead of infliximab for maintenance [EL5, RG D]

6.2.3.1. Efficacy for maintenance. Details of the ACT 1 & 2 studies are given in Section 5.4.3.<sup>78</sup>. The design of these studies was different to standard maintenance trials (Section 6.1.1). Patients included in the maintenance phase were not necessarily in steroid-free clinical or endoscopic remission. Moreover, non-responders to IFX were taken into account in the calculation of week 30 and week 54 response or remission rates. In both studies, a significantly higher proportion of patients had a clinical response or remission on IFX at weeks 8 and 30 (and at week 54 in the ACT 1 trial), compared to placebo. In ACT 1, remission rates at week 54 were 35% (5 mg/kg), 34% (10 mg/kg) and 17% (placebo). In ACT 2, remission rates at week 30 were 26% (5 mg/kg), 36% (10 mg/kg) and 11% (placebo). The proportion of patients with a sustained clinical remission at *all* time points was 7% (placebo) and 20% (5 mg/kg) after 54 weeks

in ACT 1, and 2% (placebo) and 15% (5 mg/kg) after 30 weeks in ACT 2. The steroid-free remission rates in the 74 patients receiving corticosteroids at baseline were very modest although still statistically significant. In ACT 1, steroid-free remission at week 54 was achieved in 24% (5 mg/kg), 19% (10 mg/kg) and 10% (placebo). In ACT 2, the corresponding values at week 30 (7 months) were 18%, 27% and 3%. The rates of clinical response and remission were similar between the subpopulations of patients who were "corticosteroid-refractory" (i.e., those receiving corticosteroids at baseline) and those who were "not corticosteroid-refractory".

6.2.3.2. Combining IFX and immunomodulators.

ECCO statement 6H

Combination of infliximab with an immunosuppressant for at least 6 months, or premedication with steroids, is currently recommended in order to decrease immunogenicity [EL3, RG C]

As with Crohn's disease,<sup>158</sup> the combination of IFX and a thiopurine analogue or corticosteroids is probably justified to decrease immunogenicity, which is the source of infusion reactions and loss of response.<sup>267,268</sup> Since antibodies to IFX occur early in the treatment, the question of discontinuing the immunomodulator has been addressed by the Leuven group for Crohn's disease. Results from a single centre open-label randomized, withdrawal trial suggest that the immunomodulator can be stopped after 6 months with no loss of response to IFX over 2 years.<sup>269</sup> These results should still be interpreted with caution, because circulating concentrations of IFX declined over time when the immunomodulator was discontinued. On the other hand, the report of eight cases of a rare form of hepatosplenic T cell lymphoma occurring in young patients treated concurrently with IFX and thiopurines must also be taken into account.<sup>270</sup> Short-term combination (6 months) appears to offer a good balance between risks and efficacy for those in whom IFX is continued. If a patient is naïve to AZA when given IFX, a reasonable option is to determine whether remission will be maintained by AZA alone, without committing that patient to maintenance IFX.

Whether IFX acts as a bridge to remission that is maintained by thiopurines, or whether AZA simply slows the rate of descent to inevitable relapse (the 'parachute'<sup>271</sup>), remains debated. This strategy has not yet been tested in UC, but is an acceptable option for thiopurine-naive patients with steroid-dependent Crohn's disease.<sup>272</sup> The 2 year follow up of patients who received a single dose of IFX as rescue therapy for intravenous steroid-refractory UC (Section 5.2.5<sup>73</sup>) presented after the Consensus meeting, showed that 13/16 patients who received AZA avoided colectomy (with or without oral 5-ASA) compared to 5/8 who received 5-ASA alone (ns).<sup>273</sup> Consequently, whether maintenance IFX (with or without thiopurines) is better than thiopurines alone to prevent relapse and avoid late colectomy cannot be deduced.

#### 6.2.4. Probiotics

ECCO statement 61 *E. coli* Nissle is an effective alternative to 5-ASA for maintenance [EL1b, RG A]

## E. coli strain Nissle 1917.

Three RCTs have compared the E. coli strain Nissle 1917 (Mutaflor®) to mesalazine for maintenance of remission in UC (Table 6.5). In the first study, 120 outpatients in a multicentre, double-blind, study received 1.5 g/day 5-ASA or 100 mg/day E. coli strain Nissle (corresponding to 25×10<sup>9</sup> viable E. coli bacteria) for 4 days, and then 200 mg/day.<sup>274</sup> No concomitant medications were permitted. After 12 weeks, 11% of patients receiving 5-ASA and 16% of those receiving the probiotic patients relapsed. The statistical power was limited by the short duration of the study, because relatively few patients relapsed, but an 11-16% relapse rate within 3 months seems rather high. Subsequently 116 patients with active UC were randomized to receive either 5-ASA 2.4 g/day, reducing to 1.2 g/day after remission, or 200 mg/day of E. coli strain Nissle.<sup>275</sup> All patients also received an initial 7 day course of oral gentamicin and either rectal or oral steroids in variable doses.

Author [ref]	Year	Number of patients	Study drugs	Dosage	Duration (months)	Failure to maintain clinical or endoscopio remission
Kruis <sup>274</sup>	1997	120	E. coli Nissle	200 mg/day	4	16%
			Mesalazine	1.2g/day		12%
Rembacken <sup>275</sup>	1999	116	E. coli Nissle	200 mg/day	12	73%
			Mesalazine	1.2g/day		73%
Kruis <sup>276</sup>	2004	327	E. coli Nissle	200 mg/day	12	45%
			Mesalazine	1.5g/day		36%
Ishikawa <sup>277</sup>	2000	21	Probiotic mixture <sup>1</sup> number	100 mL	12	27%
			Treatment <sup>2</sup>			90% <sup>3</sup>
Zocco <sup>278</sup>	2006	187	Lactobacillus GG	18×10 <sup>9</sup>	12	15%
			Mesalazine	2.4 g/day		20%
			Combination			16%

<sup>1</sup>Bifidobacterium bifidum + Bifidobacterium breve + Lactobacillus acidophilus.

<sup>2</sup>Open label study.

The remission rate was 75% in the corticosteroid plus 5-ASA group, and 68% in the corticosteroid plus E. coli group (ns). During the one year follow up, relapse occurred in 73% of the 5-ASA group and 67% of the E. coli group (ns) after weaning off steroids. This is a very high relapse rate for reasons that are unclear, but the probiotic was no less effective than 5-ASA. Finally, an equivalence study was conducted.<sup>275</sup> 327 patients with UC in remission for no longer than 12 months were treated with either 5-ASA 1.5 g/day or E. coli Nissle 1917 for 1 year. The relapse rate was 45% in the E. coli group vs 36% in the mesalamine group. The corresponding one-sided upper 95% confidence interval for the difference in treatment was 12.8%, which is within the equivalence range of 20% required for acceptance of the non-inferiority hypothesis. It was concluded that E. coli strain Nissle 1917 is not inferior to the established standard 5-ASA for maintenance of remission in UC, although the relapse rate in this last study was still higher than expected.<sup>206</sup>

6.2.4.1. Other probiotics. No other probiotic has been subject to properly powered RCTs. When 100 ml/day of fermented milk containing Bifidobacterium bifidum YIT 4007, B. breve YIT 4065, and L. acidophilus YIT 0168 was given to 21 UC patients over 1 year,<sup>277</sup> neither investigators nor patients were blinded, and other treatments could be administered. There were fewer relapses in the treatment arm (27% in the milk group vs 90% in the controls), but no differences in endoscopic lesions. Another group of 187 patients with UC in remission for less than 12 months were randomised to receive either Lactobacillus GG 18×10<sup>9</sup> viable bacteria/day, 5-ASA 2.4 g/day, or the combination.<sup>278</sup> There were no differences in sustained clinical or endoscopic remission rates at 6 and 12 months between the three treatment groups. In a post-hoc analysis, however, treatment with Lactobacillus GG appeared to prolong the relapse-free time compared to 5-ASA. Relapse rates at 12 months were 136/10,000 person-months on Lactobacillus GG alone and  $181/10\ 000\ person-months$  on 5-ASA (p=0.01). Further studies are needed.

#### 6.2.5. Other treatments

6.2.5.1. Antibiotics. The potential benefit of adding ciprofloxacin to conventional therapy has been investigated.<sup>279</sup> In a randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind clinical trial, ciprofloxacin (1-1.5 g/day) or placebo was administered for 6 months to 83 patients referred with active UC refractory to conventional treatment. All the patients were initially treated with a high but decreasing dose of prednisone and with 5-ASA. Treatment failure was the primary end point, defined as both symptomatic and endoscopic failure to respond. The treatment failure rate was 21% in the ciprofloxacin-treated group and 44% in the placebo group (p=0.02). The study design was more appropriate for an induction rather than a maintenance study and inclusion criteria, definition of clinical response and concomitant therapies have been criticized.<sup>280</sup> Consequently ciprofloxacin should not be considered effective for maintaining remission in UC. In another double-blind, randomized trial, metronidazole (0.6 g/day) and sulfasalazine (2 g/day) were compared for maintenance of remission in 40 patients with UC in remission for less than 12 months.<sup>281</sup> After 1 year. metronidazole was found to be slightly more effective than sulfasalazine. No significant side effects were noted, and in particular, no paraesthesiae were reported. These data are regarded as insufficient by the Consensus to recommend antibiotics for maintenance of remission in UC.

6.2.5.2. Methotrexate. Data on methotrexate (MTX) for maintenance of remission in UC are few. The single RCT was principally designed for induction of remission in refractory, active UC and used a dose (12.5 mg/week) that is probably sub-therapeutic (see Section 5.4.6).<sup>181</sup> The proportions of patients who relapsed after first remission (MTX 64% vs placebo, 44%) were not significantly different. An open-label study compared MP, MTX and 5-ASA in 72 steroid-dependent IBD patients, including 34 with UC<sup>182</sup> (Table 6.4). Patients on prednisone were randomly assigned in a 2:2:1 ratio to receive oral MP 1 mg/kg, MTX 15 mg/week, or 5-ASA 3 g/day. All patients who achieved remission at week 30 were then included in a maintenance study for 76 weeks. A significantly higher proportion of patients achieved remission in the MP group (79%) than in the 5-ASA group (25%), with no statistical differences compared to the MTX group (58%). For maintenance of remission, the higher rate was found in the MP group (64%) compared to MTX (14%) and 5-ASA (0%). Too many questions were being addressed by this study for conclusions on the relative efficacy of MP and MTX in UC to be drawn.

Several retrospective series have also been published, <sup>183,282–285</sup> to a total of 91 patients. Most had failed or been intolerant of AZA and were treated with MTX at various doses and routes of administration. The response or remission rates ranged from 40% to 75%, suggesting that some patients with UC may respond well to methotrexate. One study distinguished between patients given MTX for AZA-intolerance and AZA-failure.<sup>285</sup> MTX (median oral dose 20 mg/week) was tolerated by 27/31 (87%) patients who had been unable to tolerate AZA. Of those treated with MTX after failure with AZA, 5/11 patients had a colectomy vs 5/31 patients who were intolerant of AZA (p<0.05). The results are heterogeneous and it is possible that the dose of MTX is an important determinant of efficacy, but the Consensus considered that there is currently insufficient evidence to recommend MTX for UC.

6.2.5.3. Omega-3 fatty acids (fish oil). Preparations containing omega-3 fatty acids and eicosapentaenoïc acid in particular, may have anti-inflammatory properties by reducing the production of leucotriene  $B_4^{286,287}$  Several studies have been conducted in UC with different formulations and dosing of n-3 fatty acids.<sup>288–296</sup> Only three randomized controlled trials were selected for a Cochrane meta-analysis published after the Consensus,<sup>297</sup> which included 138 UC patients who were in remission at the time of recruitment.<sup>291,293,294</sup> The pooled analysis showed a similar relapse rate in the n-3 treated patients and controls (RR 1.02, 95%CI 0.51–2.03, p=0.96). No significant adverse events were recorded.

6.2.5.4. Appendicectomy. Studies have focused on the role of appendicectomy in the UC pathogenesis. A meta-analysis included 13 case-control studies and suggested that appendicectomy gives a 69% reduction in the risk of developing UC (OR 0.31, 95%CI 0.25–0.38; p<0.0001).<sup>298</sup> The influence of potential confounders such as smoking was excluded. The protective effect of appendicectomy for the development of UC appears to be limited to patients who undergo appendicectomy before age 20 years and is mainly observed for primary appendicectomy

(surgery for appendicitis) and not for incidental appendicectomy (removal of the appendix for other reasons).<sup>299</sup> The outcome of 41 UC patients with an appendicectomy before diagnosis and 466 with no previous surgery, who were all prospectively included in an IBD database, has been compared.<sup>300</sup> Previous appendicectomy has a beneficial effect on the course of UC. with a less marked year-by-year disease activity and a decreased risk of colectomy. This protective effect was additive to that of current smoking. Similar results have been reported from the Brisbane group, who have explored the subject in detail and shown an association between previous appendicetomy for appendicitis and a mild course of extensive colitis, but no influence on the pattern of primary sclerosing cholangitis.<sup>301,302</sup> There are only anecdotal data on the course of UC when appendicectomy is performed after UC diagnosis.<sup>103</sup> Consequently, the Consensus considered that there is no enough evidence to recommend appendicectomy for preventing relapse in UC.

6.2.5.5. Biological and other therapy. Adalimumab, certolizumab, etanercept, natalizumab, visulizumab, interleukin 10, fontolizumab (an anti-interferon  $\gamma$  antibody), basiliximab, daclizumab, alicaforsen (an anti-ICAM1 antisense molecule), anti-IL12 and anti-IL6 antibodies have not yet been evaluated for maintenance of remission in UC, and nor have leucocytapheresis, tacrolimus, or cyclophosphamide in any meaningful way.

## 6.3. Duration of maintenance therapy

#### ECCO statement 6J

The general recommendation is to continue 5-ASA maintenance treatment long-term [EL3b, RG C] since this may reduce the risk of colon cancer [EL4, RG D]

In 1973, two studies from Sweden and the UK were published to assess whether sulfasalzine was still effective at preventing relapse in UC patients with a long duration of remission (Table 6.1). In the Swedish study, the authors found no statistical benefit to maintaining sulfasalazine for patients who had been symptom-free on sulfasalazine for more than a year.<sup>209</sup> However, the number of patients was small, the duration of follow-up only 6 months and patients were selected on clinical symptoms without endoscopic or histologic criteria. In the UK study, sigmoidoscopy and rectal biopsy were used at entry.<sup>208</sup> The authors found that maintenance treatment with sulfasalazine 2 g/day continued to have a major effect at reducing relapse, even in the subgroup of patients who had been on sulfasalazine for more than 3 years. Twenty-six years later, an Italian double-blind withdrawal RCT included 112 patients with UC in clinical, endoscopic and histological remission who had been on sulfasalazine or 5-ASA for at least 1 year.<sup>303</sup> Patients were randomized to oral Asacol® 1.2 g/day or placebo for 1 year. Despite the small numbers, patients were stratified according to the length of disease remission prior to randomization. In patients with disease remission for 1–2 years, mesalazine appeared significantly more effective than placebo for preventing relapse at 12 months (Asacol® 23% and placebo 49%, p=0.035). For patients who had been in remission for more than 2 years however, no statistically significant difference was observed between relapse rates (5/28 vs 6/23, or 18% vs 26%, respectively), but numbers were very small. The results of this study should be regarded with caution, not only because of the low power, but also because the trend was in favour of continuing mesalazine. The debate about the merits of 5-ASA for chemoprevention of colorectal cancer is covered in Section 9.5.

## ECCO statement 6 K

Due to lack of evidence, no recommendation can be given for the duration of treatment with azathioprine or infliximab, although prolonged use of these medications may be considered if needed [EL4, RG D]

## 7. Surgery

## 7.1. General

Surgery for ulcerative colitis has been refined to offer patients needing colectomy a better quality of life. Until the early 1980 s, the gold standard for surgery was proctocolectomy with an ileostomy, apart from the sporadic use of ileorectal anastomosis. The Kock continent ileostomy was introduced in the late 1960 s, but never achieved universal acceptance, although the gain in quality of life compared to proctocolectomy with a conventional stoma seemed clear enough.<sup>304</sup> In the past 20 years, the new gold standard has become the restorative proctocolectomy with ileal pouch-anal anastomosis (IPAA), offering patients an unchanged body image with no stoma and a preserved anal route of defaecation.<sup>305</sup> Nevertheless, bowel function is not restored to normal and both functional outcome and quality of life after IPAA have still to be compared to living with an ileostomy.<sup>306</sup>

This section deals with some aspects on surgery for ulcerative colitis. IPAA is probably one of the most frequently described procedures in colorectal surgery. There have been a vast number of publications (498 papers, 58 reviews), but despite this good quality evidence in terms of randomised studies are scarce (5 on different aspects of pouch surgery), as is so often the case in surgery. The indications and timing of surgery for UC are found in the appropriate sections (acute severe colitis, Section 5.2.4; refractory colitis, Section 5.2.5; dysplasia or cancer, Section 9.4.2).

#### 7.2. Technical considerations

#### 7.2.1. Surgery for acute severe colitis

#### ECCO statement 7A

A staged procedure (colectomy first) is recommended in the acute case when patients do not respond to medical therapy [EL 4, RG C], or if a patient has been taking 20 mg or more of prednisolone for more than 6 weeks [EL 4, RG C]

A staged proctocolectomy (subtotal colectomy first) is considered by many surgeons to be a wise first step in the surgical treatment of ulcerative colitis in acute severe colitis or if patients are saturated with steroids. This is probably even wiser today when medical therapy for acute severe colitis is prolonged for more than 5 days. A subtotal colectomy with an ileostomy will cure the patient from the burden of the colitis, allowing them to regain general health, normalise nutrition and give the patient time to consider carefully the option of an IPAA or, perhaps, permanent ileostomy. A preliminary subtotal colectomy also allows the pathology to be clarified and Crohn's to be excluded. Subtotal colectomy is a relatively safe procedure even in the critical ill patient.<sup>307-309</sup> However it is seldom considered the final solution. Thus patients have to go through additional surgery which incurs further risks, additional costs and a prolonged time under surgical care.

#### 7.2.2. Managing the rectal remnant

#### ECCO statement 7B

When performing a colectomy for ulcerative colitis in emergency circumstances, the whole rectum should be preserved [EL 4, RG C]. Whether to preserve additional recto-sigmoid colon and how to deal with bowel closure is left to the surgeon's decision [EL 4, RG C]

There are some technical aspects on how to deal with the rectum when performing an emergency subtotal colectomy. These might have a bearing on the complication rate and have technical implications when the patient comes to a later proctectomy. Leaving as little rectum as possible (i.e., dividing the middle rectum within the pelvis) is not to be recommended, as this will render subsequent proctectomy difficult, with a probable increase in the risk of pelvic nerve injury. The alternatives are to divide the rectum at the level of the promontory (i.e., at the proper rectosigmoid junction) or to leave in addition the distal part of the sigmoid colon. This allows the bowel to be either anchored to the anterior abdominal wall, facilitating subsequent identification and dissection, or to bring the bowel up through the abdominal fascia either closed in the subcutaneous fat, or brought forward as a mucous fistula. The latter option is considered very safe, because no closed bowel is left within the abdomen, but the mucous fistula gives the patient another stoma that is not so easily managed.<sup>310</sup> Closing the stump and leaving it within the subcutaneous fat is as safe, although the skin is probably best be left to heal through secondary intention in order to avoid wound infections.<sup>311</sup> There are no studies that give information on the risk of subsequent inflammation or bleeding after leaving differing lengths of rectum or rectosigmoid colon. When the rectum is transsected within the abdominal cavity at the level of the promontory, then this warrants transanal rectal drainage for some days, to prevent blow out of the rectal stump due to retention.

#### 7.2.3. Site of anastomosis for restorative poctocolectomy

## ECCO statement 7C When performing pouch surgery, the maximum length of anorectal mucosa between the dentate line and the anastomosis should not exceed 2 cm [EL 4, RG C]

The now commonly used stapling technique for performing the ileo-anal anastomosis usually leaves a remnant of anorectal mucosa above the dentate line. This can be a cause of persistent inflammation ('cuffitis'), with pouch dysfunction and a risk of dysplasia or (very rarely) cancer.<sup>312</sup> On the other hand, a very short length of mucosa (<1 cm) above the dentate line would exclude many (or even most) male patients from the stapling technique, due to technical problems achieving a low anastomosis in the narrow male pelvis. Both have to be balanced against the advantage of the stapling technique, which gives patients better nocturnal continence.<sup>313</sup>

# 7.2.4. Anastomostic technique for restorative proctocolectomy

ECCO statement 7D When performing an IPAA it is mandatory that the surgical team can also perform a mucosectomy and a hand-sewn anastomosis should the stapled anastomosis fail [EL5, RG D]

Nevertheless, the stapling technique occasionally fails, is impossible, or inappropriate. There is then seldom room for re-stapling and the only way of avoiding a permanent stoma is to hand-sew the anastomosis. Stapling is generally inappropriate when performing IPAA for dysplasia or cancer complicating colitis, since the Consensus is to remove all mucosa (Statement 7E, below). All these eventualities mean being able to hand-sew the anastomosis.

## 7.2.5. Site of anastomosis for neoplasia complicating colitis

ECCO statement 7E When the indication for surgery is cancer or dysplasia and restorative proctocolectomy is performed, anastomosis at the dentate line is recommended [EL4, RG C]

Since the stapling technique commonly leaves epithelium which may still have malignant potential, the alternative is to perform a mucosectomy from the dentate line. In theory, but not necessarily in practice, this removes all of the potentially diseased (and pre-malignant) mucosa. Consequently if the indication for proctocolectomy is cancer complicating colitis, this might influence the subsequent risk of cancer.<sup>314</sup> However, the literature reports cancers both in patients with a stapled anastomosis as well as in

those who have had a mucosectomy, but almost exclusively in those who had pre-existing malignancy in the resected colon. The number of reported cancers is limited (<30 out of tens of thousands of IPAA performed world wide) and is not at present a matter for alarm.<sup>315,316</sup> When there is colonic dysplasia alone rather than cancer, the literature gives no advice on whether to staple or perform a mucosectomy. A total mesorectal excision is, however, mandatory when the indication is dysplasia or cancer.

# 7.2.6. Role of covering ileostomy for restorative proctocolectomy

ECCO statement 7F

When performing a restorative proctocolectomy for ulcerative colitis a covering loop ileostomy is generally recommended, but it can be avoided in selected cases [EL 3b, RG C]

One of the main complications of IPAA surgery, and also the complication that might jeopardise the final outcome of the operation, is a leak in the suture lines of the anastomosis or pouch. Whether the consequences of a leak can be ameliorated by a covering ileostomy or not is still under debate.<sup>317,318</sup> There are some small comparative studies, but no definitive answer. However, when performing a coloanal anastomosis after rectal excision for cancer, it is now established that a covering loop ileostomy reduces the risk of clinical leakage. Nevertheless, in pouch surgery it is sometimes clear at the time of surgery that the morbidity associated with a stoma will not justify its use, such as when there is a thick abdominal wall and a short small bowel mesentery, as long as there have been no problems constructing the anastomosis.<sup>319–321</sup>

## 7.2.7. Number of procedures to maintain competency

ECCO statement 7G An institution performing pouch surgery should do more than ten cases per year [EL 5 RG D]

When performing complex surgical procedures that also demand sophisticated perioperative care, it has been shown that institutions performing larger numbers of operations have better outcomes than those who only operate on such cases occasionally.<sup>322</sup> There are no details pertaining to IPAA, but it seems reasonable to assume that this holds for pouch surgery and the figure of ten per year for the unit is arbitrary, but considered reasonable by surgical members of ECCO.

## 7.2.8. Salvage surgery for pouches

## ECCO statement 7H

Salvage surgery for complications of IPAA should only be done in special centres with adequately skilled staff and a reasonable number of procedures performed per annum [EL5, RG D]

From the perspective of a lifetime, failure rates for IPAA will probably be in the region of 15%. Failure implies that the patient has an ileostomy for an indefinite period, with or without pouch excision. Failures are usually due to septic complications or persistent pouch dysfunction, but sometimes the reason is a missed diagnosis of Crohn's disease with fistulation, or refractory pouchitis. Before deciding that a pouch has failed, the option of salvage surgery either as a corrective procedure or a complete "redo" has to be considered. The patient will invariably have a view on this and it should only be undertaken by colorectal surgeons with special expertise in this area. Reported series of pouch rescue surgery describe a salvage rate above 50% and a still acceptable functional outcome.<sup>323-327</sup> If pouch surgery is sufficiently complex to recommend a minimum case-load each year for a unit, it seems appropriate that salvage surgery which is even more challenging should only be performed in units with a substantial case volume load and expertise, although it is impossible to quantify a 'reasonable number'.

## 7.3. Follow-up

## 7.3.1. General pouch follow up

ECCO statement 7I Follow up should be individualised and focus on those patients with signs of chronic inflammation in their mucosa [EL 5, RG D]

General follow-up of people with an IPAA is a matter of debate. There are no data to suggest that lack of follow-up incurs any risk for the patient, disregarding the debate on the risk of cancer. A proportion of patients (perhaps 20–30%) will develop pouchitis (Section 8.1), which may be recurrent or persisting. These patients will need continuing specialist care, because primary care physicians or generalists will not have the expertise necessary for management. The stapled IPAA where there is a varying length of mucosa below the anastomosis (see statement 7C, above), poses an additional problem compared to the hand-sewn IPAA, since these patients in principle have not had a curative procedure. However the remaining mucosa represents a very minute fraction compared to the original colon, which does not represent a risk or clinical problem for most patients.<sup>316</sup>

## 7.3.2. Pouch surveillance

## ECCO statement 7J

There are not enough data to give a recommendation on surveillance of pouches with respect to malignant changes. However, patients operated on for cancer or dysplasia should be followed long term [EL5, RG D]

The risk of malignant changes arising from the pouch mucosa as a result of colonic metaplasia in the pouch has generated much debate. Fewer than 30 pouch cancers have been reported (2007), almost all in patients operated with dysplasia or cancer already present in the specimen at primary surgery. Many of the cancers originate from anorectal mucosal remnant, which is the basis of the recommendation for mucosectomy (statement 7E, above).<sup>314,315</sup> The frequency of small bowel cancers in the background population is very low and the risk of developing a pouch cancer *de novo* is likely to be as uncommon, but remains undefined.<sup>328</sup>

# 7.4. Fertility and delivery in patients with a restorative proctocolectomy

#### 7.4.1. Impact of pelvic surgery on fecundity

ECCO statement 7K

In a fertile female patient the option of an ileorectal anastomosis should always be considered, because fecundity is at risk after IPAA [EL3b, RG B]

It has been convincingly demonstrated in three cohort studies that female fecundity or fertility is reduced after IPAA.<sup>329–332</sup> The reason for this is most probably adhesions affecting the fallopian tubes.333 The magnitude of this problem is under debate, with one study showing >70%reduction and the others demonstrating around 30% reduced fecundity. There is however good evidence from a study on patients with familial adenomatous polyposis, comparing women with an ileo-rectal anastomosis (IRA) with those with an IPAA, showing that there is no reduction in fecundity associated with an IRA.<sup>334,335</sup> This appears to be because an IRA does not induce pelvic fibrosis to nearly the same extent as an IPAA. This has lead to a modification in practice at some centres, offering fertile female patients an IRA, provided the rectum is not grossly inflamed, with a view to later pouch surgery when the family is complete. Not every woman is a candidate for this approach. Symptoms are less when there has been a colectomy, since the inflamed colon has been removed, but the rectum can be expected to remain inflamed. The persisting risk of rectal malignancy is discussed in Section 7.5.3. On the other hand, IRA does not disturb sphincter function, unlike IPAA, does not impair fecundity and can be discussed as a temporising option.

# 7.4.2. Mode of delivery for patients with restorative proctocolectomy

ECCO statement 7L With regard to bowel function a caesarean route of delivery in a female with an IPAA is recommended [EL 5, RG D]

Vaginal delivery has a 0.5–3.5% risk of inflicting serious maternal sphincter tears.<sup>336,337</sup> The risk is highest at the first delivery. On the other hand, multiple deliveries have been shown to prolong pudendal nerve terminal motor latency.<sup>338,339</sup> People with an IPAA have a very limited margin for maintaining faecal continence compared to the

general population. This is because many factors considered important for normal continence, such as solid stools, rectal sensation, recto-anal nervous interplay through a recto-anal inhibitory reflex, are absent in people with an IPAA. Consequently they rely heavily on their sphincter for maintaining continence. Principally on these grounds many surgeons recommend that their patient have a caesarian section rather than a vaginal delivery. Nevertheless, in a cohort where caesarian section was recommended only for obstetric reasons, this group experienced very little or no difference in early postoperative continence and bowel function.<sup>340</sup> Although it suggests that vaginal delivery is safe in selected cases, it remains contrary to two other papers that support the recommendation for caesarian delivery both in Europe and the US. 341, 342

# 7.5. Surgical choices in addition to restorative proctocolectomy

#### 7.5.1. Age

ECCO statement 7 M No defined age limit for performing an IPAA can be recommended [EL 5, RG D]

Faecal continence in both men and women deteriorates with increasing age. Females that have given birth carry a higher risk of poor continence, probably because sub-clinical injuries add to age-related changes in nerve function, collagen elasticity and muscle strength. Consequently it is reasonable to consider whether an upper age limit for IPAA should apply. It has however been demonstrated that IPAA will function reasonably well in people 70 years of age and older in carefully selected cases.<sup>343–345</sup>

## 7.5.2. Continent ileostomy

### ECCO statement 7N

The continent ileostomy is still a viable option that can be used when there is no possibility of performing an ileal pouch anal anastomosis, or when the IPAA fails for other reasons than pouchitis, or when the patient specifically requests this solution [EL 4, RG C]

The continent ileostomy ('Kock pouch') was the forerunner to the IPAA. It is a complex procedure with a high potential for complications affecting the valve mechanism that provides continence. However, with a functioning continent ileostomy patients report excellent quality of life with a next-to-normal body image.<sup>346–348</sup> Furthermore a failed pelvic pouch can still be converted to a continent ileostomy, providing an alternative in those patients that absolutely cannot accept a conventional stoma.<sup>325,349</sup> A major problem is that this operation is still performed at only a few centres in Europe.

#### 7.5.3. Ileorectal anastomosis

#### ECCO statement 70

An ileorectal anastomosis should be considered only in special cases (such as for reasons of fertility) [EL4, RG C]

An ileorectal anastomosis is historically burdened. It is not only non-curative, but also leaves patients with the likelihood of persistent symptoms from refractory rectal inflammation and a risk of later cancer. Even so, recent series show a better than expected durability, with half of the patients still living with an IRA after 10 years.<sup>350,351</sup> Its role in the management of women facing surgery before they have completed their family is discussed above (Section 7.4.1). It can be assumed that the cancer risk with medical therapy and surveillance is at least less than in those who have not had surgery.

7.5.4. Cancer surveillance of the rectal remnant after colectomy

## ECCO statement 7P

For patients who have a colectomy and ileostomy, surveillance of the retained rectum is appropriate, although it can be left in situ if the patient so wishes [EL5, RG D]

The literature gives no direct guidance in this matter. Some patients that come to colectomy with an ileostomy as a first operation get accustomed to living with a stoma and have very few problems from their retained rectum. If a patient has no wish for further surgery, the question arises whether there is any reason for rectal excision. The balance is between the risk of a cancer in the disconnected bowel and the inconvenience and risks of a proctectomy. Taking out the rectum is a major operation with a considerable surgical morbidity with wound healing problems and risk of sexual dysfunction both in women and men.<sup>352,353</sup> Options of proctectomy or surveillance of the retained rectal remnant should be discussed with the patient.

### 7.5.5. Pouch excision after pouch failure

ECCO statement 7Q

In a patient where the pouch has failed and there is no hope of re-establishing the anal route of defecation, there are not enough data to make any recommendation on whether or not the pouch should be removed [EL5, RG D]

The dilemma is similar in the patient with a failed, disconnected pelvic pouch. Some of these patients do not have any further pouch-related problems. There is as yet no evidence that the risk of malignant change is increased in the disconnected pouch. The morbidity of pouch excision is probably no less than for proctectomy.<sup>324</sup> For individuals who

have had severe septic complications, it is reasonable to assume that the risk of pelvic nerve injury is increased.

#### 7.5.6. Laparoscopic pouch surgery

#### ECCO statement 7R

Laparoscopic restorative proctocolectomy with an IPAA is a feasible operation; it gives shorter scars but there is no evidence for additional benefit to the patient [EL 2a, RG B]

Minimally invasive surgery is gradually being incorporated into colorectal practice and is a feasible alternative for many patients, provided that surgeons are adequately trained in this technique. No randomised studies have yet shown any major differences from open surgery.<sup>354,355</sup>

### 7.5.7. Pouch surgery for indeterminate colitis, or IBD yetto-be classified

ECCO statement 7S In indeterminate colitis or colonic IBD yet-to-be classified, an IPAA can be offered with the information that there is an increased risk of complications and pouch failure [EL4, RG C]

About 10% of patients with colitis will not have a definitive diagnosis that discriminates between Crohn's and ulcerative colitis. Terminology is discussed in Section 5. There are reports of less favourable outcomes when performing pouch surgery for patients with indeterminate colitis, although others find no significant differences.<sup>356,357</sup> In most series that report outcome after pouch surgery, those with a secondary diagnosis of Crohn's disease are burdened with very high complication and failure rates. Although one group has reported outcomes equivalent to those with UC for patients with a pre-operative Crohn's diagnosis, none had pre-operative small bowel or perianal disease.<sup>358</sup> Pouch surgery for patients with a definitive diagnosis of Crohn's diagnosis of Crohn's disease cannot be recommended. For those in whom it is considered an option, very careful discussion with the patient about increased risks of sepsis and pouch failure is appropriate.

#### 7.6. Surgery and medication

#### 7.6.1. Perioperative prednisolone

ECCO statement 7T Prednisolone 20 mg daily or equivalent for more for more than six weeks is a risk factor for surgical complications [EL3b, RG C]. Therefore, corticosteroids should be weaned if possible

Uncontrolled or retrospective series indicate that patients taking >20 mg prednisolone for >6 weeks have an increased risk of surgical complications.<sup>359,360</sup> The rate of steroid reduction after colectomy for acute severe colitis depends on the dose

and duration of steroids prior to surgery. Any recommendations of the rate are arbitrary, but the aim is to avoid acute steroid withdrawal ('Addisonian') crisis, characterised by hypotension, hyponatraemia and hypoglycaemia in its most severe form. Milder symptoms may be disguised as a 'slower than normal' recovery from surgery. There is little science to steroid withdrawal. As a general guide, if patients have been on corticosteroids for <1 month, steroids can usually be stopped abruptly after surgery without ill effect. For those on steroids for 1–3 months, a reduction from 20 mg/day after colectomy of 5 mg/day each week is generally appropriate. For patients on steroids for 3–6 months, a reduction of 2.5 mg/d each week is probably more appropriate, while for the occasional patient on steroids for longer than 6 months, then a dose reduction of 1 mg/week (or even more slowly) is advisable.

## 7.6.2. Perioperative azathioprine

#### ECCO statement 7U

Pre-operative azathioprine does not increase the risk of postoperative complications [EL3b, RG C]. Colectomy for ulcerative colitis immediately following or in the medium term after the use of ciclosporin appears to have no higher rate of postoperative complications [EL2b, RG D], while there are no sufficient data yet available for infliximab

Azathioprine does not appear to increase the risk of surgical complications although debate continues.<sup>360–363</sup>

#### 7.6.3. Perioperative anti-TNF therapy

 $TNF\alpha$  is a key player in the immune response. Inhibition of TNF by infliximab (IFX) or other agents could potentially lead to serious post-operative complications. There is particular concern that emergency colectomy within a few weeks of infliximab may be associated with more septic complications. Even if IFX does not increase the risk of sepsis, it is still likely that should a septic complication occur, then it will be more severe in the presence of circulating anti-TNF antibody. Whilst it is generally accepted that elective surgery for Crohn's disease in the presence of IFX is not associated with higher rates of sepsis,<sup>83,364</sup> the same may not apply to emergency colectomy for acute severe colitis (Section 5.2.5). In a Scottish survey 13/39 patients came to colectomy after IFX treatment for acute severe colitis. One patient who initially responded to infliximab died of septic shock from bronchopneumonia 3 weeks after treatment, and another had severe post-operative sepsis resistant to anti-bacterial therapy and only responding to intensive antifungal treatment.<sup>82</sup> There has also been a worrying report of 20 patients receiving ciclosporin (for a mean 3.8 months, range 0.5-12.2) before IFX, or IFX (mean 2 infusions, range 1–3) before ciclosporin for severe steroid-refractory colitis.<sup>365</sup> One patient died from E. coli septicaemia, another became jaundiced and another developed herpetic oesophagitis. Such therapy in combination in an endeavour to avoid colectomy carries high risks and cannot be recommended. Similar concerns have been raised from the Mayo clinic relating to IPAA after IFX.<sup>366</sup> Between 2002 and 2005, 47 patients received IFX before IPAA, and 254 patients received none. IFX patients were younger than non-IFX patients (mean age 28.1 to 39.3 years, p<0.001), probably reflecting concern that all medical options were explored before surgery. Overall surgical morbidity was similar (61.7% and 48.8%, IFX and non-IFX respectively, p=0.10), with no mortality. Anastomotic leaks (p=0.02), pouch-specific (p=0.01) and infectious (p<0.01) complications were more common in IFX patients. Multivariate analysis revealed IFX as the only factor independently associated with infectious complications (OR 3.5; 95%CI 1.6–7.5). When age, corticosteroid dose, azathioprine, and severity of colitis were factored into the analysis, IFX remained significantly associated with infectious complications (OR 2.7; 95% CI, 1.1–6.7). This illustrates the need for caution when using IFX in the perioperative period of severe colitis.

#### 7.7. Colectomy in practice

The rate of colectomy varies according to the patient cohort, duration of follow up and geographical location. Studies published in the early 1990 s reported an overall colectomy rates of 23%, 28% and 34% after 10 years of follow up, with rates as high as 35% at 5 years and 42% and 54% at 10 years for extensive colitis.<sup>367–369</sup> It is unclear whether the overall rate is changing, even in areas with excellent population-based data such as Copenhagen, where there has traditionally been a high rate of colectomy. When patients diagnosed with UC in Copenhagen during 2003-2005 were followed prospectively only 6% of patients underwent surgery during the year of diagnosis, significantly less than earlier reported.<sup>370</sup> This might reflect an increasing prevalence of proctitis and milder initial course diagnosed in the 1990s, but when 3 consecutive populationbased IBD cohorts from Copenhagen (1962-2005), were assessed the cumulative surgery rate in 1575 patients with ulcerative colitis did not decrease significantly.<sup>195</sup> Nevertheless, in a 781 patient European inception cohort (1991-93) from 7 countries, the overall 10 year cumulative risk of colectomy was only 8.7%.<sup>371</sup> Colectomy rates for extensive colitis at diagnosis in Denmark, Norway and the Netherlands were 22.1% compared to 8.5% for Greece, Italy, Spain and Israel. The extent of disease did not differ between northern and southern centres, but the prevalence of proctitis or distal colitis was remarkably high (75%, or 557/745 patients). This is as likely to explain the low overall colectomy rate as are cultural differences or acceptance of symptoms between countries. The 10 year colectomy rate was 2% for proctitis/distal disease, 18% for extensive disease at diagnosis, and 39% for the 11% (62/557) patients with proctitis progressing to extensive colitis during follow up.

## Contributors

**Willem Bemelman**, Minimal Invasive and Colorectal Surgery, Department of Surgery, Academic Medical Center, PO Box 22700, 1100 DE Amsterdam

Yehuda Chowers, Dept. Gastroenterology Chaim Sheba Medical Center, Tel Hashomer 52621, Israel

Jean Frédéric Colombel, Dept of HepatoGastroenterology, Hospital Huriez, Rue Michel Polonovski, 59037 Lille, France Geert D'Haens, GI Clinical Research Centre, Imelda Hospital, 2820 Bonheiden, Belgium

**Miquel Gassull**, Head of Dept of Gastroenterology and Hepatology, Hospital Universitari Germans, Trias i Pujol, Carretera del Canyet, s/n 08916, Barcelona, Spain

Subrata Ghosh, Gastroenterology Section, Imperial College London, Hammersmith Campus, Du Cane Road, London W12 ONN

Wolfgang Kruis, Dept of Internal Medicine, Evangelisches Krankenhaus Kalk HGmbh, Buchforststrasse 2, 51103 Cologne, Germany

Marc Lémann, Service de Gastroentérologie, Hospital Saint-Louis, 1 avenue Claude Vellefaux, 75010 Paris, France

**Philippe Marteau**, AP-HP, Medico-surgical Department of Digestive Diseases, Laribosière Hospital, 2 rue Ambroise Paré, 75010 & Paris 7 Univerity, Paris, France

Neil Mortensen, Professor of Colorectal Surgery and Fellow of Green College, University of Oxford and Consultant General Surgeon, Oxford Radcliffe Hospitals NHS Trust, Oxford, UK

Tom Øresland, Dept of Surgery, Akerhus University Hospital, N-1478 Lørenskog, Norway

**Freddy Penninckx**, Professor and Chairman, Department of Abdominal Surgery, University Clinics Gasthuisberg, Catholic University Leuven, Herestraat 49, 3000 Leuven, Belgium.

Eduard Stange, Chefarzt, Abteilung für Innere Medizin 1 Schwerpunkte Gastroenterologie, Hepatologie und Endokrinologie, Robert Bosch Krankenhaus, Postfach 501120, Auerbachstr. 110, 70341 Stuttgart

Simon Travis, John Radcliffe Hospital, Oxford, UK

## Acknowledgements

We are particularly grateful to Mrs Lynn Lane and Sophie Lane of Oxford for their substantial contribution to coordinating and assimilating the Consensus, to the Robert Bosch Foundation for an unrestricted educational grant and to all colleagues who completed the questionnaires and contributed to the statements at the Consensus meeting in Berlin, October 2006. The meeting in Berlin was greatly facilitated by the support of the German competence network on IBD.

The contributors to the Consensus meeting were: Austria Moser, Reinisch, Tilg Belgium De Vos, D'Haens, Geboes, Penninckx, Vermeire Croatia Kolacek, Vucelic Czech Republic Lukas Denmark Lebech, Munkholm, Wewer France Colombel, Cortot, Fléjou, Lémann, Marteau, Panis Germany Dignass, Herfarth, Hoffmann, Jantschek, Kiesslich, Kruis, Kucharzik, Schölmerich, Schreiber, Stange, Zeitz Greece Mantzaris, Tsianos Hungary Lakatos Israel Chowers, Eliakim Italy Biancone, Caprilli, Cottone, Gionchetti, Pallone, Prantera, Vecchi, Villanacci Latvia Pokrotnieks Lithuania Barakauskiene, Kupcinskas, Netherlands Bemelman, Escher, Hommes, Van der Woude Norway Moum **Portugal** Freitas Serbia Jojic

Slovakia Gregus Spain Gassull, Panes Sweden Øresland, Soderholm, Tysk Switzerland Mitchetti, Seibold UK Feakins, Forbes, Ghosh, Hamilton, Hawkey, Mitchell, Mortensen, Rhodes, Travis, Warren

## References

- Silverberg MS, Satsangi J, Ahmad T, et al. Toward an integrated clinical, molecular and serological classification of inflammatory bowel disease: report of a working party of the 2005 Montreal World Congress of Gastroenterology. *Can J Gastroenterol* 2005;19(suppl A):5A–36A.
- 2. D'Haens G, Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, et al. Clinical trials of medical therapy in adults with ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2007;**132**:763–86.
- 3. Truelove SC, Witts LJ. Cortisone in ulcerative colitis: final report on a therapeutic trial. *Br Med J* 1955;ii:1041-8.
- 4. Turner D, Walsh C, Steinhart AH, Griffiths AM. Response to corticosteroids in severe ulcerative colitis: a systematic review of the literature and a meta-regression. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2007;5:103–10.
- 5. Travis SPL, Farrant JM, Ricketts C, et al. Predicting outcome in severe ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1996;**38**:905–10.
- 6. Rice-Oxley JM, Truelove SC. Ulcerative colitis: course and prognosis. *Lancet* 1950;i:663–6.
- Kornbluth A, Sachar DB. Ulcerative colitis practice guidelines in adults (update): American College of Gastroenterology Practice and Parameters committee. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2004;99: 1371–85.
- 8. Hanauer SB, Sandborn WJ, Kornbluth A, et al. Delayed-release oral mesalamine at 4.8 g/day (800 mg tablet) for the treatment of moderately active ulcerative colitis: the ASCEND II trial. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2005;**100**:2478–85.
- Su C, Lewis JD, Goldberg B, Brensinger C, Lichtenstein GR. A meta-analysis of the placebo rates of remission and response in clinical trials of active ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2007;132:516–26.
- 10. Van Bodegraven AA, Boer RO, Lourens J, Tuynman HARE, Sindram JW. Distribution of mesalazine enemas in active and quiescent ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1996;10: 327–32.
- Marshall JK, Irvine EJ. Rectal aminosalicylate therapy for distal ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1995;9:293–300.
- Marshall JK, Irvine EJ. Rectal corticosteroids vs alternative treatment in ulcerative colitis: a meta-analysis. *Gut* 1997;40: 775–81.
- Gionchetti P, Rissole F, Ventura A, et al. Comparison of mesalazine suppositories in proctitis and distal proctosigmoiditis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1997;11:1053–7.
- 14. Regueiro M, Loftus Jr EV, Steinhart AH, Cohen RD. Medical management of left-sided ulcerative colitis and ulcerative proctitis: critical evaluation of therapeutic trials. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2006;12:979–94.
- 15. Gionchetti P, Rizzello F, Venturi A, et al. Comparison of oral with rectal mesalazine in the treatment of ulcerative proctitis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1998;41:93–7.
- Safdi M, DeMicco M, Sninsky C, et al. A double-blind comparison of oral vs rectal mesalamine vs combination therapy in the treatment of distal ulcerative colitis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1997;92:1867–71.
- Mulder CJJ, Fockens P, Meijer JWR, et al. Beclomethasone dipropionate (3mg) vs 5-aminosalicylic acid (2g) vs the combination of both (3 mg/2 g) as retention enemas in active ulcerative proctitis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1996;8: 549–53.

- Marteau P, Probert CS, Lindgren S, et al. Combined oral and enema treatment with Pentasa (mesalazine) is superior to oral therapy alone in patients with extensive mild/moderate active ulcerative colitis: a randomised, double blind, placebo controlled study. *Gut* 2005;54:960–5.
- Frieri G, Giacomelli R, Pimpo M, et al. Mucosal 5-aminosalicylic acid concentration inversely correlates with severity of colonic inflammation in patients with ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 2000;47:410–6.
- Frieri G, Mariateresa P, Brigida G, et al. Long-term oral plus topical mesalazine in frequently relapsing ulcerative colitis. *Dig Liver Dis* 2005;37:92–6.
- Sutherland L, MacDonald JK. Oral 5-aminosalicylic acid for induction of remission in ulcerative colitis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2006;2: CD000543.
- Bebb JR, Scott BB. How effective are the usual treatments for ulcerative colitis? *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2004;20:143–9.
- Lichtenstein G, Kamm M, Boddu P, et al. Effect of once- or twice-daily MMX mesalamine (SPD476) for the induction of remission of mild to moderately active ulcerative colitis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2007;5:95–102.
- Kamm MA, Sandborn WJ, Gassull M, et al. Once-daily, highconcentration MMX mesalamine in active ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2007;132:66–75.
- 25. Sandborn WJ, Kamm MA, Lichtenstein GR, et al. MMX Multi Matrix System mesalazine for the induction of remission in patients with mild-to-moderate ulcerative colitis: a combined analysis of two randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trials. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2007;26:205–15.
- Campieri M, Adamo S, Valpiani D, et al. Oral beclometasone dipropionate in the treatment of extensive and left-sided active ulcerative colitis: a multicentre randomised study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2003;17:1471–80.
- Kane SV, Bjorkman DJ. The efficacy of oral 5-ASAs in the treatment of active ulcerative colitis: a systematic review. *Rev Gastroenterol Disord* 2003;3:210–8.
- Truelove SC, Watkinson G, Draper G. Comparison of corticosteroid and SASP therapy in ulcerative colitis. *Br Med J* 1962;2: 1708–11.
- Lennard-Jones JE, Longmore AJ, Newell AC, Wilson CWE, Avery Jones F. An assessment of prednisone, Salazopyrin and topical hydrocortisone hemisuccinate used as outpatient treatment for ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1960;1:217–22.
- Baron JH, Connell AM, Kanaghinis TG, et al. Outpatient treatment of ulcerative colitis: comparison between three doses of oral prednisone. *Br Med J* 1962;2:441–3.
- Lofberg R, Danielsson A, Suhr O, et al. Oral budesonide vs prednisolone in patients with active extensive and left-sided ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1996;110:1713–8.
- Cameron EA, Binnie JA, Balan K, et al. Oral prednisolone metasulphobenzoate in the treatment of active ulcerative colitis. Scand J Gastroenterol 2003;38:535–7.
- Edwards FC, Truelove SC. The course and prognosis of ulcerative colitis. Gut 1963;4:299–315.
- Hardy TL, Bulmer E. Ulcerative colitis: survey of 95 cases. Br Med J 1933;ii:812–5.
- 35. Jakobovits S, Travis SPL. The management of acute severe ulcerative colitis. *Br Med Bull* 2006;**75–76:1**31–44.
- Truelove SC, Jewell DP. Intensive intravenous regimen for severe attacks of ulcerative colitis. *Lancet* 1974;i:1067–70.
- Rosenberg W, Ireland A, Jewell DP. High-dose methylprednisolone in the treatment of active ulcerative colitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 1990;12:40–1.
- Bossa F, Fiorella S, Caruso N, et al. Continuous infusion vs bolus administration of steroids in severe attacks of ulcerative colitis: a randomized, double-blind trial. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2007;102:601–8.

- Gan SI, Beck PL. A new look at toxic megacolon: an update and review of incidence, etiology, pathogenesis, and management. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2003;98:2363–71.
- Irving PM, Pasi KJ, Rampton DS. Thrombosis and inflammatory bowel disease. Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol 2005;3:617–28.
- Gonzalez-Huix F, Fernandez-Banares F, Esteve-Comas M, et al. Enteral vs parenteral nutrition as adjunct therapy in acute ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1993;88:227–32.
- McIntyre PB, Powell-Tuck J, Wood SR, et al. Controlled trial of bowel rest in the treatment of severe acute colitis. *Gut* 1986;27:481–5.
- 43. Dickinson RJ, O'Connor HJ, Pinder I, et al. Double blind controlled trial of oral vancomycin as adjunctive treatment in acute exacerbations of idiopathic colitis. *Gut* 1985;**26:**1380–4.
- Chapman RW, Selby WS, Jewell DP. Controlled trial of intravenous metronidazole as an adjunct to corticosteroids in severe ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1986;27:1210–2.
- 45. Burke DA, Axon AT, Clayden SA, et al. The efficacy of tobramycin in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1990;4:123–9.
- 46. Mantzaris GJ, Hatzis A, Kontogiannis P, Triadaphyllou G. Intravenous tobramycin and metronidazole as an adjunct to corticosteroids in acute, severe ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1994;89:43–6.
- 47. Mantzaris GJ, Petraki K, Archavlis E, et al. A prospective randomized controlled trial of intravenous ciprofloxacin as an adjunct to corticosteroids in acute, severe ulcerative colitis. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2001;**36**:971–4.
- Perencevich M, Burakoff R. Use of antibiotics in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2006;12:651–64.
- D'Haens G, Lemmens L, Geboes K, et al. Intravenous cyclosporine vs intravenous corticosteroids as single therapy for severe attacks of ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2001;120: 1323–9.
- Van Assche G, D'Haens G, Noman M, et al. Randomized, doubleblind comparison of 4 mg/kg vs 2 mg/kg intravenous cyclosporine in severe ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2003;125:1025–31. Nye EB. Gynaecological symptoms following rectal excision. *J Obstet Gynaecol Br Commonw* 2003;80:160–3.
- Roussomoustakaki M, Satsangi J, Welsh K, et al. Genetic markers may predict disease behavior in patients with ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1997;112:1845–53.
- 52. Ho GT, Nimmo ER, Tenesa A, et al. Allelic variations of the multidrug resistance gene determine susceptibility and disease behavior in ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2005;**128**: 288–96.
- Lennard Jones JE, Ritchie JK, Hilder W, Spicer CC. Assessment of severity in colitis: a preliminary study. Gut 1975;16:579–84.
- Lindgren SC, Flood LM, Kilander AF, et al. Early predictors of glucocorticoid treatment failure in severe and moderately severe attacks of ulcerative colitis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1998; 10:831–5.
- Turner D, Otley A, Mack DR, et al. Development, validation and evaluation of a Pediatric Ulcerative Colitis Activity Index (PUCAI): a prospective multicenter study. *Gastroenterology* 2007;133:423–32.
- 56. Turner D, Walsh CM, Chow C, et al. Intravenous corticosteroid therapy for severe pediatric ulcerative colitis: predictors of response and outcome. *Gastroenterology* 2007;132(Suppl 2): A–514 (submitted to Gut 2007).
- 57. Benazzato L, D'Inca R, Grigoletto F, et al. Prognosis of severe attacks in ulcerative colitis: effect of intensive medical treatment. *Dig Liver Dis* 2004;**36**:461–6.
- Ho GT, Mowat C, Goddard CJ, et al. Predicting the outcome of severe ulcerative colitis: development of a novel risk score to aid early selection of patients for second-line medical therapy or surgery. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2004; 19:1079–87.

- 59. Chew CN, Nolan DJ, Jewell DP. Small bowel gas in severe ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1991;32:1535–7.
- Almer S, Bodemar G, Franzen L, et al. Use of air enema radiography to assess depth of ulceration during acute attacks of ulcerative colitis. *Lancet* 1996;347:1731–5.
- Lichtiger S, Present DH, Kornbluth A, Gelernt I. Cyclosporine in severe ulcerative colitis refractory to steroid therapy. N Engl J Med 1994;330:1841–5.
- 62. Hawthorne AB, Travis SPL, BSG IBD Clinical Trials Network. Outcome of inpatient management of severe ulcerative colitis: a BSG IBD Clinical Trials Network survey. *Gut* 2002;**50:**A16.
- Cohen RD, Stein R, Hanauer SB. Intravenous cyclosporine in ulcerative colitis: a five year experience. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1999;94:1587–92.
- Campbell S, Travis SPL, Jewell DP. Ciclosporin use in acute ulcerative colitis: a long-term experience. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2005;17:79–84.
- Moskovitz DN, Van Assche G, Maenhout B, et al. Incidence of colectomy during long-term follow-up after cyclosporineinduced remission of severe ulcerative colitis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2006;4:760–5.
- 66. Shibolet O, Regushevskaya E, Brezis M, Soares-Weiser K. Cyclosporine A for induction of remission in severe ulcerative colitis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2005;1: CD004277.
- Ogata H, Matsui T, Nakamura M, et al. A randomised dose finding study of oral tacrolimus (FK506) therapy in refractory ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 2006;55:1255–62.
- Webster A, Woodroffe RC, Taylor RS, Chapman JR, Craig JC. Tacrolimus vs ciclosporin as primary immunosuppression for kidney transplant recipients. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2005;4: CD003961.
- 69. McAlister VC, Haddad E, Renouf E, et al. Cyclosporin vs tacrolimus as primary immunosuppressant after liver transplantation: a meta-analysis. *Am J Transplant* 2006;**6**: 1578–85.
- Fellermann K, Tanko Z, Herrlinger KR, et al. Response of refractory colitis to intravenous or oral tacrolimus (FK506). *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2002;8:478–9.
- Baumgart DC, Wiedenmann B, Dignass AU. Rescue therapy with tacrolimus is effective in patients with severe and refractory inflammatory bowel disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2003;17:1273–81.
- Hogenauer C, Wenzl HH, Hinterleitner TA, Petritsch W. Effect of oral tacrolimus (FK506) on steroid-refractory moderate/severe ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2003;18:415–23.
- Järnerot G, Hertervig E, Friis-Liby I, et al. Infliximab as rescue therapy in severe to moderately severe ulcerative colitis: a randomized, placebo-controlled study. *Gastroenterology* 2005;128:1805–11.
- Seo M, Okada M, Yao T, et al. An index of disease activity in patients with ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1992;87: 971–6.
- Sands BE, Tremaine WJ, Sandborn WJ, et al. Infliximab in the treatment of severe, steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis: a pilot study. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2001;7:83–8.
- Kaser A, Mairinger T, Vogel W, Tilg H. Infliximab in severe steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis: a pilot study. Wien Klin Wochenschr 2001;113:930–3.
- 77. Kohn A, Prantera C, Pera A, et al. Anti-tumour necrosis factor alpha (infliximab) in the treatment of severe ulcerative colitis: result of an open study on 13 patients. *Dig Liver Dis* 2002;**34:** 626–30.
- Rutgeerts P, Sandborn WJ, Feagan B, et al. Infliximab for induction and maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. *N Engl J Med* 2005;233:2462–73.
- Regueiro M, Curtis J, Plevy S. Infliximab for hospitalized patients with severe ulcerative colitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 2006;40: 476–81.
- Jakobovits S, Jewell DP, Travis SPL. Infliximab for the treatment of ulcerative colitis: outcomes in Oxford from 2000 to 2006. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2007;25:1055–60.

- Ferrante M, Vermeire S, Katsanos KH, et al. Predictors of early response to infliximab in patients with ulcerative colitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2007;13:123–8.
- Lees CW, Heys D, Ho G, et al. A retrospective analysis of the efficacy and safety of infliximab as rescue therapy in acute severe ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2007;26:411–9.
- Colombel JF, Loftus Jr EV, Tremaine WJ, et al. Early postoperative complications are not increased in patients with Crohn's disease treated perioperatively with infliximab or immunosuppressive therapy. Am J Gastroenterol 2004;99:878–83.
- 84. Sheth SG, LaMont JT. Toxic megacolon. *Lancet* 1998;351: 509-13.
- Oldfield 3rd EC. Clostridium difficile-associated diarrhea: resurgence with a vengeance. *Rev Gastroenterol Disord* 2006;6: 79–96.
- Goodman MJ, Truelove SC. Intensive intravenous regimen for membranous colitis. Br Med J 1976;2:354.
- Panos MZ, Wood MJ, Asquith P. Toxic megacolon: the knee-elbow position relieves bowel distension. *Gut* 1993;34:1726–7.
- Hyman NH, Cataldo P, Osler T. Urgent subtotal colectomy for severe inflammatory bowel disease. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2005;48: 70-3.
- Chen FC, Woods R. Pseudomembranous panenteritis and septicaemia in a patient with ulcerative colitis. Aust N Z J Surg 1996;66:565–7.
- Annese V, Caruso N, Bisceglia M, et al. Fatal ulcerative panenteritis following colectomy in a patient with ulcerative colitis. *Dig Dis Sci* 1999;44:1189–95.
- Rubenstein J, Sherif A, Appelman A, Chey WD. Ulcerative colitis associated enteritis: is ulcerative colitis always confined to the colon? J Clin Gastroenterol 2004;38:46–51.
- Longo WE, Virgo KS, Bahadursingh AN, Johnson FE. Patterns of disease and surgical treatment among United States veterans more than 50 years of age with ulcerative colitis. *Am J Surg* 2003;186:514–8.
- Bojic D, Al-Ali M, Jewell DP, Nedeljkovic-Protic M, Travis SPL. Pattern and outcome of severe ulcerative colitis: 15 year data. *Gut* 2005;54(Suppl VII):A155.
- Järnerot G, Lennard-Jones JE, Bianchi-Porro G, et al. Medical treatment of refractory distal ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterol Int* 1991;4:93–8.
- Gionchetti P, Rizzello F, Morselli C, Campieri M. Review article: problematic proctitis and distal colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2004;20(Suppl 4):93–6.
- Hebden JM, Blackshaw PE, Perkins AC, Wilson CG, Spiller RC. Limited exposure of the distal colon to orally-dosed formulation is further exaggerated in active left-sided ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2000;14:155–61.
- Järnerot G, Rolny P, Sandberg-Gertzen H. Intensive intravenous treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1985;89: 1005–13.
- Travis SPL. Resistant distal colitis. In: Jewell DP, Mortensen NJM, Steinhart H, Warren BF, Pemberton J, editors. Challenges in Inflammatory bowel disease. 2nd Ed. Blackwell Publishing; 2006. p. 124–43.
- Bjorck S, Dahlstrom A, Ahlman H. Treatment of distal colitis with local anaesthetic agents. *Pharmacol Toxicol* 2002;90: 173–80.
- Saibil FG. Lidocaine enemas for intractable distal ulcerative colitis: efficacy and safety. *Gastroenterology* 1998;114:A1073 (abstract).
- 101. Arlander E, Ost A, Stahlberg D, Lofberg R. Ropivacaine gel in active distal ulcerative colitis and proctitis – a pharmacokinetic and exploratory clinical study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1996;10:73–81.
- 102. Hillingso JG, Kjeldsen J, Scmidt PT, et al. Effects of topical ropivacaine on eicosanoids and neurotransmitters in the rectum of patients with distal colitis. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2002;**37**: 325–9.

- 103. Makins R, Radford-Smith G. Appendectomy for ulcerative colitis – a therapeutic option? In: Irving PM, Rampton DS, Shanahan F, editors. Clinical dilemmas in inflammatory bowel disease. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing; 2006. p. 108–10.
- 104. Forbes A, Britton TC, House IM, et al. Safety and efficacy of acetarsol suppositories in unresponsive proctitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1989;3:553–6.
- 105. Pullan RD, Ganesh S, Mani V, et al. Comparison of bismuth citrate and 5-aminosalicylic acid enemas in active distal ulcerative colitis: a controlled trial. *Gut* 1993;34:676–9.
- 106. Khan Z, Macdonald C, Wicks AC, et al. Use of the 'nutriceutical' bovine colostrum for the treatment of distal colitis: results from an initial study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2002;16:1917–22.
- 107. Sandborn WJ, Tremaine WJ, Schroeder KW, et al. A placebocontrolled trial of cyclosporine enemas for mildly to moderately active left-sided ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1994;106: 1429–35.
- 108. Sinha A, Nightingale JMD, West KP, Berlanga-Acosta J, Playford RJ. Epidermal growth factor enemas with oral mesalamine for mild-to-moderate left-sided ulcerative colitis or proctitis. *N Engl J Med* 2003;**349:**350–7.
- 109. Kono T, Nomura M, Kasai S, Kogho Y. Effect of ecabet sodium enema on mildly to moderately active ulcerative proctosigmoiditis: an open-label study. Am J Gastroenterol 2001;96: 793–7.
- Jarlov AE, Munkholm P, Schmidt PN, et al. Treatment of active distal ulcerative colitis with immunoglobulin G enemas. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1993;7:561–5.
- 111. Schreiber S, Heinig T, Thiele HG, Raedler A. Immunoregulatory role of interleukin-10 in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterology* 1995;**108**:1434–44.
- 112. Yamamoto T, Umegae S, Kitagawa T, et al. Granulocyte and monocyte adsorptive apheresis in the treatment of active distal ulcerative colitis: a prospective, pilot study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2004;20:783–92.
- 113. Pullan RD, Rhodes J, Ganesh S, et al. Transdermal nicotine for active ulcerative colitis. *N Engl J Med* 1994;**330**:811–95.
- 114. Thomas GAO, Rhodes J, Mani V, et al. Transdermal nicotine as maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. *N Engl J Med* 1995;**332**:988–92.
- 115. Thomas GAO, Rhodes J, Ragunath K, et al. Transdermal nicotine compared with oral prednisolone therapy for active ulcerative colitis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1996;**8**:769–76.
- 116. Sandborn WJ, Tremaine W, Offord KP, et al. A randomized, double-blind, placebo controlled trial of transdermal nicotine for mildly to moderately active ulcerative colitis. *Ann Intern Med* 1997;126:364–71.
- 117. Guslandi M, Frego R, Vitale E, Testoni PA. Distal ulcerative colitis refractory to rectal mesalamine: role of transdermal nicotine vs oral mesalamine. *Can J Gastroenterol* 2002;**16**: 293–6.
- 118. Sandborn WJ, Tremaine WJ, Leighton JAS, et al. Nicotine tartrate liquid enemas for mildly to moderately active leftsided ulcerative colitis unresponsive to first-line therapy: a pilot study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1997;11:663–71.
- 119. Green JT, Thomas GAO, Rhodes J, et al. Nicotine enemas for active ulcerative colitis a pilot study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1997;11:859–63.
- 120. Gasbarrini G, Mingrone G, Giancaterini A, et al. Effects of propionyl-L-carnitine topical irrigation in distal ulcerative colitis: a preliminary report. *Hepatogastroenterolgy* 2003;50: 1385–9.
- 121. Furuta R, Ando T, Watanabe O, et al. Rebamipide enema therapy as a treatment for patients with active distal ulcerative colitis. *J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2007;**22**:261–7.
- 122. Senagore AJ, MacKeigan JM, Scheider M, Ebrom JS. Short-chain fatty acid enemas: a cost-effective alternative in the treatment of non-specific proctosigmoiditis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1992;35: 923–7.

- 123. Vernia P, Marcheggiano A, Caprilli R, et al. Short-chain fatty acid topical treatment in distal ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1995;**9**:309–13.
- 124. Patz J, Jacobsohn WZ, Gottschalk-Sabag S, Zeides S, Braverman DZ. Treatment of refractory distal colitis with short-chain fatty acid enemas. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1996;**91**:731–4.
- 125. Breuer RI, Soergel KH, Lashner BA, et al. Short-chain fatty acid rectal irrigation for left-sided ulcerative colitis: a randomized, placebo-controlled trial. *Gut* 1997;40:485–91.
- 126. Scheppach W, Group GA. Treatment of distal ulcerative colitis with short-chain fatty acid enemas. *A placebo-controlled trial Dig Dis Sci* 1996;41:2254–9.
- 127. Steinhart AH, Hiruki T, Brezezinski A, Baker JP. Treatment of left-sided ulcerative colitis with butyrate enemas: a controlled trial. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1996;**10**:729–36.
- 128. Riley SA, Gupta I, Mani V. A comparison of sucralfate and prednisolone enemas in the treatment of active distal ulcerative colitis. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 1989;24:1014–8.
- 129 Campieri M, Gionchetti P, Belluzzi A, et al. Sucralfate, 5aminosalicylic acid and placebo enemas in the treatment of distal ulcerative colitis. *Eur J Gastroenterol & Hepatol* 1991;**3**:41–4.
- 130. Ardizzone S, Petrillo M, Antonacci CM, Bianchi Porro G. Sucralfate and hydrocortisone enemas in the treatment of active ulcerative proctitis – a randomised single-blind comparative study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1996;10:957–60.
- 131. Wright JP, Winter TA, Candy S, Marks IS. Sucralfate and methylprednisolone enemas in active ulcerative colitis: a prospective, single-blind study. *Dig Dis Sci* 1999;44:1899–901.
- 132. van Outryve M, Huble F, van Eeghem P, et al. Comparison of Ridrogel vs prednisolone, both administered rectally, for the treatment of active ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1996;110:A1035 (abstract).
- 133. Auwerda JJ, Zijlstra FJ, Tak CJ, et al. Ridogrel enemas in distal ulcerative colitis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2001;**13**: 397–400.
- 134. Ben-Ayre E, Goldi E, Wengrower D, et al. Wheat grass juice in the treatment of active distal ulcerative colitis: a randomised double-blind placebo controlled trial. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2002;**37**:444–9.
- 135. Brunel M, Penne C, Tiret E, Balladur P, Parc R. Restorative proctocolectomy for distal ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1999;45: 542–5.
- 136. Ardizzone S, Maconi G, Russo A, et al. Randomised controlled trial of azathioprine and 5-aminosalicylic acid for treatment of steroid dependent ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 2006;**55**:47–53.
- 137. Sandborn WJ, Hanauer SB. Systematic review: the pharmacokinetic profiles of oral mesalazine formulations and mesalazine pro-drugs used in the management of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2003;**17**:29–42.
- 138. Klotz U. Colonic targeting of aminosalicylates for the treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Dig Liver Dis* 2005;**37**:381–8.
- 139. Desreumaux P, Ghosh S. Review article: mode of action and delivery of 5-aminosalicylic acid new evidence. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006;**24(Suppl 1):**2–9.
- 140. Schroeder KW, Tremaine WJ, Ilstrup DM. Coated oral 5aminosalicylic acid therapy for mildly to moderately active ulcerative colitis. A randomized study. *N Engl J Med* 1987;317: 1625–9.
- 141. Sninsky CA, Cort DH, Shanahan F, et al. Oral mesalamine (Asacol) for mildly to moderately active ulcerative colitis. A multicenter study. *Ann Intern Med* 1991;115:30–5.
- 142. Hanauer S, Schwartz J, Robinson M, et al, Pentasa Study Group. Mesalamine capsules for treatment of active ulcerative colitis: results of a controlled trial. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1993;**88**:1188–97.
- 143. Meyers S, Sachar DB, Present DH, Janowitz HD. Olsalazine sodium in the treatment of ulcerative colitis among patients

intolerant of sulfasalazine. A prospective, randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind, dose-ranging clinical trial. *Gastroenterology* 1987;**93**:1255–62.

- 144. Hetzel DJ, Shearman DJ, Labrooy J, et al. Olsalazine in the treatment of active ulcerative colitis: a placebo controlled clinical trial and assessment of drug disposition. Scand J Gastroenterol Suppl 1988;148:61–9.
- 145. Feurle GE, Theuer D, Velasco S, et al. Olsalazine vs placebo in the treatment of mild to moderate ulcerative colitis: a randomised double blind trial. *Gut* 1989;**30**:1354–61.
- 146. Zinberg J, Molinas S, Das KM. Double-blind placebo-controlled study of olsalazine in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1990;85:562–6.
- 147. Sutherland L, Robinson M, Onstad G, et al. A double-blind, placebo-controlled, multicenter study of the efficacy and safety of 5-aminosalicylic acid tablets in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Can J Gastroenterol* 1990;4:463–7.
- 148. Green JR, Lobo AJ, Holdsworth CD, et al, The Abacus Investigator Group. Balsalazide is more effective and better tolerated than mesalamine in the treatment of acute ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1998;114:15–22.
- 149. Levine DS, Riff DS, Pruitt R, et al. A randomized, double blind, dose-response comparison of balsalazide (6.75 g), balsalazide (2.25 g), and mesalamine (2.4 g) in the treatment of active, mild-to-moderate ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 2002;97: 1398–407.
- 150. Pruitt R, Hanson J, Safdi M, et al. Balsalazide is superior to mesalamine in the time to improvement of signs and symptoms of acute mild-to-moderate ulcerative colitis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2002;97:3078–86.
- 151. Forbes A, Al-Damluji A, Ashworth S, et al. Multicentre randomized-controlled clinical trial of Ipocol, a new enteric-coated form of mesalazine, in comparison with Asacol in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2005;21:1099–104.
- 152. Forbes A. Review article: oral, modified-release mesalazine formulations proprietary vs generic. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2003;**17**:1207–14.
- 153. Loftus Jr EV, Kane SV, Bjorkman D. Systematic review: short-term adverse effects of 5-aminosalicylic acid agents in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2004; 19:179–89.
- 154. Van Staa TP, Travis S, Leufkens HG, Logan RF. 5-aminosalicylic acids and the risk of renal disease: a large British epidemiologic study. *Gastroenterology* 2004;**126**:1733–9.
- 155. Truelove SC, Witts LJ. Cortisone in ulcerative colitis: preliminary report on a therapeutic trial. *Br Med J* 1954;**ii**:375–8.
- 156. Ho GT, Chiam P, Drummond H, et al. The efficacy of corticosteroid therapy in inflammatory bowel disease: analysis of a 5-year UK inception cohort. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006;24: 319–30.
- 157. Travis SP, Stange EF, Lémann M, et al. European evidence based consensus on the diagnosis and management of Crohn's disease: current management. *Gut* 2006;55(Suppl 1): i16–35.
- 158. Lawson MM, Thomas AG, Akobeng AK. Tumour necrosis factor alpha blocking agents for induction of remission in ulcerative colitis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2006;**3:** CD005112.
- 159. Sands BE, Tremaine WJ, Sandborn WJ, et al. Infliximab in the treatment of severe, steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis: a pilot study. *Infamm Bowel Dis* 2001;**7**:83–8.
- 160. Probert CS, Hearing SD, Schreiber S, et al. Infliximab in moderately severe glucocorticoid resistant ulcerative colitis: a randomised controlled trial. *Gut* 2003;**52**:998–1002.
- 161. Ochsenkuhn T, Sackmann M, Goke B. Infliximab for acute, not steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis: a randomized pilot study. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2004;16:1167–71.
- 162. Armuzzi A, De Pascalis B, Lupascu A, et al. Infliximab in the treatment of steroid-dependent ulcerative colitis. *Eur Rev Med Pharmacol Sci* 2004;8:231–3.

- 163. Lichtenstein GR, Feagan BG, Cohen RD, et al. Serious infections and mortality in association with therapies for Crohn's disease: TREAT registry. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2006;4:621–30.
- 164 Caspersen S, Elkjaer M, Riis L, et al. Infliximab treatment in inflammatory bowel disease in Denmark 1999-2005: clinical outcome and follow up on malignancy and mortality. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2008; in press.
- 165. Sandborn WJ, Rutgeerts P, Feagan BG, et al. Inflicimab reduces colectomy in patients with moderate-to-severe ulcerative colitis: colectomy analysis from ACT1 and ACT 2. *Gut* 2007;**56** (suppl III):A26.
- 166. Targan SR, Salzberg BA, Mayer L, et al. A phase I-II study: multiple dose levels of visilizumab are well tolerated and produce rapid and sustained improvement in ulcerative colitis patients refractory to treatment with intravenous steroids (IVSR-UC). *Gastroenterology* 2005;**128**(Suppl 2):A-75.
- 167. Van Deventer SJ, Volfova M, Flisiak R, et al. A phase 2 doseranging, double blind, placebo-controlled study of alicaforsen enema in subjects with acute exacerbation of mild to moderate left-sided ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2005;128 (Suppl 2):A–74.
- 168. Miner PB, Nichols T, Schwartz H, et al. A phase 2 trial to assess the safety and efficacy of two dose formulations of alicaforsen enema compared with mesalamine enema for acute ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2005;**128(Suppl 2):**A–74.
- 169. Feagan BG, Greenberg GR, Wild G, et al. Treatment of ulcerative colitis with a humanized antibody to the alpha4beta7 integrin. N Engl J Med 2005;352:2499–507.
- 170. Creed TJ, Probert CS, Norman MN, et al. Basiliximab for the treatment of steroid-resistant ulcerative colitis: further experience in moderate and severe disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006;**23:**1435–42.
- 171. Van Assche G, Sandborn WJ, Feagan BG, et al. Daclizumab, a humanised monoclonal antibody to the interleukin 2 receptor (CD25), for the treatment of moderately to severely active ulcerative colitis: a randomised, double blind, placebo controlled, dose ranging trial. *Gut* 2006;**55**:1568–74.
- 172. D'Haens G, Daperno M. Advances in biologic therapy for ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. *Curr Gastroenterol Rep* 2006;8:506–12.
- 173. Hanauer SB, Rutgeerts P, Clark M, et al. AGA institute consensus development conference on the use of biologics in the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterology* 2007;**133**:312–39.
- 174. Ghosh S, Chaudhary R, Carpani M, Playford RJ. Is thiopurine therapy in ulcerative colitis as effective as in Crohn's disease? *Gut* 2006;55:6–8.
- 175. Jewell DP, Truelove SC. Azathioprine in ulcerative colitis: final report on a controlled therapeutic trial. *Br Med J* 1974;4(5945): 627–30.
- 176. Caprilli R, Carratu R, Babbini M, et al. A double-blind comparison of the effectiveness of azathioprine and sulfasalazine in idiopathic proctocolitis. *Dig Dis Sci* 1975;**20:** 115–20.
- 177. Rosenberg JL, Wall AJ, Levin B, Binder HJ, Kirsner JB. A controlled trial of azathioprine in the management of chronic ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1975;**69**:96–9.
- 178. Kirk P, Lennard-Jones JE. Controlled trial of azathioprine in chronic ulcerative colitis. *Br Med J* 1982;284:1291–2.
- 179. Holtmann MH, Krummenauer F, Claas C, et al. Long-term effectiveness of azathioprine in IBD beyond 4 years: a European multicenter study in 1176 patients. *Dig Dis Sci* 2006;**51**: 1516–24.
- Hindorf U, Lindqvist M, Peterson C, et al. Pharmacogenetics during standardised initiation of thiopurine treatment in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gut* 2006;55:1423–31.
- Oren R, Arber N, Odes S, et al. Methotrexate in chronic active ulcerative colitis: a double-blind, randomized, Israeli multicenter trial. *Gastroenterology* 1996;110:1416–21.

- 182. Mate-Jimenez J, Hermida C, Cantero-Perona J, et al. 6mercaptopurine or methotrexate added to prednisone induces and maintains remission in steroid-dependent inflammatory bowel disease. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2000;12: 1227–33.
- 183. Kozarek RA, Patterson DJ, Gelfand MD, et al. Methotrexate induces clinical and histologic remission in patients with refractory inflammatory bowel disease. Ann Intern Med 1989;110:353–6.
- Lichtenstein GR, Abreu MT, Cohen R, Tremaine W. AGA Institute technical review on corticosteroids, immunomodulators, and infliximab in inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterology* 2006;130:940–87.
- 185. Grant D, Kneteman N, Tchervenkov J, et al. Peak cyclosporine level (Cmax) correlate with freedom from liver graft rejection: results of a prospective, randomized comparison of Neoral and Sandimune for liver transplant (NOF8). *Transplantation* 1999;67:1133–7.
- Arts J, D'Haens G, Zeegers M, et al. Long-term outcome of treatment with intravenous cyclosporin in patients with severe ulcerative colitis. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2004;10:73–8.
- 187. Ohkusa T, Nomura T, Terai T, et al. Effectiveness of antibiotic combination therapy in patients with active ulcerative colitis: a randomized, controlled pilot trial with long-term follow-up. *Scand J Gastroenterol* 2005;40:1334–42.
- Summers RW, Elliott DE, Urban Jr JF, Thompson RA, Weinstock JV. Trichuris suis therapy for active ulcerative colitis: a randomized controlled trial. *Gastroenterology* 2005;**128**: 825–32.
- 189. Malhotra S, Bhasin D, Shafiq N, Pandhi P. Drug treatment of ulcerative colitis: unfractionated heparin, low molecular weight heparins and beyond. *Expert Opin Pharmacother* 2004;5:329–34.
- 190. Tilg H, Vogelsang H, Ludwiczek O, et al. A randomised placebo controlled trial of pegylated interferon alpha in active ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 2003;**52**:1728–33.
- 191. Sawada K, Muto T, Shimoyama T, et al. Multicenter randomized controlled trial for the treatment of ulcerative colitis with a leukocytapheresis column. *Curr Pharm Des* 2003;9:307–21.
- 192. Sawada K, Kusugami K, Suzuki Y, et al. Leukocytapheresis in ulcerative colitis: results of a multicenter double-blind prospective case-control study with sham apheresis as placebo treatment. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2005;100:1362–9.
- 193. Sandborn WJ. Preliminary data on the use of apheresis in inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2006;12(Suppl 1): S15–21.
- 194. Meyers S, Janowitz HD. The natural history of ulcerative colitis: an analysis of the placebo response. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 1989;11:33–7.
- 195. Jess T, Riis L, Vind I, et al. Changes in clinical characteristics, course, and prognosis of inflammatory bowel disease during the last 5 decades: a population-based study from Copenhagen, Denmark. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2007;13:481–9.
- 196. Leo S, Leandro G, Di Matteo G, Caruso ML, Lorusso D. Ulcerative colitis in remission: it is possible to predict the risk of relapse? *Digestion* 1989;44:217–21.
- 197. Riley SA, Mani V, Goodman MJ, Lucas S. Why do patients with ulcerative colitis 'relapse'? *Gut* 1990;**31**:179–83.
- 198. Bitton A, Peppercorn MA, Antonioli DA, et al. Clinical, biological, and histologic parameters as predictors of relapse in ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2001;**120**:13–20.
- 199. Bitton A, Sewitch MJ, Peppercorn MA, et al. Psychosocial determinants of relapse in ulcerative colitis: a longitudinal study. Am J Gastroenterol 2003;98:2203–8.
- 200. Vidal A, Gómez-Gil E, Sans M, et al. Life events and inflammatory bowel disease relapse: a prospective study of patients enrolled in remission. Am J Gastroenterol 2006;101:775–81.

- 201. Wright R, Truelove SC. Serial rectal biopsy in ulcerative colitis during the course of a controlled therapeutic trial of various diets. *Am J Dig Dis* 1966;11:847–57.
- 202. Riley SA, Mani V, Goodman MJ, Dutt S, Herd ME. Microscopic activity in ulcerative colitis: what does it mean? *Gut* 1991;**32:** 174–8.
- 203. Levenstein S, Prantera C, Varvo V, et al. Stress and exacerbation in ulcerative colitis: a prospective study of patients enrolled in remission. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000;**95**:1213–21.
- 204. Kane S, Huo D, Aikens J, Hanauer S. Medication non-adherence and the outcomes of patients with quiescent ulcerative colitis. *Am J Med* 2003;114:39–43.
- 205. Faubion Jr WA, Loftus Jr EV, Harmsen WS, Zinsmeister AR, Sandborn WJ. The natural history of corticosteroid therapy for inflammatory bowel disease: a population-based study. *Gastroenterology* 2001;**121**:255–60.
- 206. Sutherland L, Macdonald JK. Oral 5-aminosalicylic acid for maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2006; **19:** CD000544.
- 207. Misiewicz JJ, Lennard-Jones J, Connell AM, Baron JH, Avery Jones H. Controlled trial of sulphasalazine in maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. *Lancet* 1965;1:185–8.
- Dissanayake AS, Truelove SC. A controlled therapeutic trial of long-term maintenance treatment of ulcerative colitis with sulphazalazine (Salazopyrin). *Gut* 1973;14:923–6.
- 209. Riis P, Anthonisen P, Wulff HR, et al. Prophylactic effect of salazosulphapyridine in ulcerative colitis during long-term treatment. A double-blind trial on patients asymptomatic for one year. Scand J Gastroenterol 1973;8:71–4.
- Sandberg-Gertzen H, Jarnerot G, Kraaz W. Azodisal sodium in the treatment of ulcerative colitis. A study of tolerance and relapseprevention properties. *Gastroenterology* 1986;90: 1024–30.
- 211. Wright JP, O'Keefe EA, Cuming L, Jaskiewicz K. Olsalazine in maintenance of clinical remission in patients with ulcerative colitis. *Dig Dis Sci* 1993;**38:**1837–42.
- 212. Miner P, Hanauer S, Robinson M, Schwartz J, Arora S, Pentasa UC Maintenance Study Group. Safety and efficacy of controlledrelease mesalamine for maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis. *Dig Dis Sci* 1995;40:296–304.
- 213. Hanauer S, Sninsky CA, Robinson M, et al. An oral preparation of mesalamine as long-term maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. *Ann Intern Med* 1996;**124:**204–11.
- 214. Hawkey CJ, Dube LM, Rountree LV, Linnen PJ, Lancaster JF, The European Zileuton Study Group For Ulcerative Colitis. A trial of zileuton vs mesalazine or placebo in the maintenance of remission of ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1997;112: 718–24.
- 215. Marteau P, Crand J, Foucault M, Rambaud JC. Use of mesalazine slow release suppositories 1 g three times per week to maintain remission of ulcerative proctitis: a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled multicentre study. *Gut* 1998;42:195–9.
- 216. Moody GA, Eaden JA, Helyes Z, Mayberry JF. Oral or rectal administration of drugs in IBD? *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1997;11:999–1000.
- 217. Casellas F, Vaquero E, Armengol JR, Malagelada JR. Practicality of 5-aminosalicylic suppositories for long-term treatment of inactive distal ulcerative colitis. *Hepatogastroenterology* 1999;**46**:2343–6.
- 218. Paoluzi OA, Iacopini F, Pica R, et al. Comparison of two different daily dosages (2.4 vs 1.2 g) of oral mesalazine in maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis patients: 1-year follow-up study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2005;**21:**1111–9.
- 219. Travis SPL. What is the optimal dosage of mesalazine to maintain remission in patients with ulcerative colitis? *Nat Clin Pract Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2005;**2**:564–5.
- 220. Fockens P, Mulder CJ, Tytgat GN, et al, Dutch Pentasa Study Group. Comparison of the efficacy and safety of 1.5 compared with 3.0 g oral slow-release mesalazine (Pentasa) in the

maintenance treatment of ulcerative colitis. Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol 1995;7:1025–30.

- 221. Hanauer SB. Review article: high-dose aminosalicylates to induce and maintain remissions in ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006;24(Suppl 3):37–40.
- 222. Courtney MG, Nunes DP, Bergin CF, et al. Randomised comparison of olsalazine and mesalazine in prevention of relapses in ulcerative colitis. *Lancet* 1992;**339:**1279–81.
- 223. Kane S, Cohen RD, Aikens JE, Hanauer SB. Prevalence of nonadherence with maintenance mesalamine in quiescent ulcerative colitis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2001;**96:**2929–33.
- 224. Kane S, Huo D, Magnanti K. A pilot feasibility study of once daily vs conventional dosing mesalamine for maintenance of ulcerative colitis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* 2003;1:170–3.
- 225. Dignass A, Vermeire S, Adamek H, et al. Improved remission rates from once- vs twice-daily mesalazine (Pentasa®) granules for the maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis: results from a multinational randomised controlled trial. UEGW; 2007.
- 226. Kruis W, Gorelov A, Kiudelis G, et al. Once daily dosing of 3 g mesalamine (Salofalk® granules) is therapeutic equivalent to a three-times daily dosing of 1 g mesalamine for the treatment of active ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2007;132(Suppl 4): A-130.
- 227 Sutherland LR, Martin F. 5-Aminosalicylic acid enemas in treatment of distal ulcerative colitis and proctitis in Canada. *Dig Dis Sci* 1987;**32:**645–65.
- Biddle WL, Greenberger NJ, Swan JT, McPhee MS, Miner Jr PB. 5-Aminosalicylic acid enemas: effective agent in maintaining remission in left-sided ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1988;**94:**1075–9.
- 229. D'Arienzo A, Panarese A, D'Armiento FP, et al. 5-Aminosalicylic acid suppositories in the maintenance of remission in idiopathic proctitis or proctosigmoiditis: a double-blind placebo-controlled clinical trial. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1990;85: 1079–82.
- 230. D'Albasio G, Trallori G, Ghetti A, et al. Intermittent therapy with high-dose 5-aminosalicylic acid enemas for maintaining remission in ulcerative proctosigmoiditis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1990;33: 394–7.
- 231. Miner P, Daly R, Nester T, et al. The effect of varying dose intervals of mesalamine enemas for the prevention of relapse in distal ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1994;106: A736.
- 232. Andreoli A, Spinella S, Levenstein S, Prantera C. 5-ASA enema vs oral sulphasalazine in maintaining remission in ulcerative colitis. *Ital J Gastroenterol* 1994;**26:**121–5.
- 233. Mantzaris GJ, Hatzis A, Petraki K, Spiliadi C, Triantaphyllou G. Intermittent therapy with high-dose 5-aminosalicylic acid enemas maintains remission in ulcerative proctitis and proctosigmoiditis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1994;**37:**58–62.
- 234. D'Albasio G, Pacini F, Camarri E, et al. Combined therapy with 5aminosalicylic acid tablets and enemas for maintaining remission in ulcerative colitis: a randomized double-blind study. Am J Gastroenterol 1997;92:1143–7.
- 235. D'Albasio G, Paoluzi P, Campieri M, et al, The Italian IBD Study Group. Maintenance treatment of ulcerative proctitis with mesalazine suppositories: a double-blind placebo-controlled trial. Am J Gastroenterol 1998;93:799–803.
- 236. Hanauer S, Good LI, Goodman MW, et al. Long-term use of mesalamine (Rowasa) suppositories in remission maintenance of ulcerative proctitis. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000;**95:** 1749–54.
- 237. Yokoyama H, Takagi S, Kuriyama S, et al. Effect of weekend 5-aminosalicylic acid (mesalazine) enema as maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis: results from a randomized controlled study. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2007;**13**:1115–20.
- 238. Azad Khan AK, Piris J, Truelove SC. Optimum dose of sulphasalazine for maintenance treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1980;**21:**232–40.

- 239. Andreoli ACR, Trotti R, Berri F, Prantera C. 5-aminosalicylicacid (5-ASA) vs salazopyrin (SASP) in the oral treatment of active ulcerative colitis (UC) and in remission (abstract). *Clinical Controversies in Inflammatory Bowel Disease* 1987;**170.**
- 240. Ireland A, Mason CH, Jewell DP. Controlled trial comparing olsalazine and sulphasalazine for the maintenance treatment of ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1988;29:835–7.
- 241. Riley SA, Mani V, Goodman MJ, et al. Comparison of delayedrelease 5-aminosalicylic acid (mesalamine) and sulfasalazine as maintenance treatment for patients with ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 1988;**94**:1383–9.
- 242. Mulder CJ, Tytgat GN, Weterman IT, et al. Double-blind comparison of slow-release 5-aminosalicylate and sulfasalazine in remission maintenance in ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterol*ogy 1988;95:1449–53.
- 243. McIntyre PB, Rodrigues CA, Lennard-Jones JE, et al. Balsalazide in the maintenance treatment of patients with ulcerative colitis, a double-blind comparison with sulphasalazine. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1988;2:237–43.
- 244. Rutgeerts P. Comparative efficacy of coated, oral 5-aminosalicylic acid (Claversal) and sulphasalazine for maintaining remission of ulcerative colitis. International Study Group. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1989;3:183–91.
- 245. Kiilerich S, Ladefoged K, Rannem T, Ranlov PJ. Prophylactic effects of olsalazine v sulphasalazine during 12 months maintenance treatment of ulcerative colitis. The Danish Olsalazine Study Group. *Gut* 1992;33:252–5.
- 246. Rijk MC, van Lier HJ, van Tongeren JH, The Ulcerative Colitis Multicenter Study Group. Relapse-preventing effect and safety of sulfasalazine and olsalazine in patients with ulcerative colitis in remission: a prospective, double-blind, randomized multicenter study. Am J Gastroenterol 1992;87:438–42.
- 247. Travis SPL, Tysk C, de Silva HJ, et al. Optimum dose of olsalazine for maintaining remission in ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 1994;**35**: 1282–6.
- 248. Ardizzone S, Petrillo M, Molteni P, Desideri S, Bianchi Porro G. Coated oral 5-aminosalicylic acid (Claversal) is equivalent to sulfasalazine for remission maintenance in ulcerative colitis. A double-blind study. J Clin Gastroenterol 1995;21:287–9.
- Kruis W, Judmaier G, Kayasseh L, et al. Double-blind dose-finding study of olsalazine vs sulphasalazine as maintenance therapy for ulcerative colitis. *Eur J Gastroenterol Hepatol* 1995;7: 391–6.
- 250. Nilsson A, Danielsson A, Lofberg R, et al. Olsalazine vs sulphasalazine for relapse prevention in ulcerative colitis: a multicenter study. Am J Gastroenterol 1995;90:381–7.
- 251. Hawthorne AB, Logan RF, Hawkey CJ, et al. Randomised controlled trial of azathioprine withdrawal in ulcerative colitis. BMJ 1992;305:20-2.
- 252. Sood A, Midha V, Sood N, Kaushal V. Role of azathioprine in severe ulcerative colitis: one-year, placebo-controlled, randomized trial. *Indian J Gastroenterol* 2000;**19:**14–6.
- 253. Sood A, Kaushal V, Midha V, et al. The beneficial effect of azathioprine on maintenance of remission in severe ulcerative colitis. J Gastroenterol 2002;37:270–4.
- 254. Sood A, Midha V, Sood N, Avasthi G. Azathioprine vs sulfasalazine in maintenance of remission in severe ulcerative colitis. *Indian J Gastroenterol* 2003;**22:**79–81.
- 255. Timmer A, McDonald JW, Macdonald JK. Azathioprine and 6-mercaptopurine for maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2007;24: CD000478.
- Adler DJ, Korelitz BI. The therapeutic efficacy of 6-mercaptopurine in refractory ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1990;85:717–22.
- Steinhart AH, Baker JP, Brzezinski A, Prokipchuk EJ. Azathioprine therapy in chronic ulcerative colitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 1990;12:271–5.

- Lobo AJ, Foster PN, Burke DA, Johnston D, Axon AT. The role of azathioprine in the management of ulcerative colitis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1990;33:374–7.
- 259. George J, Present DH, Pou R, Bodian C, Rubin PH. The long-term outcome of ulcerative colitis treated with 6-mercaptopurine. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1996;91:1711–4.
- Ardizzone S, Molteni P, Imbesi V, et al. Azathioprine in steroidresistant and steroid-dependent ulcerative colitis. J Clin Gastroenterol 1997;25:330–3.
- 261. Khan ZH, Mayberry JF, Spiers N, Wicks AC. Retrospective case series analysis of patients with inflammatory bowel disease on azathioprine. A district general hospital experience. *Digestion* 2000;62:249–54.
- 262. Fraser AG, Orchard TR, Jewell DP. The efficacy of azathioprine for the treatment of inflammatory bowel disease: a 30 year review. *Gut* 2002;**50**:485–9.
- 263. Marion JF, Present D. 6-MP maintains cyclosporine induced response in patients with severe ulcerative colitis (abstract). *Am J Gastroenterol* 1996;91:1975.
- 264. Fernandez-Banares F, Bertran X, Esteve-Comas M, et al. Azathioprine is useful in maintaining long-term remission induced by intravenous cyclosporine in steroid-refractory severe ulcerative colitis. Am J Gastroenterol 1996;91:2498–9.
- 265. Actis GC, Bresso F, Astegiano M, et al. Safety and efficacy of azathioprine in the maintenance of ciclosporin-induced remission of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2001;15: 1307–11.
- 266. Domenech E, Garcia-Planella E, Bernal I, et al. Azathioprine without oral ciclosporin in the long-term maintenance of remission induced by intravenous ciclosporin in severe, steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2002;16:2061–5.
- 267. Baert F, Noman M, Vermeire S, et al. Influence of immunogenicity on the long-term efficacy of infliximab in Crohn's disease. N Engl J Med 2003;348:601–8.
- 268. Vermeire S, Noman M, Van Assche G, et al. Effectiveness of concomitant immunosuppressive therapy in suppressing the formation of antibodies to infliximab in Crohn's disease. *Gut* 2007;56:1226–31.
- 269 Van Assche G, Paintaud G, D'Haens G, et al. Continuation of immunosuppression is not required to maintain adequate infliximab efficacy in patients with Crohn's disease but may improve pharmacokinetics. *Gastroenterology* 2006;**130**:A142.
- 270. Mackey AC, Green L, Liang LC, et al. Hepatosplenic T cell lymphoma associated with infliximab use in young patients treated for inflammatory bowel disease. J Pediatr Gastroenterol Nutr 2007;44:265–7.
- 271. Travis SPL. Infliximab and azathioprine: bridge or parachute? Gastroenterology 2006;130:1354–7.
- 272. Lémann M, Mary JY, Duclos B, et al. Infliximab plus azathioprine for steroid-dependent Crohn's disease patients: a randomized placebo-controlled trial. *Gastroenterology* 2006;**130**:1054–61.
- 273. Gustavsson A, Järnerot G, Hertevig E, et al. A 2-year follow-up of the Swedish–Danish Infliximab/placebo trial in steroid resistant acute ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2007;132 (Suppl 2:):A983.
- 274. Kruis W, Schutz E, Fric P, et al. Double-blind comparison of an oral Escherichia coli preparation and mesalazine in maintaining remission of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1997;11:853–8.
- 275. Rembacken BJ, Snelling AM, Hawkey PM, Chalmers DM, Axon ATR. Non-pathogenic *Escherichia coli* vs mesalazine for the treatment of ulcerative colitis: a randomised trial. *Lancet* 1999;**354**:635–9.
- 276. Kruis W, Fric P, Pokrotnieks J, et al. Maintaining remission of ulcerative colitis with the probiotic *Escherichia coli* Nissle 1917 is as effective as with standard mesalazine. *Gut* 2004;53: 1617–23.

- 277. Ishikawa H, Imaoka A, Umesaki Y, et al. Randomized controlled trial of the effect of bifidobacterium-fermented milk on ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2000;**118(Suppl 2):**A779.
- 278. Zocco MA, dal Verme LZ, Cremonini F, et al. Efficacy of Lactobacillus GG in maintaining remission of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2006;**23:**1567–74.
- 279. Turunen UM, Farkkila MA, Hakala K, et al. Long-term treatment of ulcerative colitis with ciprofloxacin: a prospective, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. *Gastroenterology* 1998;115: 1072–8.
- Present DH. Ciprofloxacin as a treatment for ulcerative colitis not yet. *Gastroenterology* 1998;115:1289–91.
- 281. Gilat T, Leichtman G, Delpre G, et al. A comparison of metronidazole and sulfasalazine in the maintenance of remission in patients with ulcerative colitis. *J Clin Gastroenterol* 1989;11:392–5.
- 282. Fraser AG, Morton D, McGovern D, Travis S, Jewell DP. The efficacy of methotrexate for maintaining remission in inflammatory bowel disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2002;16: 693–7.
- 283. Paoluzi OA, Pica R, Marcheggiano A, et al. Azathioprine or methotrexate in the treatment of patients with steroid-dependent or steroid-resistant ulcerative colitis: results of an open-label study on efficacy and tolerability in inducing and maintaining remission. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2002;**16**: 1751–9.
- 284. Siveke JT, Folwaczny C. Methotrexate in ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2003;17:479–80.
- 285. Cummings JRF, Herrlinger KR, Travis SPL, et al. Oral methotrexate in ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2005;**21**: 385–9.
- 286. MacLean CH, Mojica WA, Newberry SJ, et al. Systematic review of the effects of n-3 fatty acids in inflammatory bowel disease. *Am J Clin Nutr* 2005;**82:**611–9.
- 287. Almallah YZ, El-Tahir A, Heys SD, Richardson S, Eremin O. Distal procto-colitis and n-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids: the mechanism(s) of natural cytotoxicity inhibition. *Eur J Clin Invest* 2000;30:58–65.
- 288. Lorenz R, Weber PC, Szimnau P, et al. Supplementation with n-3 fatty acids from fish oil in chronic inflammatory bowel disease a randomized, placebo-controlled, double-blind cross-over trial. J Intern Med Suppl 1989;**225**:225–32.
- Aslan A, Triadafilopoulos G. Fish oil fatty acid supplementation in active ulcerative colitis: a double-blind, placebo-controlled, crossover study. Am J Gastroenterol 1992;87:432–7.
- 290. Stenson WF, Cort D, Rodgers J, et al. Dietary supplementation with fish oil in ulcerative colitis. *Ann Intern Med* 1992;116: 609–14.
- 291. Hawthorne AB, Daneshmend TK, Hawkey CJ, et al. Treatment of ulcerative colitis with fish oil supplementation: a prospective 12 month randomised controlled trial. *Gut* 1992;33:922–8.
- 292. Greenfield SM, Green AT, Teare JP, et al. A randomized controlled study of evening primrose oil and fish oil in ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 1993;**7**:159–66.
- 293. Loeschke K, Ueberschaer B, Pietsch A, et al. n-3 fatty acids only delay early relapse of ulcerative colitis in remission. *Dig Dis Sci* 1996;41:2087–94.
- 294. Mantzaris GJ, Archavlis E, Zografos C, et al. A prospective, randomized, placebo-controlled study of fish oil in ulcerative colitis. *Hellenic J Gastroenterol* 1996;**9:**138–41.
- 295. Almallah YZ, Richardson S, O'Hanrahan T, et al. Distal proctocolitis, natural cytotoxicity, and essential fatty acids. *Am J Gastroenterol* 1998;**93**:804–9.
- 296. Middleton SJ, Naylor S, Woolner J, Hunter JO. A double-blind, randomized, placebo-controlled trial of essential fatty acid supplementation in the maintenance of remission of ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2002;**16**:1131–5.
- 297. Turner D, Steinhart A, Griffiths A. Omega 3 fatty acids (fish oil) for maintenance of remission in ulcerative colitis. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* 2007;3 CD006443.

- 298. Koutroubakis IE, Vlachonikolis IG. Appendectomy and the development of ulcerative colitis: results of a metaanalysis of published case-control studies. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2000;**95**: 171–6.
- 299. Andersson RE, Olaison G, Tysk C, et al. Appendectomy and protection against ulcerative colitis. *N Engl J Med* 2001;344: 808–14.
- Cosnes J, Carbonnel F, Beaugerie L, et al. Effects of appendicectomy on the course of ulcerative colitis. *Gut* 2002;51: 803–7.
- 301. Radford-Smith GL, Edwards JE, et al. Protective role of appendicectomy on onset and severity of ulcerative colitis and Crohn's disease. Gut 2002;51:808–13.
- 302. Florin TH, Pandeya N, Radford-Smith GL. Epidemiology of appendicectomy in primary sclerosing cholangitis and ulcerative colitis: its influence on the clinical behaviour of these diseases. *Gut* 2004;53:973–9.
- 303. Ardizzone S, Petrillo M, Imbesi V, et al. Is maintenance therapy always necessary for patients with ulcerative colitis in remission? Aliment Pharmacol Ther 1999;13:373–9.
- 304. Berndtsson I, Lindholm E, Ekman I. Thirty years of experience living with a continent ileostomy. J Wound Ostomy Continence Nurs 2005;32:321–6.
- Richards DM, Hughes SA, Irving MH, Scott NA. Patient quality of life after successful restorative proctocolectomy is normal. *Colorectal Dis* 2001;3:223–6.
- Berndtsson I, Oresland T. Quality of life before and after proctocolectomy and IPAA in patients with ulcerative proctocolitis – a prospective study. *Colorectal Dis* 2003;5:173–9.
- 307. Alves A, Panis Y, Bouhnik Y, et al. Subtotal colectomy for severe acute colitis: a 20-year experience of a tertiary care center with an aggressive and early surgical policy. J Am Coll Surg 2003;197:379–85.
- Berg DF, Bahadursingh AM, Kaminski DL, Longo WE. Acute surgical emergencies in inflammatory bowel disease. *Am J Surg* 2002;**184**:45–51.
- Hyman NH, Cataldo P, Osler T. Urgent subtotal colectomy for severe inflammatory bowel disease. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2005;48:70–3.
- McKee RF, Keenan RA, Munro A. Colectomy for acute colitis: is it safe to close the rectal stump? Int J Colorectal Dis 1995;10: 222–4.
- 311. Carter FM, McLeod RS, Cohen Z. Subtotal colectomy for ulcerative colitis: complications related to the rectal remnant. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1991;34:1005–9.
- 312. Annibali R, Oresland T, Hulten L. Does the level of stapled ileoanal anastomosis influence physiologic and functional outcome? *Dis Colon Rectum* 1994;37:321–9.
- 313. Lovegrove RE, Constantinides VA, Heriot AG, et al. A comparison of hand-sewn vs stapled ileal pouch anal anastomosis (IPAA) following proctocolectomy: a meta-analysis of 4183 patients. *Ann Surg* 2006;244:18–26.
- 314. Gullberg K, Lindforss U, Zetterquist H, et al. Cancer risk assessment in long-standing pouchitis. DNA aberrations are rare in transformed neoplastic pelvic pouch mucosa. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2002;17:92–7.
- 315. Borjesson L, Willen R, Haboubi N, Duff SE, Hulten L. The risk of dysplasia and cancer in the ileal pouch mucosa after restorative proctocolectomy for ulcerative proctocolitis is low: a long-term term follow-up study. *Colorectal Dis* 2004;6:494–8.
- 316. Scarpa M, van Koperen PJ, Ubbink DT, Hommes DW, Ten Kate FJ, Bemelman WA. Systematic review of dysplasia after restorative proctocolectomy for ulcerative colitis. *Br J Surg* 2007;94: 534–45.
- 317. Heuschen UA, Hinz U, Allemeyer EH, et al. One- or two-stage procedure for restorative proctocolectomy: rationale for a surgical strategy in ulcerative colitis. *Ann Surg* 2001;**234**: 788–94.
- 318. Garcia-Botello SA, Garcia-Armengol J, Garcia-Granero E, et al. A prospective audit of the complications of loop ileostomy construction and takedown. *Dig Surg* 2004;**21**:440–6.

- Hainsworth PJ, Bartolo DC. Selective omission of loop ileostomy in restorative proctocolectomy. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 1998;13: 119–23.
- Galandiuk S, Wolff BG, Dozois RR, Beart Jr RW. Ileal pouch-anal anastomosis without ileostomy. Dis Colon Rectum 1991;34:870–3.
- 321. Gignoux BM, Dehni N, Parc R, Tiret E. Ileal pouch analanastomosis without protective ileostomy. *Gastroenterol Clin Biol* 2002;**26:**671–4.
- 322. Tekkis PP, Fazio VW, Lavery IC, et al. Evaluation of the learning curve in ileal pouch-anal anastomosis surgery. *Ann Surg* 2005;**241**:262–8.
- Tulchinsky H, Hawley PR, Nicholls J. Long-term failure after restorative proctocolectomy for ulcerative colitis. *Ann Surg* 2003;238:229–34.
- 324. Karoui M, Cohen R, Nicholls J. Results of surgical removal of the pouch after failed restorative proctocolectomy. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2004;47:869–75.
- 325. Borjesson L, Oresland T, Hulten L. The failed pelvic pouch: conversion to a continent ileostomy. *Tech Coloproctol* 2004;8: 102–5.
- 326. Baixauli J, Delaney CP, Wu JS, et al. Functional outcome and quality of life after repeat ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for complications of ileoanal surgery. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2004;**47:** 2–11.
- 327. Ogunbiyi OA, Korsgen S, Keighley MR. Pouch salvage. Long-term outcome. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1997;40:548–52.
- 328. Hulten L, Willen R, Nilsson O, Safarani N, Haboubi N. Mucosal assessment for dysplasia and cancer in the ileal pouch mucosa in patients operated on for ulcerative colitis a 30-year follow-up study. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2002;**45**:448–52.
- Olsen KO, Joelsson M, Laurberg S, Oresland T. Fertility after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis in women with ulcerative colitis. *Br J Surg* 1999;86:493–5.
- 330. Ording Olsen K, Juul S, Berndtsson I, Oresland T, Laurberg S. Ulcerative colitis: female fecundity before diagnosis, during disease, and after surgery compared with a population sample. *Gastroenterology* 2002;**122:**15–9.
- 331. Gorgun E, Remzi FH, Goldberg JM, et al. Fertility is reduced after restorative proctocolectomy with ileal pouch anal anastomosis: a study of 300 patients. *Surgery* 2004;**136**: 795–803.
- 332. Johnson P, Richard C, Ravid A, et al. Female infertility after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for ulcerative colitis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2004;**47**:1119–26.
- 333. Oresland T, Palmblad S, Ellstrom M, et al. Gynaecological and sexual function related to anatomical changes in the female pelvis after restorative proctocolectomy. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 1994;9:77–81.
- 334. Mortier PE, Gambiez L, Karoui M, et al. Colectomy with ileorectal anastomosis preserves female fertility in ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterol Clin Biol* 2006;**30**:594–7.
- Olsen KO, Juul S, Bulow S, et al. Female fecundity before and after operation for familial adenomatous polyposis. Br J Surg 2003;90:227–31.
- 336. Zetterstrom J, Lopez A, Holmstrom B, et al. Obstetric sphincter tears and anal incontinence: an observational follow-up study. *Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand* 2003;82:921–8.
- 337. Walsh CJ, Mooney EF, Upton GJ, Motson RW. Incidence of thirddegree perineal tears in labour and outcome after primary repair. *Br J Surg* 1996;**83**:218–21.
- Snooks SJ, Swash M, Mathers SE, Henry MM. Effect of vaginal delivery on the pelvic floor: a 5-year follow-up. *Br J Surg* 1990;77: 1358–60.
- Snooks SJ, Setchell M, Swash M, Henry MM. Injury to innervation of pelvic floor sphincter musculature in childbirth. *Lancet* 1984;2:546–50.
- 340. Hahnloser D, Pemberton JH, Wolff BG, et al. Pregnancy and delivery before and after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for inflammatory bowel disease: immediate and long-term consequences and outcomes. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2004;47: 1127–35.

- 341. Remzi FH, Gorgun E, Bast J, et al. Vaginal delivery after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis: a word of caution. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2005;48:1691–9.
- 342. Polle SW, Vlug MS, Slors JF, et al. Effect of vaginal delivery on long-term pouch function. *Br J Surg* 2006;**93:**1394–401.
- 343. Chapman JR, Larson DW, Wolff BG, et al. Ileal pouch-anal anastomosis: does age at the time of surgery affect outcome? *Arch Surg* 2005;**140**:534–40.
- 344. Church JM. Functional outcome and quality of life in an elderly patient with an ileal pouch-anal anastomosis: a 10-year follow up. Aust N Z J Surg 2000;70:906–7.
- 345. Delaney CP, Dadvand B, Remzi FH, Church JM, Fazio VW. Functional outcome, quality of life, and complications after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis in selected septuagenarians. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2002;**45**:890–4.
- 346. Little VR, Barbour S, Schrock TR, Welton ML. The continent ileostomy: long-term durability and patient satisfaction. *J Gastrointest Surg* 1999;3:625–32.
- 347. Nessar G, Fazio VW, Tekkis P, et al. Long-term outcome and quality of life after continent ileostomy. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2006;49:336–44.
- 348. Castillo E, Thomassie LM, Whitlow CB, et al. Continent ileostomy: current experience. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2005;48: 1263–8.
- Ecker KW, Haberer M, Feifel G. Conversion of the failing ileoanal pouch to reservoir-ileostomy rather than to ileostomy alone. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1996;39:977–80.
- 350. Leijonmarck CE, Lofberg R, Ost A, Hellers G. Long-term results of ileorectal anastomosis in ulcerative colitis in Stockholm County. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1990;**33:**195–200.
- 351. Elton C, Makin G, Hitos K, Cohen CR. Mortality, morbidity and functional outcome after ileorectal anastomosis. *Br J Surg* 2003;**90:**59–65.
- 352. May RE. Sexual dysfunction following rectal excision for ulcerative colitis. *Br J Surg* 1966;**53:**29–30.
- 353. Johnson WR, McDermott FT, Hughes ES, et al. The risk of rectal carcinoma following colectomy in ulcerative colitis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 1983;26:44–6.
- 354. Maartense S, Dunker MS, Slors JF, et al. Hand-assisted laparoscopic vs open restorative proctocolectomy with ileal pouch anal anastomosis: a randomized trial. *Ann Surg* 2004;**240**: 984–92.
- 355. Tilney HS, Lovegrove RE, Heriot AG, et al. Comparison of shortterm outcomes of laparoscopic vs open approaches to ileal pouch surgery. *Int J Colorectal Dis* 2007;**22**:531–42.
- 356. Pishori T, Dinnewitzer A, Zmora O, et al. Outcome of patients with indeterminate colitis undergoing a double-stapled ileal pouch-anal anastomosis. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2004;**47**:717–21.
- 357. Delaney CP, Remzi FH, Gramlich T, Dadvand B, Fazio VW. Equivalent function, quality of life and pouch survival rates after ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for indeterminate and ulcerative colitis. *Ann Surg* 2002;**236**:43–8.

- 358. Regimbeau JM, Panis Y, Pocard M, et al. Long-term results of ileal pouch-anal anastomosis for colorectal Crohn's disease. *Dis Colon Rectum* 2001;44:769–78.
- 359. Lake JP, Firoozmand E, Kang JC, et al. Effect of high-dose steroids on anastomotic complications after proctocolectomy with ileal pouch-anal anastomosis. *J Gastrointest Surg* 2004;8: 547–51.
- 360. Aberra FN, Lewis JD, Hass D, et al. Corticosteroids and immunomodulators: postoperative infectious complication risk in inflammatory bowel disease patients. *Gastroenterology* 2003;125:320–7.
- Heuschen UA, Allemeyer EH, Hinz U, et al. Outcome after septic complications in J pouch procedures. *Br J Surg* 2002;89: 194–200.
- 362. Mahadevan U, Loftus Jr EV, Tremaine WJ, et al. Azathioprine or 6-mercaptopurine before colectomy for ulcerative colitis is not associated with increased postoperative complications. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* 2002;8:311–6.
- 363. Subramanian V, Pollok RC, Kang JY, Kumar D. Systematic review of postoperative complications in patients with inflammatory bowel disease treated with immunomodulators. *Br J Surg* 2006;**93**:793–9.
- 364. Marchal L, D'Haens G, Van Assche G, et al. The risk of postoperative complications associated with infliximab therapy for Crohn's disease: a controlled cohort study. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* 2004;**19**:749–54.
- 365. Maser EA, Deconda D, Lichtiger S, Present DH, Kornbluth A. Cyclosporine and infliximab as acute salvage therapies for each other, in severe steroid-refractory ulcerative colitis. *Gastroenterology* 2007;**132(Suppl 2):**S1132 (abstract).
- 366. Selvasekar CR, Cima RR, Larson DW, et al. Effect of infliximab on short-term complications in patients undergoing operation for chronic ulcerative colitis. *J Am Coll Surg* 2007;**204**: 956–62.
- 367. Langholz E, Munkholm P, Davidsen M, Binder V. Colorectal cancer risk and mortality in patients with ulcerative colitis: an epidemiologic study. *Gastroenterology* 1992;**103**:1444–51.
- Leijonmarck CE, Persson PG, Hellers G. Factors affecting coectomy rate in ulcerative colitis: an epidemiologic study. *Gut* 1990;31:329–33.
- 369. Farmer RG, Easley KA, Rankin GB. Clinical patterns, natural history and progression of ulcerative colitis. A long term follow up of 1116 patients. *Dig Dis Sci* 1993;**38**:1137–46.
- 370. Vind I, Riis L, Jess T, et al. Increasing incidences of inflammatory bowel disease and decreasing surgery rates in Copenhagen City and County, 2003–2005: a population-based study from the Danish Crohn colitis database. *Am J Gastroenterol* 2006;**101:** 1274–82.
- 371. Hoie O, Wolters FL, Riis L, et al. Low colectomy rates in ulcerative colitis in an unselected European cohort followed for 10 years. *Gastroenterology* 2007;**132**:507–15.